

2023 - 2024 Student Handbook

School Psychology Program

Psychological and Quantitative Foundations
College of Education
361 Lindquist Center
The University of Iowa
Iowa City, IA 52242-1529

The American Psychological Association's (APA) Commission on Accreditation (CoA) has approved the University of Iowa's School Psychology Program's "Intent to Apply" application and voted to provide public notice of the program's intent to seek accreditation which can be found on the <u>CoA website</u>. The doctoral program is not currently accredited by the American Psychological Association nor the National Association of School Psychologists but has developed its course offerings, sequence, research, and practical experiences to be in line with the standards set forth by the standards of accreditation in health service psychology and school psychology. The University of Iowa's Doctoral-level School Psychology Program will apply for accreditation as soon as possible.

APA's Office of Program Consultation and Accreditation: https://www.accreditation.apa.org/

NASP 2020 Standards for Graduate Preparation of School Psychologists: https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/graduate-program-approval-and-accreditation

This handbook provides information about the School Psychology Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D.) program within the College of Education's Psychological and Quantitative Foundations department at The University of Iowa. The purpose of this student handbook is to provide specific information regarding policies, procedures, and program requirements and should be used in addition to frequent consultation with your faculty advisor.

The University of Iowa Nondiscrimination Statement

The University of Iowa prohibits discrimination in employment, educational programs, and activities on the basis of race, creed, color, religion, national origin, age, sex, pregnancy, disability, genetic information, status as a U.S. veteran, service in the U.S. military, sexual orientation, gender identity, associational preferences, or any other classification that deprives the person of consideration as an individual. The university also affirms its commitment to providing equal opportunities and equal access to university facilities.

For additional information on nondiscrimination policies, contact the Director, Office of Equal Opportunity and Diversity, the University of Iowa, 202 Jessup Hall, Iowa City, IA 52242-1316, (319) 335-0705 (voice), (319) 335-0697 (TDD), diversity@uiowa.edu.

Source: Operations Manual, Part II, Chap. 6

http://opsmanual.uiowa.edu/community-policies/nondiscrimination-statement

© 2020 The University of Iowa

Preface

Materials within this student and faculty handbook were assembled from various sources for the convenience of present and prospective graduate students in the school psychology program. This handbook is not an official publication of The University of Iowa and is superseded in cases of conflict by The University of Iowa *Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College* (http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/graduate-college-manual). In keeping with the standards of the profession, certain program requirements are more stringent than those of the Graduate College. Policies are considered binding only within the school psychology program and program faculty can revise these policies. The remaining policies are those of the College of Education of The University of Iowa and are taken from various official University publications. Regulations that are operative on the date of entry into the program govern students. Revisions to the school psychology program of study and Schedule of Courses may be introduced at the beginning of an academic year.

When working with students, faculty in the school psychology program adhere to confidentiality standards. Students can expect that the information that they share with faculty in confidence will be kept in confidence unless mandatory disclosure is indicated for legal or ethical reasons. In all situations, faculty follow University, College, and program policies about maintaining confidentiality.

Welcome Letter

Dear Students,

Welcome! On behalf of the faculty, the Department of Psychological and Quantitative Foundations, and

the College of Education it is our pleasure to welcome you to the School Psychology program at The

University of Iowa. We are pleased that you have chosen The University of Iowa to receive your graduate

training. Our faculty and staff recognize that committing to continuing your education will bring about

many challenges and changes in responsibilities especially considering what is occurring in our world at

the present time. We pride ourselves on being supportive and available to our students and strive to assist

you in every way possible.

As a part of our commitment to you, we have prepared this comprehensive student handbook to help guide

your time in the program. We encourage you to read it carefully and refer to it frequently throughout your

time with us. It contains a wealth of information on topics such as program requirements, professional

ethics, research opportunities, and much more.

I am personally looking forward to our time together over the coming years and I am excited to watch

your professional growth. We wish you the very best in your quest to become a future leader in the field

of school psychology. Also, your input matters and it helps us all do our jobs better. Therefore, if I can

provide any assistance or answer any questions, please feel free to contact me (ann-m-garcia-

santos@uiowa.edu).

It is my pleasure to welcome you to this new academic year.

With best regards,

Dr. ann M. Santos

3

Table of Contents

Preface	2
Welcome Letter	3
Table of Contents	
Introduction to the School Psychology Program	7
COMMITMENT TO DIVERSITY	7
The University of Iowa	8
College of Education	8
The Department of Psychological and Quantitative Foundations	8
Program Aims	
APA Accreditation Statement and NASP Approval	11
Faculty and Students	12
Core Faculty	12
Associated/Adjunct Faculty	13
Students	14
Admission Requirements	14
Degree Requirements	17
Curriculum	
The University of Iowa School Psychology Required Coursework by APA Standards	19
Discipline Specific Knowledge & Professional Wide Competencies	19
PLAN OF STUDY	
Professional Training	
Practicum	
Non-Practicum Clinical Experiences (APPIC-Relevant Training/Practicum experience)	
Internship	
Interdisciplinary Training Project in Special Education and School Psychology (SP2)	
Professional Employment	
Research Opportunities/Requirements	
Research Resources	
DISSERTATION REQUIREMENTS	
Licensure/Credentials	
Professional Certification and Licensure	
State Department of Education Licensure/Certification	
Nationally Certified School Psychologist (NCSP)	
Iowa Board of Psychology	
Communication	
Program Communication and Student Support	
Financial Assistance	
Facilities and Resources	
Workspaces	39
Student Evaluation	
Program Expectations for Professional Behavior	
Working with peers, trainers, and other professionals	
Policy guideline on social media	
Annual Student Evaluation	
Annual Portfolio Review	
Annual Student Progress Letter	
Supplementary Review Procedures	44

Comprehensive Portfolio Defense	45
Graduation Contracting	46
Complaint Procedures	46
Leave of Absence Procedures	47
Withdrawal	47
HANDBOOK APPENDICES FOR PH.D. STUDENTS AND FACULTY	48
APPENDIX A	49
APPENDIX B	50
APPENDIX C	57
APPENDIX D	62
APPENDIX E	63
APPENDIX F	
Overview of Annual and Comprehensive Portfolio Organization and Requirements	67
ANNUAL PROGRESS TOWARD PROGRAM AIMS	
APPENDIX G	
Annual Review Forms	
Student Annual Review Form.	
Advisor Annual Review Form	
APPENDIX H	
APPENDIX I	
APPENDIX J	
APPENDIX K	
APPENDIX L	
APPENDIX M	
APPENDIX N	
APPENDIX O	
APPENDIX P	
APPENDIX Q	
APPENDIX R	
APPENDIX S	
APPENDIX T Practicum Forms	
THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA	
SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM	
Student Evaluation Form, Non-Practicum	
School Psychology Program-Approved Non-Practicum Summary Form	
STUDENT APPLICATION FOR PRACTICUM IN SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY	
PRACTICUM CONTRACT	
Practicum Evaluation Form, PSQF 7237/7337 Practicum	
Practicum Objectives and Progress Report	
Practicum Summary Form	
APPENDIX U - INTERNSHIP-SPECIFIC INFORMATION	
General Range of Activities and Time Allocation	
APPENDIX V - INTERNSHIP FORMS	
APPLICATION for INTERNSHIP	
PROCEDURES for REQUESTING INTERNSHIP APPROVAL and PLACEMENT	
Internship Planning FormINTERNSHIP APPROVAL FORM	120
INTERN CONTRACTINTERNSHIP DOCUMENTATION FORM	
Internship Letter to Interns	
HIGHSHD LEUF IV HIGHS	103

Internship Letter to Supervisor	165
INTERNSHIP SITE EVALUATION FORM (Type II)	
Internship Evaluation Form	168
STATEMENT of COMPLETION of INTERNSHIP	
APPENDIX W	183
Appendix X	185
Appendix Y	
APPENDIX Z	

Introduction to the School Psychology Program

The School Psychology program at The University of Iowa is housed within the College of Education's Psychological and Quantitative Foundations Department and is developed to be consistent with the American Psychological Association's Commission on Accreditation Standards of Accreditation for Health Service Psychology with an emphasis in School Psychology and to align with the National Association of School Psychologists' mission of 'advancing effective practices to improve students' learning, behavior, and mental health" (NASP, 2020, About NASP section).

The primary mission of The University of Iowa SP program is to prepare health service psychologists to be outstanding ethical, and multiculturally competent scientist-practitioners that **promote psychology as a profession and science for the betterment of the human condition**. As such, the program places high emphasis on instilling attitudes and skills that are necessary to become critical consumers of research, active disseminators of research, and valuable contributors to the scientific foundations of the field.

Faculty members model a scientist-practitioner approach in the application of psychological knowledge to address the academic, developmental, behavioral, and mental-health needs of children and youth served from prevention to intervention. The developmental aspect of our program ensures that student learning is appropriately sequenced to encourage and support a deep understanding of course content that can be applied in similarly sequenced practical experiences. Our graduate program prepares students to become Licensed Psychologists (PhD students) and credentialed School Psychologists (PhD and EdS students) who provide evidence-based academic, social-emotional, mental health, and behavioral services for children and adolescents, their families and care providers in a variety of educational and other settings. Our program promotes an educational environment characterized by collaborative learning and scholarship among its graduate students and faculty.

COMMITMENT TO DIVERSITY

The University of Iowa is dedicated to non-discrimination and equal opportunity in education and employment in compliance with state and federal laws that prohibit discrimination based on race, color, national origin, ethnicity, gender, gender identity, sexual orientation, spousal affiliation, physical or mental disability, serious medical condition, or veteran status. The University of Iowa's dedication to non-discrimination extends to recruitment, admissions, education, scholarships and other tuition assistance, social and recreational programs, hiring, promotion, training, and other employee actions such as work assignments, compensation, benefits, transfers, layoffs, and terminations. The University of Iowa is dedicated to excellence in everything we attempt to accomplish. For additional information, please contact The University of Iowa Office of Institutional Equity located in Van Allen Hall. The phone number is (319) 335-0705 (Email oie-tixge@uiowa.edu; Website https://diversity.uiowa.edu/division/oie).

The school psychology program is committed to increasing its number of graduate students from ethnically diverse backgrounds. We urge applicants of color to apply to our program. The University supports candidates of color with Financial Aid (if applicable) and other sources of funding through the office of the Office of Student Financial Aid (https://financialaid.uiowa.edu). Program faculty make every effort to assist candidates in securing graduate assistantships offered by the program, department, College of Education and Graduate College for all candidates, with special consideration for underrepresented candidates.

The University of Iowa

The University of Iowa is one of America's premier public research universities. Founded in 1847, it is the state's oldest institution of higher education and is in Iowa City. A member of the Association of American Universities since 1909 and the Big Ten Conference since 1899, The University of Iowa is recognized globally in the study and creation of writing. This institution also houses one of the most impressive academic medical centers in the country. Iowa is known for excellence in both the arts and sciences, as it continues to offer nationally recognized undergraduate, graduate, and professional academic programs in a wide variety of fields.

The University is nestled in the heart of Iowa City and spreads into and across neighboring communities which provides access to diverse experiences in the arts, social life, and various cultures. The Iowa City and surrounding communities are home to The University of Iowa Hospital and Clinics (UIHC) and to Area Education Agencies (AEA), both of which serve as fertile training grounds for our graduate students and are the professional homes to many of our outstanding alumni from our previously accredited program.

College of Education

The University of Iowa College of Education prepares graduate students to become the leaders, scholars, and innovators in their field. As a Big Ten research institution, the college offers master's, specialist, and doctoral programs that consistently rank in the nation's top 20. With small class sizes, students have direct access to world-renowned faculty and their research projects.

The College of Education is divided into three academic divisions: undergraduate, graduate, and certificate programs. There are four departments within the College of Education with graduate programs: Psychological and Quantitative Foundations, Educational Policy and Leadership Studies, Counselor Education, and Teaching and Learning. Additionally, the College of Education at Iowa is home to the Belin-Blank Center (BBC) for Gifted Education and Talent Development and the Scanlan Center for School Mental Health (SCSMH). The BBC is a great resource for our students as they have opportunities to conduct research, serve as graduate assistants, and complete field experiences in this world-renowned center for gifted education. The SCSMH '...serves as the state's hub for school-based mental health research, training, professional learning, and clinical services' (https://scsmh.education.uiowa.edu/). The center provides opportunities for graduate assistantships, research, professional development, and field experiences.

The Department of Psychological and Quantitative Foundations

This department involves the psychological and quantitative foundations of education. It includes five graduate programs: School Psychology, Counseling Psychology, Couple and Family Therapy, Educational Measurement and Statistics, and Learning Sciences and Educational Psychology. Each of these programs seeks to understand issues related to education from a psychological and/or quantitative perspective, rather than from a social or historical perspective.

The School Psychology (SP) training program at the UI is administered in the Department of Psychological and Quantitative Foundations (P&Q), in the College of Education (COE). The chief administrative officer of the COE is Dean and Professor Daniel Clay, and the Department Executive Officer is Professor Martin Kivlighan.

Students in the School Psychology program at The University of Iowa are admitted to, and by, the Graduate College but are also considered students in the College of Education (COE) and the Psychological and Quantitative Foundations (PSQF) department. Each of these organizational levels within The University of Iowa adopts policies and procedures that apply to students in the School Psychology Program (SP). Students are expected to be informed of, and abide by, all relevant policies.

The following sources provide the relevant information on applicable policies:

<u>Graduate College</u>- *Manual of Rules and Regulations* available only online at: https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/academics/rules-and-deadlines/manual

<u>College of Education</u> – <u>Policies</u>: https://education.uiowa.edu/current-student-resources
Student Academic Misconduct: https://education.uiowa.edu/student-academic misconduct
Policies Pertaining to Graduate Appointments: https://education.uiowa.edu/student-experience/graduate-student-life

Program Aims

The School Psychology program at The University of Iowa is guided by our seven program aims (Appendix B) as follows:

- 1. Develops an identity as a professional psychologist and health service psychologists,
- 2. Develops an understanding of theoretical and empirical foundations in the science of psychology, with specific applications to children and schools,
- 3. Understands and works within ethical and legal boundaries of the profession,
- 4. Integrates awareness of, knowledge of, and sensitivity to individual and cultural differences (equity, diversity, and inclusion),
- 5. Demonstrates skills in consultation and collaborative services to families, schools, and community systems,
- 6. Implements empirically based assessment and intervention procedures, and
- 7. Demonstrates skills and attitudes for lifelong learning.

Our program Aims and Competencies draw on the competencies the American Psychological Association's (APA) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) outline. All program graduates are expected to develop the following competencies as part of their preparation for practice in school psychology and health service psychology under the Standards of Accreditation of APA and as delineated in the 9 competency areas described below:

- 1. **Research**: To prepare future health service psychologists who demonstrate knowledge, skills, and competence sufficient to produce new knowledge, to critically evaluate existing research and use existing knowledge to solve problems, and to disseminate scientific research.
- 2. **Ethical and Legal Standards**: To prepare future health service psychologists who are knowledgeable of and act in accordance with ethical and legal standards, apply ethical decision-making processes to resolve dilemmas, and conduct themselves in an ethical manner in all professional activities.
- 3. **Individual and cultural diversity**: To prepare future health service psychologists with foundational knowledge, awareness, sensitivity, and skills to effectively work with diverse individuals and groups, and to integrate self-awareness, knowledge of individual and cultural differences and culturally responsive skills in the conduct of professional practice.
- 4. **Professional values and attitudes**: To prepare future health service psychologists who behave in ways that reflect the values and attitudes of psychology through integrity, professional identity alignment, professional behavior, and responsiveness to supervision and feedback.
- 5. Communication and interpersonal skills: To prepare future health service psychologists with the communication and interpersonal skills necessary for professional practice and for effective collaboration with others in the delivery of professional services. Objective- to prepare HSP to maintain effective relationships with colleagues, communities, organizations, supervisors, supervisees, and clients.
- 6. **Assessment**: To prepare future health service psychologists with the evidence-based assessment skills, including selection, application, interpretation, integration, and communication of assessments, necessary for competent delivery of professional services.
- 7. **Intervention**: To prepare future health service psychologists with the evidence-based intervention skills, including selection, implementation, evaluation of effectiveness, and communication of interventions, necessary for competent delivery of professional services.

- 8. **Supervision:** To prepare future health service psychologists with knowledge of supervision models and practices.
- 9. **Consultation and interprofessional/interdisciplinary skills**: To prepare future health service psychologists with knowledge of consultation models and practices and the consultation skills necessary for competent delivery of professional services.

APA Accreditation Statement and NASP Approval

The American Psychological Association's (APA) Commission on Accreditation (CoA) has approved the University of Iowa's School Psychology Program's "Intent to Apply" application and voted to provide public notice of the program's intent to seek accreditation which can be found on the CoA website. The doctoral program is not currently accredited by the American Psychological Association but has developed its course offerings, sequence, research, and practical experiences to be in line with the standards set forth by the standards of accreditation in health service psychology. The University of Iowa's Doctoral-level School Psychology Program will apply for accreditation as soon as possible.

APA's Office of Program Consultation and Accreditation: https://www.accreditation.apa.org/

Once the program receives APA accreditation, accreditation from the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) will be pursued. NASP Graduate Program Approval and Accreditation information can be found at https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/graduate-program-approval-and-accreditation

Faculty and Students

Given that the profession of psychology is constantly evolving to meet human needs, our faculty and students represent a variety of backgrounds and interests. The program is designed to encourage innovation in the delivery of psychological services in schools and various other settings that serve children and their families (e.g., hospitals, mental health clinics). Collaboration occurs with other faculty members in the College of Education and across other University entities to include faculty members in the College of Liberal Arts and Sciences, with faculty and staff in the Department of Pediatrics and the Department of Psychiatry at The University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics, at the Belin-Blank Center for Gifted Education and Talent Development, and at the Scanlan Center for School Mental Health.

As individuals and groups, students exemplify the program's commitment to its goal of developing scientist-practitioners. Our goal is to prepare students to obtain positions as school service providers, private practitioners, faculty members, and psychologists in community mental health agencies, residential settings, and pediatric and psychiatric settings.

Core Faculty

Ann M. Santos, Ph.D., L.P.

Program Coordinator

Clinical Associate Professor

Licensed Psychologist- Iowa & Texas

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Master of Arts Rehabilitation Counseling, The University of Iowa

Research Interests: Poverty and its cumulative negative impact on children and families; access to education; and training of school psychology professionals.

Enedina García Vázquez, Ph.D.

Clinical Professor

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

M.A. Bilingual, Bicultural Studies, The University of Texas, San Antonio

Research Interests: financial resiliency, grit, emotional intelligence, cultural intelligence among undergraduate and graduate STEM students in HBCU and HSI's; workforce development among high school youth (age 16-24).

Yanchen Zhang, Ph.D., L.P., NCSP

Assistant Professor

Nationally Credentialed School Psychologist (NCSP)

PhD. School Psychology, University of Minnesota-Twin Cities

M.Ed., School Psychology, University oof Washington-Seattle

Research Interests: the intersection of prevention, intervention, and implementation sciences for the successful Evidence-Based Practices (EBPs) in school mental health, quantitative methods, psychological technology (im4education.com/about/), and cross-cultural adaption of EBPs.

Matthew O'Brien, Ph.D., L.P., BCBA-D

Clinical Associate Professor in Pediatrics

Licensed Psychologist

Board Certified Behavior Analyst-Doctoral (BCBA-D)

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Research Interests: Telehealth, stimulants, and disruptive behavior

Emeriti Faculty

Susan Assouline, Ph.D.

Professor Emerita

Myron and Jacqueline N. Blank Endowed Chair in Gifted Education

Belin-Blank Center

Ph.D. Educational Psychology, The University of Iowa

Ed.S. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Associated/Adjunct Faculty

These faculty provide various services to our program including teaching and supervision.

Dr. Candyce Briggs, Ph.D., NCSP

Visiting Assistant Professor (Full-time, 1 FTE, to school psychology program)

Nationally Credentialed School Psychologist (NCSP)

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Ed.S. School Psychology, Specialization in Gifted Education

BA Psychology, Grambling State University

Research Interests: Best practices in assessment and intervention for Black/African American students, Recruitment, and retention of culturally diverse students in gifted education programs, Social-emotional and behavioral outcomes using Holistic Wellness strategies and improving school and community partnerships to support and enhance student learning and engagement.

Michelle Hinzman-Ferris, Ph.D.

Nationally Certified School Psychologist (NCSP)

Ph.D. Teaching & Learning/Special Education, The University of Iowa

M.A. Educational Leadership, The University of Iowa

Ed.S. School Psychology, University of Northern Iowa

Jennifer Kuhle, Ph.D., L.P.

Clinical Assistant Professor

Board Certified Behavior Analyst-Doctoral (BCBA-D)

Certified School Psychologist- Iowa

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Ed.S. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Kelly Schieltz, Ph.D., L.P., BCBA-D

Assistant Professor in Pediatrics

Licensed Psychologist

Board Certified Behavior Analyst-Doctoral (BCBA-D)

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

M.A. Special Education, The University of Iowa

Dr. Sara Wise, Ph.D.

Clinical Assistant Professor

Ph.D. School Psychology, The University of Iowa

Students

The school psychology program will admit a limited number of students each year to ensure that a close working relationship between faculty members and students exists. Our program is committed to fostering a collegial and respectful environment in a supportive student-focused training program. We strive to admit students who are diverse and represent a broad spectrum of educational and experiential backgrounds. We actively recruit students from diverse backgrounds and seek to have a student body that represents various cultural, racial, and ethnic backgrounds, personal and professional life experiences and identities, and physical abilities and challenges. As individuals and as a group, we strive to accept students who will exemplify the program's commitment to its goal of developing scientist-practitioners with a desire to meet the academic, social, mental health, and behavioral needs of the individuals we serve.

Historically, students entering the SP program typically have a background in psychology or a related field such as education, special education, guidance, or social work.

Admission Requirements

- 1. Personal statement/letter of interest addressing the following:
 - a. Reasons for seeking entry into **The University of Iowa School Psychology doctoral program**,
 - b. Professional aspirations,
 - c. Description of child/adolescent experiences (e.g., teaching, counseling, testing, etc.),
 - d. Educational experiences relevant to an applicant's professional goals,
 - e. Degrees earned and credentials held, and
 - f. Research interests and experience(s).
- 2. Letters of recommendation (3) from individuals who can speak to the student's:
 - a. Aptitude to complete a graduate program.
 - b. Interest and commitment to serving children, adolescents, their families, and the environments within which they function.
 - c. Communication skills (written and oral).
 - d. Ability to interact professionally and effectively with peers, supervisors, children, youth, and families.
 - e. Ability to work independently.
 - f. Ability to work in teams, to be able to problem-solve, to be open to different perspectives, etc.
 - g. Research experience and aptitude if applicable

These recommendation letters generally will come from professors or direct supervisors, on their respective letterhead.

- 3. Graduate Record Exam Scores (GRE)*
 - a. The University of Iowa's School Psychology doctoral program does not apply a definitive cutoff score for the GRE.
 - b. Persons with unremarkable GRE scores are encouraged to provide a written statement justification for why their scores do not fully reflect their academic abilities.

- c. Students who do not submit GRE scores as part of their application materials, may be asked to respond to a writing prompt as part of the interview process.
- 4. Grade-point average (GPA) of 3.0 or higher—cumulative GPA for latest degree held**
- 5. Updated curriculum vitae or resume
- 6. Preferential consideration is given to students who have the following experiences:
 - a. Applied experience with children and or adolescents in school settings (k-12)
 - b. Research training and experience, especially as it relates to schools, children, and adolescents.

Applications for admission are accepted and reviewed once per year. Prospective students apply via the application portal of The University of Iowa's Graduate College by the deadline stated on the program's website (December 1st). Faculty reviews of applications commence in January. Applicants will be notified of their status and competitive applicants will be invited for a campus visit and interview (at the applicant's expense) in early February. Individuals who are offered an interview but are unable to attend the oncampus interview will be offered a web-based interview with 2 or more members of the core faculty in school psychology. Offers of admission will follow in February and continue until all vacancies are filled. We honor the national April 15th deadline for admission responses. We strongly encourage applicants from diverse backgrounds.

Criminal background check: Prospective students are not required to complete a criminal background check prior to or as part of the admissions process. However, during the first semester in the program, students will complete a criminal background check to be approved for field experiences.

*Currently, GRE score submission is optional for the 2024 application cycle. This will be reviewed and updated as appropriate for upcoming application cycles. Applicants are reviewed holistically, and the GRE score represents one aspect of the overall admissions considerations.

** Persons with GPAs below 3.0 are encouraged to apply and should provide a written statement justification for why their GPA does not fully reflect their academic abilities and or provide rationale/explanation for grades.

Advising

Once in the program, students will work closely with faculty on coursework, research, assistantships, and applied experiences. Active participation in professional organizations is required. For doctoral-level students, this requirement includes student membership in APA's Division 16 (School Psychology). Students will be expected to present at conferences, publish papers, and serve in professional organizations.

Upon entering the SP program students are assigned an advisor based on faculty/student interests, faculty expertise, and advising load. All advisors maintain an advising folder for each of their advisees. Records of the student's school psychology program of study, copies of requests for curriculum substitutions, and correspondence are kept in this folder and provided to the program coordinator for program documenting. Faculty advisors and their advisees complete the advising sheet throughout their time in the program (see Appendix C).

All advisors meet with each advisee at least once a semester to discuss progress, prepare annual review evaluations each spring, and write a progress letter for each advisee, a copy of which is kept in the department. Advisors are expected to meet with advisees each semester in person; however, when

advanced students are not on campus, communication may take place via telephone, e-mail, and videoconferencing. It is the advisor's responsibility to make sure that students are aware of all deadlines and are meeting them. It is the **advisee's** responsibility to initiate meetings with their advisors (see Advising Sheet in Appendix C).

Degree Requirements

The most fundamental tenet of the Doctoral Program in School Psychology is for trainees to acquire scientific knowledge and practical skills to become leaders, innovators, and positive change agents in the service of children, youth, and families. Therefore, our program's curriculum emphasizes the importance of knowledge, skills, and experiences with a wide range of individual differences including ethnicity, gender, age, socio-economic status, culture, sexual orientation, religion, race, and lifestyle. The curriculum also stresses the importance of legal and ethical issues guiding service delivery and research.

The School Psychology program at Iowa is a full-time, residential program. Students in the SP doctoral program must enroll in a minimum of nine graduate credits during the fall and spring semesters for the first four years in the program which is considered full-time enrollment by The University of Iowa's Graduate College guidelines. The Graduate College policies explain University registration requirements. The *academic registration requirement* means that a student must be enrolled for a minimum of nine semester hours for two consecutive semesters or enrolled for a minimum of six semester hours in three consecutive semester hours with a quarter-time assistantship. (See http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/manual-part-1-section-xii-doctors-degrees).

Typical course registration each Fall and Spring semester in the school psychology program is 12 semester hours. The school psychology doctoral program typically requires five years of academic coursework, clinical practica, and research training beyond the bachelor's degree, including a 1500-hour minimum predoctoral internship. For trainees entering with a bachelor's degree, the program requires a minimum of five years to complete. Trainees are strongly encouraged to discuss with their program advisor extending their full-time enrollment on campus for an additional year to facilitate completing the dissertation before beginning the internship. Also, a student must be enrolled full-time in the school psychology doctoral program for three years to be awarded a degree and to be eligible for APA- or APPIC-approved internships. Students who cannot complete the program on a full-time basis must petition the faculty for a waiver. Appendix E offers a checklist of benchmarks and deadlines per year.

Training of students in The University of Iowa's School Psychology program follows a developmental perspective and is rigorous. The first two years of coursework provide a broad foundation of theoretical knowledge, clinical skills, and research methods. These are accompanied by clinical training experiences in schools as well as structured research opportunities (culminating in their research project in School Psychology) under close guidance from advisors. The final two years of coursework cover more advanced clinical skills, research and evaluation methods, and remaining foundational coursework. During this time, students work on developing and carrying out their dissertation research as well as applying their clinical skills in school, clinic, and community settings. Satisfactory achievement across core courses is expected. Students not receiving satisfactory grades may be required to repeat a course and could be blocked from registering from advanced courses until satisfactory completion of attempted courses.

The Ph.D. is the most advanced degree. It is conferred upon students who have demonstrated superior scholarship and mastery of research skills in coursework as well as in the preparation and defense of a dissertation. The doctoral program in school psychology at the University of Iowa requires a minimum of 108 sh of coursework. Students entering the doctoral program with previous graduate coursework (or equivalent) may submit a request for course substitution. The Graduate College requires a minimum of 72 semester hours of graduate work. Of those 72, at least 39 s.h. must be earned while registered in The University Iowa Graduate admission of College and after formal program

(https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academic-program/section-xii-doctors-degrees). The maximum time permitted for completion of the degree program is seven years from the time of admission.

Training adheres to the training standards set out by the Standards of Accreditation for Health Service Psychology (SoA) of the American Psychological Association Office of Accreditation (https://accreditation.apa.org/policies) and standards of the National Association of School Psychology (https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/graduate-program-approval-and-accreditation/program-accreditation) and the Iowa Department of Education.

Curriculum

After enrolling for the first time, students receive a copy of the school psychology program of study that is specific to their entering class. Students must complete courses and/or demonstrate knowledge in four categories of Discipline Specific Knowledge. These categories are History and Systems of Psychology (Category I) and Basic Content Areas of Psychology (including: affective, biological, cognitive, developmental, and social bases of behavior (Category II). Categories III and IV include scientific and professional ethics and standards, and measurements, statistics and research. The cultural, ethnic, and sex role bases of behavior, individual differences, and the etiology of learning and behavior disorders are also included in the doctoral curriculum.

- I. History and Systems of Psychology
- II. Basic Content Areas of Psychology
- III. Advanced Integrated Content
- IV. Research Methods, Statistical Analysis, and Psychometrics

Students may be required to complete coursework that is prerequisite to program requirements. The doctoral degree in school psychology at the University of Iowa requires 108 semester hours. As noted previously, The University of Iowa Graduate College requires a minimum of 72 semester hours of graduate work. Of those 72 semester hours, at least 39 s.h. must be earned while registered in The University of Iowa Graduate College and after formal program admission to confer a degree from the University of Iowa. Applicants admitted with a specialist degree in school psychology or a master's degree may be granted credit towards the doctoral program's course of study. Admission with advanced graduate status is determined on an individual basis after the SP program faculty review the trainee's official transcripts and course syllabi. Students are required to complete a course substitution form (Appendix D) for any credits transferred to the program. All students must be registered in the semester in which they earn their degrees (https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academic-program/section-xii-doctors-degrees).

Students with graduate credit may have on the school psychology program of study some coursework that has been substituted; and as mentioned previously, their equivalent coursework must be approved by all faculty members. (See Appendix D for the Course Substitution Form). Courses taken ten or more years prior to the comprehensive portfolio defense must be updated if they are to be included on the Ph.D. Plan of Study. Contact your advisor or the Office of Student Services regarding the update procedure. Additionally, and in being consistent with the APA Guidelines and Principles for Accreditation, a minimum of three years of full-time graduate study is required of all doctoral students. Unless the program faculty approves an alternative arrangement in writing, students must register on a full-time

basis—excluding summer sessions—for their first four years of study. *Full time* is a minimum of 9 semester hours for the fall and spring sessions. Typical course enrollment ranges from 12-15 semester hours during fall/spring and 3-8 semester hours during the summer sessions.

Students who hold half-time assistantships (i.e., 20 hours/week) are limited to 12 semester hours of coursework. In semesters when more than 12 credit hours are required, special arrangements for an overload registration may need to be made with approval from program faculty. The typical maximum hours allowed during a fall or spring semester is 15 for all graduate programs.

Academic accommodation is available for students with special needs. These are arranged through Student Disability Services (https://sds.studentlife.uiowa.edu/) and governed by The University of Iowa Policy on Student Academic Accommodations.

To ensure a thorough grounding in psychology, the program requires all students to take approved coursework in each of the following Discipline-Specific Knowledge (DSK) areas and Profession-Wide Competencies (PWC):

The University of Iowa School Psychology Required Coursework by APA Standards

Discipline Specific Knowledge & Professional Wide Competencies

Discipline Specific Knowledge (DSK)				
(Courses may appear in other sections)				
I. History & Systems:				
PSQF 7320 History & Systems in Psychology (3 sh)				
II. Content Domains:				
i) Developmental Aspects of Behavior				
PSQF 6213 Advanced Lifespan Development (3 s.h.)				
ii) Biological Aspects of Behavior (one of following)				
PSY 5203 Fundamental Neurobiology I (3 s.h.)				
PSY 6370 Principles of Neuropsychology (3 s.h.)				
iii) Cognitive Aspects of Behavior				
PSQF 6281 Cognitive Theories of Learning (3 s.h.)				
iv) Social Aspects of Behavior				
PSQF 7367 Social Psychology and Social Systems (3 s.h.)				
v) Affective Aspects of Behavior				
CSED 5222 Counseling Children and Adolescents in Schools (3 s.h.)				
III. Research Methodology, Statistical Analysis, & Psychometrics:				
i) Research Methods (all of the following)				
PSQF 7331 Qualitative Educational Research Methods (3 s.h.)				
PSQF 5199 Topics Course: Introduction to SP Research Writing (1 s.h.)				
PSQF 7342 Research Project in School Psychology (2-4 s.h.)				
PSQF 7493 Ph.D. Thesis in Psychological & Quantitative Foundations (6 s.h.)				
EDTL 7953 Single Subject Design Research (3 s.h.)				

	atistical Analysis				
PSQF 6243 Intermediate Statistical Methods (3 s.h.)					
(Pre-requisite for PSQF6244 or PSQF6246 below)					
and one of the following:					
PS	PSQF 6244 Correlation & Regression (4 s.h.) or				
PS	QF 6246 Design of Experiments (4 s.h.)				
iii) Ps	sychometrics				
PS	QF 5900 Psychometrics (1 s.h.)				
	Profession Wide Competencies (PWC)				
	(Courses may appear in other sections)				
I.	Assessment				
	PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.)				
II.	Intervention				
	PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.)				
	EDTL 4950 Behavioral and Social Interventions (3 s.h.)				
III.	Cultural and Individual Diversity				
	PSQF 6235 Multicultural Counseling (3 s.h)				
	EDTL 4900 Foundations of Special Education (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 6213 Advanced Lifespan Development (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 6312 Psychopathology Across the Lifespan (3 s.h.)				
	EPLS 4180 Human Relations for the Classroom Teacher (3 s.h.)				
IV.	Professional Values and Attitudes				
	PSQF 5219 Foundations in Health Service School/Psychology (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 7437 Internship in School Psychology (1 s.h. each semester)				
V.	Ethical and Legal Standards				
	PSQF 7465 Issues and Ethics in Professional Psychology (3 s.h.) or				
	EDTL 5963 Ethics/Professional Conduct Behavior Analysts and Psychology (3 s.h.)				
VI.	Consultation and Interprofessional/Interdisciplinary Skills				
	PSQF 6263 Consultation Theory and Practice (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 7237 Beginning Practicum in SP Services (3 s.h.)				
	PSQF 7337 Advanced Practicum in SP (15 s.h.)				
VII.	Communication/Interpersonal Skills				
	CSED 5222 Counseling Children and Adolescents in Schools (3 s.h.)				
VIII.	Supervision				
	PSQF 7390 Supervision in School Psychology Practicum and Internship (3 s.h.)				
	Coursework to meet Iowa School Psychologists Credentialling Requirements				
	Courses may appear in other sections				
	EDTL4900 Foundations of Special Education (3 s.h.)				
EPLS4180 Human Relations Classroom Teacher (3 s.h.)					
	Coursework to meet BCBA certificate requirements				
	Courses may appear in other sections				
	EDTL 7953 Single Subject Design Research (3 s.h.)				
	EDTL 5963 Ethics/Professional Conduct Behavior Analysts and Psychology (3 s.h.)				
	EDTL 5961 Foundations of Applied Behavior Analysis (3 s.h.)				
	EDTL 5966 Advance Topics in Applied Behavior Analysis (3 s.h.)				
	PEDS 7264 Clinical Applications of ABA (3 s.h.)				

E	DTL 4975 Explicit Instruction (3 s.h.)
E	EDTL 4950 Behavioral and Social Interventions (3 s.h.)

DEGREE PROGRAM: Ph.D. (minimum 108 s.h.)

PLAN OF STUDY			
Program of Study:		Psychological & Quantitative Foundations	
Degree Objective:	PHD-School Psychology		
Start Term:	Fall	, ,,	
ΔCΔ	DEMIC	CAREER	
Ach	s.h.	Footnotes	
	3.11.	Students must complete specific requirements in the	
		University of Iowa Graduate College after program	
		admission. Refer to the Graduate College website and	
		the Manual of Rules and Regulations for more	
		information.	
		NOTE: Coursework to meet Iowa School Psychologists	
		Credentialling Requirements: EDTL:4900 Foundations of	
		Special Education and EPLS:4180 Human Relations for	
		the Classroom Teacher	
		NOTE: Additional coursework to meet BCBA Certificate	
		Requirements: EDTL:5966: Advanced ABA; PSQF:7464:	
		Clinical Applications of ABA; EDTL:6975: Explicit	
		Instruction; EDTL:5963 Issues & Ethics in ABA &	
		Professional Psychology	
		NOTE: Courses may appear in other semesters based on availability & timing; refer to semester course offerings	
		and work with faculty advisor to determine appropriate	
		coursework and sequence.	
CUM GPA 3.00		coarson and soquenes.	
		108 s.h. must be graduate level coursework or	
		equivalent; graduate transfer credits allowed upon	
		approval. More information is included in the General	
Degree Requirements	108	Catalog and department website.	
		Students take at least 3 quantitative statistics courses (3-	
		4 s.h. each) and at least 1 qualitative research course (3	
		s.h.); a course in psychometrics (1 s.h.); PSQF:5199	
		Topics Course: Research Project in School Psychology (1	
Research Requirement	1.0	sh), and PSQF:7342 Research Project in School	
Research Requirement	16	Psychology (1 s.h.) for minimum 2 semesters. Must be completed by the semester in which the	
		student takes the Comprehensive Exam. Take approved	
		graduate coursework (3 s.h. each) in basic psychology	
		core areas: History and Systems; and Affective,	
		Biological, Cognitive, Developmental, and Social Bases of	
		Behavior. Students complete additional courses in	
		individual differences and other course areas consistent	
		with accreditation. Work directly with faculty advisor to	
Basic Psychology Core requirements (Psych Core DSK)	9	determine appropriate coursework and sequence.	
		Courses in Assessment, Intervention, Cultural &	
		Individual Diversity; Professional Values & Attitudes;	
	<u> </u>	Ethical & Legal Standards; Consultation &	

	Interprofessional/Interdisciplinary Skills;
51	Communication/Interpersonal Skills; Supervision
6	Dissertation Credits
	Students take PSQF: Beginning Practicum in School
	Psychology (3 sh) and PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum in
	School Psychology (3 sh each for 5 semesters). Work
	with faculty advisor or practicum coordinator for
	approval of desired practicum placements. Summer
	Practicums are optional and subject to availability.
	Students completing a non-school internship must
	complete a minimum of 600 clock hours of advanced
18	practicum in a school setting prior to the Ph.D.
	internship. Practicums will require travel to placements
	at the expense of the student
	Work with faculty advisor for approval of selected
6	elective coursework.
	Prior approval of an internship setting is required, and
	students will spend either a calendar year fulltime or 2
	calendar years part-time. The faculty determines student
	readiness to apply for the internship based on
	completion of all required coursework, successful
	defense of comprehensive portfolio, and successful
	completion of practicum requirements. Internships may
	require geographic relocation. Students completing a
	non-school internship must complete a minimum of 600 clock hours of advanced practicum in a school setting
	prior to the Ph.D. internship. Work with faculty advisor
	for approval of internship setting - see General Catalog &
2	COE website for specifics.
 	The Comprehensive Exam is typically completed by the
	end of Year 4. Students are required to complete yearly
	portfolio reviews, which include oral examinations. The
	comprehensive portfolio consists of an oral and a
	written component that includes research and practice
	elements. See General Catalog & COE website for
	specific requirements.

Year 1		
1 st Semester (Fall)	12	Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQG:7310 Intelligence Assessment	3	
PSQF:6238 Assessment of Learning Differences	3	
PSQF:7315 Social/Emotional Assessment of C&A	3	
PSQF:5219 Foundations in Health Service	3	
School/Psychology		
2 nd Semester (Spring)	13	Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:6213 Advanced Lifespan Development	3	
PSQF:5199 Introduction to School Psychology	1	
Research Writing		
PSQF:7344 Academic Intervention	3	
EDTL:4950 Behavioral & Social Intervention	3	
PSQF:7237 Beginning Practicum in School Psychology	3	

Summer	4	Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:5900 Psychometrics	1	
EDTL:4900 Foundations of Special Education	3	Required for SP Certification in Iowa

	Year 2	
1 st Semester (Fall)	13.	Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7342 Research Project in School Psychology	1	
PSQF:7953 Single Subject Design Research	3	
PSQF:6312: Psychopathology Across the Lifespan	3	
PSQF:7465 Issues and Ethics in Professional Psychology	3	Students completing the BCBA Certificates must take EDTL:5963 Ethics/Professional Conduct Behavior Analysts and Psychology to meet APA and BCBA ethics requirements.
PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum in School Psychology	3	
2 nd Semester (Spring)	13	Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7342 Research Project in School Psychology	1	
PSQF:6281 Cognitive Theories of Learning	3	
PSQF:6235 Multicultural Counseling	3	
PSQF:6263 Consultation Theory & Practice	3	
PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum in School Psychology	3	
Summer	3	
	s.h.	
EPLS:4180 Human Relations for the Classroom Teacher	3	Required for SP Certification in Iowa

Year 3		
1 st Semester (fall)	12	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:6243 Intermediate Statistics	3	Prerequisite for PSQF:6244 or PSQF:6246
PSQF:7320 History and Systems	3	
EDTL:5961 Foundations of ABA	3	Also meets requirements for the BCBA certificate
PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum in School Psychology	3	
2 nd Semester (spring)	12	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7367 Social Psychology & Social Systems	3	
PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum in School Psychology	3	
PSQF:6246 Design of Experiments	3	OR take PSQF:6244 Correlation and Regression (4 s.h.)
RCE:5222 Counseling Children and Adolescents in	3	
Schools		
Summer	s.h.	Potential Footnotes
		PRAXIS EXAM

	Year 4	
1 st Semester (fall)	12	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum in School Psychology	3	
PSQF:7331 Qualitative Stats	3	
PSY:5203 Fundamental Neurobiology 1 OR PSY:6370	3	
Principles of Neuropsychology		
Elective	3	

2 nd Semester (spring)	9	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7390 Supervision in School Psychology	3	
Elective	3	
Elective	3	

Year 5		
1st Semester (fall)	3	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7493 PhD Thesis in Psychological &	3	
Quantitative Foundations		
2 nd Semester (spring)	3	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7493 PhD Thesis in Psychological &	3	
Quantitative Foundations		

Year 6		
1st Semester (fall)	1	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7437 Internship in School Psychology	1	
2 nd Semester (spring)	1	Potential Footnotes
	s.h.	
PSQF:7437 Internship in School Psychology	1	Final Exam (Dissertation Defense)
	111	

Note 1: This is the approved College of Education Plan of Study, but circumstances may not always allow courses to be taken/given in this sequence. **Note 2:** Summer classes may not always be offered during the suggested summer. You should be aware of what is being offered and take them as they come. **Note 3:** Italicized items indicate optional courses during that semester and can be taken in a different semester. **Note 4:** See Appendix C - Advising Worksheet.

Professional Training

Practicum

As part of basic program requirements, all students are required to accumulate a minimum of 950 clock hours of practicum. Students and faculty work collaboratively to arrange placements in a variety of sites on- and off-campus to ensure that students receive experiences that are related to coursework in assessment, intervention, and consultation with diverse clients in a variety of settings. At least 600 clock hours of the 950 clock hours of practicum must be in accredited school settings and must include experience at the elementary and secondary level in urban and rural settings. NASP defines a *school setting* as

one in which the primary goal is the education of students of diverse backgrounds, characteristics, abilities, disabilities, and needs. Generally, a school setting includes children and youth who are enrolled in prekindergarten through Grade12 and has both general education and special education services. The school setting has available an internal or external pupil services unit that includes at least one state-credentialed school psychologist and provides a full range of school psychology services. (National Association of School Psychologists, "Standards for the Credentialing of School Psychologists," 2020)

Initially, training begins in the schools, so that candidates can gain expertise with typical child development in school-based services such as interdisciplinary team models, data-based decision making, and consultation. This initial training occurs across numerous schools in districts within various Area Education Agencies. To increase the diversity of experiences and due to supervision needs, most school-based placements will require students to travel more than 45 minutes from the Iowa City area. Additional training opportunities are available at various University of Iowa Hospital and Clinic settings such as Pediatrics and Child Psychiatry and at the Belin-Blank International Center for Gifted Education and Talent Development. Other opportunities include services in community mental health centers, early childhood centers, alternative schools, reading clinics, and outreach programs in schools and homes. Sites are required to provide appropriate supervision, and to require no more than 18 hours per week on-site from each student.

During practicum training, a university, and a site school psychologist (or other appropriately credentialed professional) supervise students. Both supervisors must be certified/licensed professionals. Ongoing evaluation of practicum sites and supervisors is conducted. Students who choose to pursue an Ed.S., in addition to the Ph.D. degree, must complete 1200 clock hours of advanced field experiences (i.e., an Ed.S.-level internship), of which a minimum of 600 clock hours are in the public schools.

All doctoral students are required to complete a 1500-clock-hour paid predoctoral internship, which can be either on a full-time basis for a year or on a half-time basis for two consecutive years. All doctoral students are required to complete 600 clock hours of advanced practicum in an accredited school setting prior to the doctoral level internship. Students are encouraged to select an APA- or APPIC-approved internship. Faculty provide extensive guidance and support in the selection of an internship site.

Additional information and forms pertaining to practicum and internship can be found in Appendices S-V.

Unsuccessful Experience: Practicum and internship students who are unsuccessful in their practicum or internship will be graded to reflect that lack of success. Students may request a second placement and or remediation and this may be approved or denied. Conversations between the student/intern and the

program coordinator will be required to determine why the original placement was not successful and the plan for correcting the issues presented. Students will need to retake the course (practicum/internship) and pay all required tuition and fees.

Non-Practicum Clinical Experiences (APPIC-Relevant Training/Practicum experience)

In addition to clinical experiences from the required SP practicum courses, students have the opportunity for non-practicum clinical experiences that provide additional ways to acquire clinical training while enrolled in the program. Such additional supervised experiences can be both relevant and useful to candidates' development as school psychology professionals.

Hours from these experiences do **not** count towards hours for an official SP practicum course nor do they count towards the total program-required practicum hours. Additionally, they do not count for licensure requirements (e.g., practicum hour requirements for state credential). Nonetheless, candidates are encouraged to take advantage of these additional clinical experiences as they can broaden their skill set.

Typical non-practicum clinical experiences take the form of clinical activities from a formal **clinical** experience or working at a clinically related assistantship/job. For example, candidates in the applied behavior analysis certification program are required to have a certain number of hours conducting applied behavior analysis (i.e., supervised independent fieldwork) which can take place as paid or non-paid experiences at the UIHC clinics of a school setting under the supervision of a Board-Certified Behavior Analyst. Students should document non-practicum clinical experience activities and hours by completing the APPIC-Relevant Training/Practicum hours forms (Appendix W). Activities and completed hours should be kept *separate from the official practicum logs for official SP practicum courses*.

If the supervisor of the non-practicum clinical experience has a credential as a school or licensed psychologist, the supervisor agrees to serve as the site supervisor and to meet the expectations set forth through the collaborative completion of an APPIC-Relevant Training/Practicum Contract, Evaluation, and Summary Forms (Appendix W). The SP program practicum coordinator/program coordinator makes the final decision as to whether the hours can be documented as an APPIC-Relevant Training/Practicum experience.

Internship

An essential component of the doctoral program in school psychology is the internship. It is the culminating training experience to prepare individuals to function as independent professionals. An internship provides students with the opportunity to take substantial responsibility for carrying out professional functions as school psychologists in the context of appropriate supervision. Furthermore, the internship facilitates the further development and integration of knowledge and skills gained from didactic instruction and practicum work. All students are required to complete a minimum 1500-clock-hour **paid** predoctoral internship, which can be either on a full-time basis for a year or on a half-time basis for two consecutive years.

The *internship* occurs apart from the training program and is administered primarily by the internship setting. The internship must consist of supervised experiences that will increase the student's knowledge and skill levels. It is the responsibility of the student to present an internship plan that provides for new experiences. Intern supervision is the joint responsibility of the University and internship supervisors. The internship is further defined by its length and placement in the overall training sequence.

Students spend a calendar year (or two consecutive years half time) at an internship setting the school psychology faculty approves. The Ph.D. program endorses standards for internships as developed by the American Psychological Association (APA) and the Council of Directors of School Psychology Programs (CDSPP).

Students are expected to select an APA- or APPIC-approved internship or an approved experience in a school or clinic setting that clearly meets the rigorous standards that are set forth by the profession and that are summarized in the Guidelines and Principles for Accreditation of Programs in Professional Office of Program Consultation and Accreditation, Psychology (from the APA https://accreditation.apa.org/policies). Verbal acceptance of an internship offer is considered binding by program faculty and breaking such an agreement will be considered by the faculty to be unethical and unprofessional. In extenuating circumstances students can petition the faculty for permission to make a change in internship sites. Questions concerning internship should be directed to the internship coordinator/program coordinator. Additional information regarding internship guidelines and forms can be found in Appendix U and V.

Interdisciplinary Training Project in Special Education and School Psychology (SP2)

The school psychology program at Iowa has been awarded a three-year training grant in collaboration with the Special Education department at Iowa. "The Interdisciplinary Training Project in Special Education and School Psychology (SP2) addresses national, regional, and state shortages of special education and school psychologists by preparing them in intensive intervention and assessment for school-aged children with disabilities who have high-intensity needs". For the duration of the grant, two students from the entering class of school psychology applicants will be awarded a position on this grant. More information is provided on the College of Education website and course requirements can be found in the appendices (https://education.uiowa.edu/interdisciplinary-training-project-special-education-and-school-psychology-sp2; See Appendix C).

Professional Employment

Students engaging in and receiving renumeration for services as a school psychologist before completing certification or licensure or receiving approval for internship will be considered by faculty as engaging in unethical behavior. Prior approval is required for students to engage in professional employment related to psychology (e.g., psychometrician, counselor, etc.) and students are required to complete the employment verification in the appendices prior to engaging in this professional work to petition the faculty before accepting employment (Appendix Q- form should be submitted to the program coordinator).

Students must notify the faculty of current employment if it relates to psychology.

Research Opportunities/Requirements

In addition to receiving training as practitioners, students are required to take an active part in research activities through participation in research groups and individual research projects (e.g., Articles 1 and 2 of the 2-article dissertation). Students might choose from a wide variety of research groups or projects on campus. For instance, a research group could be one that school psychology faculty or faculty from another program direct.

Although assistantships are not guaranteed, students may be able to obtain a research assistantship—usually grant supported—from a wide variety of areas. The College and University provide support for guest lecturers of national renown. Thus, students not only have access to current research findings, but also may have the opportunity to discuss their research interests with an expert in the field.

Research Resources

- Kelly Hangauer
 - o University of Iowa librarian with Subject Specialties in: Education, Linguistics, Psychology
- University of Iowa Human Subjects Office: IRB Information
 - o https://hso.research.uiowa.edu/hawkirb-information
- Iowa Research Online
 - o https://ir.uiowa.edu/
- Paul Blommers Measurement Resources Library
 - o https://education.uiowa.edu/paul-blommers-measurement-resources-library
- The College of Education Grants and Research Services Center (GRSC)
 - o https://education.uiowa.edu/research/grants-and-research-services-center
- Scanlan Center for School Mental Health Professional Development Services
 - o https://scsmh.education.uiowa.edu
- Baker Teacher Leader Center
 - o https://education.uiowa.edu/student-experience/baker-teacher-leader-center
- UIHC Pediatric Psychology Educational Research Clinical Rounds
- □ APA PD Training Center
 - o https://www.apa.org/education-career/development/practitioners

DISSERTATION REQUIREMENTS

In the fall of 2021, The University of Iowa School Psychology faculty adopted a 2-dissertation article format to meet the dissertation requirement for the program. This is modeled after the APA accredited Counseling Psychology program in the University of Iowa's College of Education.

I. The policies and procedures for dissertations are governed by the Graduate College. Refer to *Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College* (http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/manual-part-1-section-xii-doctors-degrees). Additional guidance is provided by the College of Education and can be found at this link: https://education.uiowa.edu/student-experience/graduate-student-life#guidelines-for-article-style-dissertations.

II. Student Responsibilities

Registering

- 1. Once a student has completed all coursework on the school psychology program of study and successfully defended their comprehensive portfolio (further discussed in the Evaluations section), they must register for a total of 6 s.h. of dissertation credits.
- 2. Students may register for additional dissertation credits until completion.

Setting up the Committee

- 1. The student is responsible for asking faculty members if they wish to serve on the committee.
- 2. Faculty members need to know the topic of the dissertation, when the student expects to have a proposal meeting, and when they expect to defend the dissertation.
- 3. The dissertation proposal meeting must occur before the student starts internship.

Checking Deadlines and Convention

- 1. The graduate list of deadlines that are related to dissertations are available in several locations. Check online (Graduate College deadlines: https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/deadlines), the department office, and/or College of Education Office of Student Services (N201 LC)(https://education.uiowa.edu/office-student-services).
- 2. A search of the University Libraries website (ProQuest Dissertations and Theses) can result in dissertations that might serve as models. Additional information is available at Iowa Research Online (http://ir.uiowa.edu/etd). There may also be hardcopies available for review in consultation with your advisor.
- 3. Preparation and submission information is available at the Graduate College Thesis and Dissertation webpage (https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/thesis-and-dissertation).

III. Article 1 of 2-article dissertation (Article 1-Pre-Dissertation Research Project) (also referred to as 'project')

All Ph.D. students complete an article 1 pre-dissertation research project (PDRP) or its equivalency that will constitute the first article for the dissertation. The research project is to be completed by the end of the student's third year in the program (e.g., prior to the start of the fall semester of the fourth year).

If the student does not complete Article 1 of the 2-article dissertation before the start of the fourth year, the student will be placed on probation for one semester and will not be allowed to register after that semester until the project is completed. This status will be reflected in the student's annual review letter.

1. Article 1-PDRP Committee

The student in consultation with their major advisor/research advisor will choose a research project committee; the student will design and write the project as part of PSQF: 5199 Special Topics- Research Project in School Psychology and PSQF7342 Research Project in School Psychology.

The committee must be constituted as follows:

- Project chair: major school psychology advisor or alternate school psychology faculty *
- One additional member from school psychology program
- One member approved (tenure or clinical track) faculty either from school psychology program or outside the program.

^{*}Chair or co-chair of the committee must be a tenure-track or tenured faculty member

A committee of at least three members is required. This committee must include at least two school psychology faculty members but may consist entirely of school psychology faculty. Additional graduate faculty members from any related department may be added at the discretion of the student and major advisor.

The full committee participates in two meetings including the proposal meeting (before or within the fall semester of the third year, excluding summers unless extenuating circumstances exist) and the project defense (spring semester of third year). The article 1-pre-dissertation research project is a program requirement, not a graduate school requirement, and thus no completion of official University of Iowa paperwork is necessary, but students will complete the program's *Article 1-Predissertation Research Project Approval Form* (A1-PDRP; Appendix K) once the A1-PDRP defense is completed. The approval forms must be signed by all committee members and filed with the College of Education Office of Student Services. Copies will be maintained by the project chair, the program coordinator, and a copy will be provided to the student.

2. Article 1 (A1-PDRP) Proposal and Final Project

In preparing the A1-PDRP (which requires a proposal meeting and a final project defense), the following guidelines apply:

Preparing the proposal

- a. The student will work closely with their project chair (often the advisor) to identify a project of interest while signed up for PSQF5199 and PSQF7342. The proposal meeting must occur before or within the fall semester of the third year (excluding summers unless extenuating circumstances exist) to have time to navigate the IRB process and to complete and defend the final project by the end of the spring semester of the third year.
- b. The student's advisor will approve the project; it is highly recommended that students discuss their ideas with their advisor early in the process.
- c. The first manuscript can be either conceptual or empirical in nature and cannot be a manuscript submitted for publication through a course requirement (e.g., Ethics course requirement).
- d. The proposal and completed project must be written in research report format (e.g., manuscript-style submission) and conform to the stylistic requirements of the *Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association* (7th ed.).
- e. A convened proposal approval meeting is required no later than the fall semester of the third year of study (excluding summers unless extenuating circumstances exist). The student must have explicit approval from their project chair before proceeding with a proposal meeting. Preferably two weeks and no later than one week before this meeting, the student must provide each committee member with a copy of the written proposal that has been tentatively approved by their project chair. Approval of the proposal requires unanimous endorsement of the committee. The project chair will record written feedback on the proposal and necessary changes for the final project during the proposal meeting, shared with the student, and then communicated by the student to the full committee.

Preparing Article 1

a. Following the completion of Article 1 and chair approval, the student must arrange a time for all committee members to attend an oral defense. The student must provide each committee member with a copy, preferably two weeks and no later than one week before this meeting.

- b. Approval of the final written Article 1 and oral defense requires a majority vote of the student's article 1-pre-dissertation research project committee.
- c. It is recommended, though not required, that Article 1 be submitted for publication in an appropriate professional journal and serve as a pilot study/first publication for Article 2 of the dissertation.
- d. The signed Article 1-PDRP Approval Form (Appendix K) and copy of the approved final written product will be kept. The project chair, the program coordinator, and the student will maintain copies.
- e. The student will provide a copy of the final approved project to each committee member.

3. Article 1-Pre-Dissertation Research Project Equivalency

A data-based Ed.S. project or M.A. graduate thesis that was completed at another university may fulfill the Article-1-pre-dissertation research project requirement. If a student had completed such a project, the student must provide a copy of this master's thesis or formal research project with the Course Substitution Form (Appendix D) and the Article 1-Pre-Dissertation Research Project Equivalency Approval Form (Appendix L) to their advisor upon entering the program. Specifically, the advisor will review the project and seek detailed feedback from each faculty member before a school psychology meeting during which the project will be discussed.

The faculty will then vote whether to accept the project as satisfying the requirements. If there is less than a majority of votes to accept this, the student will be required to formally complete Article 1-pre-dissertation research project under the guidelines and register for PSQF:7342 until the project is completed.

Article 2-Dissertation

Students enroll in a minimum of six (6) dissertation credit hours after passing the comprehensive exam.

4. Article 2 of the 2-article dissertation

Article $\overline{2}$ also will be developed in collaboration with the student's research advisor with the student as lead author and responsible for most of the work.

- a. A student must register every semester (except summer) until the successful dissertation defense and the final deposit of the dissertation to the Graduate College. Failure to register will require readmission (https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academicsprogram/section-xii-doctors-degrees).
- b. This article must be empirical (data driven).
- c. The literature review and research methods must be approved by the student's dissertation committee through convening of a proposal defense meeting prior to undertaking the research study (Article 2 Dissertation proposal meeting) and prior to applying for internship.
- d. The composition of the committee shall satisfy the requirements of the final dissertation committee set forth by The University of Iowa Graduate College (see below).
- e. The student must successfully defend the proposal before being cleared by the faculty to apply for internship. Typically, this means that students must have their proposal defended by August 31st of any academic year.
- f. Successful defense of the Article 2 Dissertation proposal means that the student's committee agrees that the student may proceed with the study. In some cases, the committee may wish for the student to make changes to the proposal.
- g. No dissertation proposal meetings are scheduled in the summer term.

- h. The proposal of Article 2-Dissertation will include APA manuscript style introduction (formatted specific to journal style) with proposed methods. Students should work with their advisor on the journal for submission prior to sending the proposal to the committee.
- i. The proposal should be sent to the committee no later than two weeks before the proposal meeting and should include the name and author instructions for the targeted journal.

Composition of Article 2-Dissertation Committee:

The College of Education policy regarding examining committee composition is the same as university policy. The minimum required committee is four, of which three (3) must be a University of Iowa tenure-track faculty. Two members must be in the major department/program (policy found at this link https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academic-program/section-xii-doctors-degrees).

Composition of the dissertation committee for school psychology students follows the same process with additional requirements:

- a. Two School Psychology Faculty members, one of whom chairs or co-chairs the committee.
- b. One School Psychology faculty member OR one departmental (Psych. and Quantitative Foundations) faculty member
- c. One other faculty member (tenure track if another of the members is non-tenure track).
- **5. Forms**. All necessary forms are available in the Office of Student Services, located on the second floor of Lindquist Center (N201).

6. Timing of Dissertation Defense

- a. Copies of the dissertation must be submitted for the committee member's review at least 2 weeks before the date of the defense. Students should check with committee members as to the format they would like to have when reviewing the dissertation (i.e., hardcopy, word-attachment).
- b. Students may defend their dissertation the spring semester prior to going on internship if their dissertation is completed. *Please see "Special Note" in APPENDIX Z regarding special circumstances that could apply to international students and program requirement completion and timeline. This may impact Visa status.*

Oral Defense

Oral defense of articles one and two (per graduate school rules) is required. Two weeks prior to the oral defense date, the following must be submitted:

Chapter 1: Introduction/Literature Review

Chapter 2: Method Chapter 3: Results. Chapter 4: Discussion

The student (with guidance from the committee) will identify appropriate publication outlet(s) for article 2-dissertation. However, the dissertation must be submitted in Graduate College dissertation form to the committee for the formal defense. Advisor/advisee will determine how and when to publish Article 2. Advisors may wish to withhold their signatures of completion of the dissertation until the article is submitted for publication.

Oral Dissertation defense is scheduled for two hours (per graduate college requirements) and will include a formal presentation (no more than 15 minutes) of chapters 1 through 4, with emphasis on chapters 1, 3, and 4 followed by student response to questions from committee.

7. Timing of Defense Relative to Graduation

If the student has completed the dissertation before internship, they may sit for the dissertation defense once the internship has started. The final deposit of the dissertation would then be made with the Graduate College during the semester that the internship has officially ended. The Statement of Completion of Internship Form (Appendix V) must be completed by both the student and the internship coordinator/program coordinator and placed in the student's permanent file before they are released for graduation.

Please see Appendix Z for important notes on international students and timing of completion of program requirements. Special Note for International Students regarding timing of completion of final program requirements (i.e., comprehensive examinations, dissertation, and internship) courtesy of Dr. Yanchen Zhang, program faculty.

Licensure/Credentials

Professional Certification and Licensure

The term credentialing refers to the process which authorizes the use of the title "school psychologist", "psychologist", or related titles, by those professionals meeting accepted standards of training and experience who seek to provide school psychological services. The credentialing process for the practice of school psychology in public schools is generally called certification. The credentialing process for the practice of school psychology independently (i.e., outside of the school setting, in "private practice" or in clinical community settings), is generally known as licensure; and psychology licensing boards administer the license. Regulations vary by state; thus, it is important for students to review in advance certification and licensure standards for the states (and settings) in which they intend to practice.

Completion of the Ph.D. degree and any experience requirements set forth in state law should make the student eligible to obtain licensure from a state department of public health (i.e., licensed psychologist) https://hhs.iowa.gov/Licensure/Iowa-Board-of-Psychology). Completion of the program requirements and specific state requirements can also lead to Iowa Department of Education licensure as a school psychologist which is required for employment in k-12 settings (PhD and EdS-level degrees) as noted above. As of the writing of this handbook, the school psychology program at the University of Iowa is not credentialed by the Iowa Department of Education as it is a new program. Initial application to the Iowa DOE has been made.

The University of Iowa School Psychology Doctoral Program requires all students to pass the PRAXIS II Exam (#5403) (https://www.ets.org/praxis/site/test-takers/resources/prep-materials.html?examId=5403) by the end of the third year in the program. Students must submit score reports provided to the student from the Educational Testing Service (ETS) to ensure the university obtains an official copy of the passing score report. To request an official score report be sent to the College of Education students select "the University of Iowa, College of Education #6681).

Important note: Students interested in obtaining licensures or certifications that require specific program information should do so within a timely manner after degree completion and it is further recommended that students retain copies of the following materials in case of future need: course syllabi, course catalog, program handbook, practicum, and internship documentation).

State Department of Education Licensure/Certification

Students who intend to work in a school setting are required to become licensed by the department of education in the state in which they plan to practice. Students are encouraged to identify the requirements for the state they would plan to work in and determine specific requirements for practice. The state of Iowa requirements for Initial Professional Service Licensure are (1) master's degree, and (2) completion of a professional service program specific to an education setting. This initial professional service licensure in the state of Iowa is good for two (2) years. Current certification standards for school psychologists can be accessed online at: https://boee.iowa.gov/license-authorization/professional-service. Students who complete the Ed.S. degree and complete the required 1200-hour internship in a school setting would be eligible to apply for the initial professional service license to practice in the professional area of school psychology for employment in an educational setting. As of the writing of this handbook,

the school psychology program at The University of Iowa is not Iowa Department of Education credentialed as it is a new program. Therefore, students who want to be eligible to practice in the state of Iowa must pass the Praxis II exam in school psychology and become nationally certified (attain the Nationally Certified School Psychologist credential, https://nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/national-certification).

Nationally Certified School Psychologist (NCSP)

Students are encouraged to become NCSP certified. The National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) created the National School Psychology Certification System (NSPCS) for the purpose of credentialing school psychologists who meet nationally recognized standards. Persons who successfully meet the credentialing standards established by the NSCPC are entitled to use the designation Nationally Certified School Psychologist (NCSP). Students can apply for NCSP after completing internship. Applicants for the NCSP must take the Educational Testing Service National School Psychology Examination (Praxis II) and obtain a passing score (155 for #5403). The University of Iowa School Psychology Doctoral Program requires all students to pass the PRAXIS II Exam (#5403) by the end of the third year in the program. Students must submit score reports provided to the student from the Educational Testing Service (ETS). To request an official score report be sent to the College of Education students select "the University of Iowa, College of Education #6681). Test scores remain valid for 10 years after taking the test and scores older than 10 years are considered expired. Information regarding the NCSP can be found on the National Association of School Psychologists website at https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/national-certification/apply-for-the-ncsp

Iowa Board of Psychology

In Iowa, school psychologists can become licensed as professional psychologists through the Iowa Board of Psychology in the Iowa Department of Public Health. The Board of Psychology evaluates the qualification of applicants for licensure and grants licenses to those who qualify. Applicants for licensure must complete a board-approved application packet which includes documentation of completion of a doctoral-level program, pre-doctoral internship, post-doctoral supervision, and earning a passing score on the Examination for Professional Practice in Psychology (EPPP) that the Association for State and Provincial Psychology Boards (ASPPB) manages.

Licensure for the independent practice of psychology across most states requires a doctoral degree in a recognized psychology field. Individuals interested in becoming licensed as a professional psychologist must have a doctoral degree in school, counseling, or clinical psychology, preferably from an APA-accredited institution (but not required). In addition, although an APA-accredited pre-doctoral internship is not required, it is recommended for individuals pursuing the licensure in professional psychology. Degrees must be obtained from programs that meet specific criteria, such as regional accreditation and certain coursework requirements, set out in laws and regulations. Most states, provinces and territories have specific criteria that must be met for supervised experience to qualify. Students can obtain the necessary information regarding licensure requirements from the Department of Health or Board of Psychology in the state in which they plan to practice. Also, the American Psychological Association website offers information on both pre-doctoral internships and postdoctoral positions that are APA accredited. The address, phone number, and other information related to Iowa's Board of Psychology can be accessed online at iowa.gov under the Iowa Department of Public Health and more specifically at: https://idph.iowa.gov/Licensure/Iowa-Board-of-Psychology.

The American Psychological Association's (APA) Commission on Accreditation (CoA) has approved the University of Iowa's School Psychology Program's "Intent to Apply" application and voted to provide public notice of the program's intent to seek accreditation which can be found on the CoA website (APA's Office of Program Consultation and Accreditation: https://www.accreditation.apa.org/). The doctoral program is not currently accredited by the American Psychological Association but has developed its course offerings, sequence, research, and practical experiences to be in line with the standards set forth by the standards of accreditation in health service psychology. The University of Iowa's Doctoral-level School Psychology Program will apply for accreditation as soon as possible.

Communication

During the week prior to the start of the school year, the University Graduate College holds an orientation covering graduate student issues including resources at The University of Iowa, financial support, training for new teaching assistants and other issues pertinent to entering students. Similarly, the College of Education may host an orientation addressing University and College resources and issues pertinent to transitioning to graduate study. The School Psychology program hosts an orientation as well. The latter orientations are intended to be social (meet your fellow graduate students, faculty, and staff) and informative (covering department and program policies and procedures). It is expected that all incoming students will attend all relevant orientation meetings. **All new incoming students are required to attend the school psychology program orientation in the fall.**

Each spring semester, a mandatory townhall meeting is held for all students and faculty to communicate and share information about program operation, to address student issues, and to offer students an opportunity to provide formal program feedback. Additional feedback will be obtained through survey results. A questionnaire about the program will be sent to current students annually and to alumni at five-year intervals. Current students will be asked to evaluate the extent to which the program is meeting its objectives. Alumni are asked how the program has met their needs and are requested to provide information about their professional status (e.g., employment, licensure).

Failure to attend a mandatory meeting will result in the absence being recorded in a student's annual review letter.

Students are provided a University of Iowa email address upon admittance to the graduate college and students are expected to use the University email for all University communications. University emails are considered official forms of communication and all University and departmental mass mailings are sent to university e-mail addresses (which usually take the form of **firstname-lastname@uiowa.edu**). For example, deadlines and requirements will be sent to university e-mails; also, postings to the mailing list for current school psychology students are sent to official University addresses. **Students thus should regularly check their university e-mail.** They are responsible for information that is sent to their university e-mail address and that they send from this address. For technology services and resources, students can contact the Help Desk at Information Technology Services (http://its.uiowa.edu/services-for-students).

Students also receive campus and departmental mail. The mail cabinet for current students is in the department office (361 Lindquist Center south). Students may use 361 LC as their campus mail address. Students should check the mail cabinet often.

Program Communication and Student Support

In addition to the student's advisor, doctoral committee, and school psychology faculty, several avenues of support have been created to assist students in learning about and progressing through the SP program. These include Orientation meetings (Program, the College of Education, and the University), the SP program website and handbook, the Psychological & Quantitative Foundations department, and the College of Education listservs.

In addition, the UI School Psychology program expects that students will demonstrate a commitment to the profession by joining and becoming active members in a professional association such as the American Psychological Association (APA) Division 16 (School Psychology), APA Student Affiliates in School Psychology (SASP), the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) and the Iowa School Psychologists Association (ISPA). To foster a school psychology professional identity, all students are required to join APA's Division 16 SASP and one additional professional organization of their choosing (i.e., NASP, ABAI, etc.). We strongly encourage students to join other professional organizations as their professional interest and finances allow. Applications for student membership are available from the organizations' websites below. These organizations also provide liability insurance at student rates. Additionally, students in the school psychology program have an opportunity to engage in leadership positions. These can include involvement as an APA or NASP student representative. These representatives communicate information from APA and NASP to all current students in the school psychology program. These representatives also work with other APA and NASP student representatives from other universities to help share materials and information to encourage involvement with these professional organizations.

Graduate Student Affiliate Member of APA: https://www.apa.org/members/your-membership/graduate

Graduate Student Affiliate Member of APA Division 16: https://apadivision16.org/membership/#
Student representative to Division 16 Student Affiliates in School Psychology

NASP Student Member: https://www.nasponline.org/membership-and-community/join-nasp

Iowa School Psychologists Association Student Membership: https://www.iowaschoolpsych.com/?page_id=56

Iowa Psychological Association: https://www.iowapsychology.org/

Financial Assistance

Sources of funding include teaching and research assistantships, special assistantships and grants, scholarships and awards, federal loans, and professional employment at the University or in the community. Information about funding is available online. Students are encouraged to regularly check the following resources for financial information:

- Finances page from Graduate Admissions (http://grad.admissions.uiowa.edu/finances),
- Funding information from the Graduate College (http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/funding), and the
- Graduate financial aid information that is provided by the Office of Student Financial Aid (http://financialaid.uiowa.edu/graduate).

Funding is not guaranteed and is competitive but students in the SP program have historically been able to secure funding for a significant part of their graduate education. The University of Iowa provides a

wide range of options for assistantships to graduate students in the SP program. Assistantships may be in the form of ¼-time or ½-time research, teaching, or administrative assistantships. Available assistantships may be posted to the school psychology listserv. Students should also check the online assistantship postings (http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/graduate-assistant-job-postings) often and apply for more than one position. To apply for federal financial aid (FAFSA), students should follow the procedure that is provided on the Office of Student Financial Aid website (http://financialaid.uiowa.edu/apply/process); note that the applications should be filed as soon as possible after October 1 each year. Funding has occurred through the College of Education and departmental funding, assistantships offered through The Belin-Blank International Center for Gifted Education and Talent Development (B-BC) and the University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics (UIHC), among other sources.

Facilities and Resources

At the College and University level, there are many centers and services that students can use to support their studies. Here is a partial listing, many of which are in Lindquist Center.

Scanlan Center for School Mental Health Services is on the second floor of the Lindquist Center. "The purpose of the Center is to provide social, emotional, behavioral, and psychological services to all of Iowa's schools, not only to aid in COVID-19 recovery but to build state capacity for immediate and future delivery of mental health supports across the state" (https://scsmh.education.uiowa.edu/about-us/).

The **Education Technology Center (ETC)** provides services to students, faculty, and staff in the College. Equipment checkout, seminar room scheduling, and some computer-related supplies are available through the ETC. When the ETC computer lab is closed, graduate students can use computers in the Grad Commons, in the 24-hour computer lab, and in the Learning Commons in the Library building across the street. Additional computer labs (Instructional Technology Centers or ITCs) are available throughout campus; students can also use wireless devices. Computer assistance is also available. Additional assistance is provided from the help desk from Information Technology Services (ITS) (https://its.uiowa.edu/students).

Linda R. Baker Teacher Leader Center (TLC) is a comprehensive professional development center and professional learning commons designed to create the next generation of 21st century teachers, leaders, scholars, and innovators. The Teacher Leader Center adds value and vitality to the teacher education experience and enhances the marketability of our professional students and scholars through unique programs that are highly relevant to today's education. https://education.uiowa.edu/baker-teacher-leader-center-tlc The first floor of north Lindquist Center (N110 LC) is newly renovated. This space includes the Education Technology Center (ETC) and the **Linda R. Baker Teacher Leader Center (TLC)**.

The Office of Graduate Teaching Excellence (OGTE)—a partnership between the College of Education and the Graduate College—provides services to doctoral students who plan to pursue careers in teaching at the college level: Two examples are the Graduate Certificate in College and the Iowa Education Fellows (i-fellows) program. Students who wish to obtain the certificate take specific coursework, complete two semesters of Practicum in College Teaching, and create a portfolio that will be evaluated. Through i-fellows, doctoral students are provided mentoring, networking opportunities, and professional seminars.

The **Writing Resource** is a service that is available to graduate students who wish to consult with a writing tutor about academic writing. Students can make appointments with a tutor during their writing process

to help them recognize how their academic writing can improve or further develop. The goal is to have students write well at the graduate-level and write papers that are suitable for publication. (https://education.uiowa.edu/college-education-writing-resource)

The **Paul Blommers Measurement Resources Library**—as part of Iowa Testing Programs—maintains a collection of materials that are related to educational and psychological testing and assessment. Blommers Library has an extensive collection of published and unpublished tests. (https://education.uiowa.edu/paul-blommers-measurement-resources-library)

The **University of Iowa Libraries**—the largest library system in Iowa—includes the Main Library and the Learning Commons in the Library building that is across the street from Lindquist and the Hardin Library for Health Sciences on the west campus. Additional libraries are in various buildings on campus. (https://www.lib.uiowa.edu/)

The University of Iowa Psychological and Quantitative Foundations has **Assessment Office space which houses** assessment materials used in assessment and intervention courses for students in the school and counseling psychology programs (S334 LC inside Iowa Testing Office (S334 Lindquist Center) and is available to all students enrolled in practicum settings, internship, and for research and practice.

The **University Counseling Services** (UCS) offers a variety of counseling services for currently enrolled University of Iowa students. (https://counseling.uiowa.edu/)

UE Local 896/COGS- **UE-COGS** is the union for all Teaching Assistants and Research Assistants at The University of Iowa. UE-COGS is an organization run by TAs and RAs from all over campus.

Workspaces

Students who have research or teaching assistantships in the College of Education are provided office space. For example, the Department of Psychological and Quantitative Foundations allocates office space for assistantships that are offered by the department. Students can use their student IDs to gain access to the Lindquist Center after the building is locked.

With the **Graduate Commons** (located inside the Jones Commons), students have access to a quiet space to study, work, and relax. The Graduate Commons is furnished with vending machines, comfortable seating, outlets for charging, a fridge and freezer, a microwave, a sink, and small lockers that students can use to store their belongings for short periods of time. The College of Education continues to respond to feedback about this space by adding features and making improvements. The Graduate Commons is open during regular building hours. Students can use their student IDs (Iowa One card) to access this area after hours.

When the area is unlocked and there are no scheduled events, people can study or meet in Jones Commons (N300 LC)—a large meeting area with tables and seating areas. The Learning Commons (http://www.lib.uiowa.edu/commons) in the library building across the street from Lindquist Center is also very popular. This section of the main library on campus has numerous amenities including technology meeting rooms that can be reserved, comfortable seating areas, a café, and technology.

The Main Library houses the Graduate Study Room (Room 3132) on the third floor (https://www.lib.uiowa.edu/about/studyspaces/). The Graduate Study Room is a quiet room with desks,

outlets, and some desktop computers. This area is available to all graduate students with a valid Iowa One card during library hours.

Student Evaluation

As student's progress through their programs of study, they complete a series of activities and evaluations to systematically evaluate their progress in meeting university and program-defined competencies. These activities are detailed below and include evaluations of comportment/professional behavior, academic achievement, research progress, and practical experiences.

Program Expectations for Professional Behavior

(information gathered from multiple resources)

The University of Iowa expects that students will adhere to high expectations of professional behavior. Although legal, ethical, and standards of practice as set forth by the American Psychological Association and the National Association of School Psychologists Associations are covered in courses and practical experiences, students are required to be familiar with these procedures whenever providing psychological services of any kind and when interacting with professionals in their daily work (e.g., colleagues, school staff, clients, etc.). Specific requirements for professional behavior can be found in the appendices and on the Office of the Dean of Students: Code of Student Life webpage (https://dos.uiowa.edu/policies/code-of-student-life/). Students who do not meet these requirements can be recommended for remediation and/or dismissal from the program. As mentioned previously, students are evaluated on these expectations throughout their time in the program. Students must demonstrate appropriate levels of emotional balance and interpersonal skills. The student must also act within the American Psychological Association's Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct (https://www.apa.org/ethics/code.

Violations of University rules or civil laws may result in disciplinary action by the University. Students charged with major violations of academic or student codes of conduct may be expelled, suspended, or some other sanction.

Working with peers, trainers, and other professionals

An important aspect of professional training in school psychology involves developing appropriate skills in working with fellow students, faculty, and other professionals. Student interactions are expected to be respectful and professional in all interactions as students are considered representatives of the School Psychology program of the University of Iowa. There will be no tolerance for disrespectful or rude behavior, or behavior that interferes with the learning of others. If students feel that another individual is violating professional ethics or acting in inappropriate ways, it should be addressed with the appropriate supervisor or faculty member before sharing this information elsewhere. A skill deficit in professional behavior will result in a remediation or growth plan.

Policy guideline on social media

Students in the School Psychology program are considered professionals in training. As such, they are expected to act in accordance with ethical and professional standards. Some of these extend beyond one's professional roles, including conduct in public settings and forums. Due to the pervasiveness of social media, it is important to be sensitive to these standards when engaged in online behaviors. Students are

to acknowledge that social media forums (i.e., Facebook, LinkedIn, Instagram, texting etc.) are limited in the privacy they afford. Care should be taken when posting online as other individuals (faculty, clients, etc.) can be exposed to such content through various ways. Students are discouraged and forbidden to engage in unprofessional online behavior such as posting inappropriate pictures, escalating problem situations, making insensitive, disrespectful comments. If unprofessional conduct is found online the conduct will be addressed by the program coordinator and can be grounds for dismissal. Persistent or serious violations will result in disciplinary action up to and including dismissal from the program.

Annual Student Evaluation

The faculty evaluate student progress annually through scheduled annual meetings (with completion of an annual portfolio) and evaluations, and a summative progress letter. Prior to the annual review meeting, the Annual Review forms—including the Student Review Form, Advisor Review Form (Appendix G), and Criteria for Adequate Progress (Appendix H) should be completed. Annual review and annual portfolio requirements are in line with the program aims and objectives and include such things as samples of student work, an updated vita, current transcript, and reflections on aims and professional development (Appendix F provides portfolio requirements).

Upon reviewing the portfolio, current transcript, practicum evaluations and any other documentation, the faculty orally provides feedback to the student regarding the student's progress (at the meeting) and in writing (in the form of a progress letter from the advisor). If necessary, a remedial plan is developed for the student and given to the student in written form.

In addition to academic progress, students must display appropriate levels of emotional stability and interpersonal skills needed to conduct themselves professionally in vivo and through electronic communication, as mentioned previously. Adherence to University of Iowa policies and professional codes of ethics is expected. See APA Ethical Principles and Code of Conduct at http://www.apa.org/ethics/code, The University of Iowa Sexual Harassment Policy http://opsmanual.uiowa.edu/community-policies/sexual-harassment and The University of Iowa Policy on Student Academic Misconduct that is found at http://clas.uiowa.edu/students/handbook; also the APA Assessment of Competency and the APA Competency Benchmarks (Appendix http://www.apa.org/ed/graduate/competency.aspx, http://www.apa.org/ed/graduate/benchmarksand evaluation-system.aspx.

See Appendix N for program policy regarding student misconduct and competence.

Annual Portfolio Review

The program director will notify students of the date of the spring semester annual portfolio review meetings, so students can prepare their materials and submit them to faculty members. Several weeks before the meeting date, the student must send the advisor all forms and documents; the advisor should also complete the annual review forms (Appendix G) and meet to discuss them. **Two weeks before the annual review meeting date**, the advisor should have reviewed and signed off indicating completion of all portfolio materials.

Students will submit all forms/documents (conceptual framework, research statement, CV, seven aims/competency statements, unofficial transcript, and copies of the annual review forms) using an ICON course. The student needs to complete all forms prior to uploading the documents, including securing

signatures. Each student will be invited to the course. Deadlines for material submissions are firm with the deadline set at one (1) week prior to the first date of the annual review meeting dates for all students regardless of their individual meeting date.

Students should be prepared to access and present their electronic portfolio at their annual meeting. Faculty will evaluate and provide comments on materials. At the review's end, students will be dismissed so faculty can discuss and communicate a performance score.

Students who successfully defend their comprehensive portfolio do not have to have an annual review in the same academic year. Students who are post-internship and ABD are expected to send an updated CV and annual plan to the program director and their advisor.

The student and their advisor will meet before the annual portfolio review meeting to discuss the student's progress in the program and to complete forms in Appendix G. Related annual review forms that are in the Appendices of this handbook are also likely to aid discussion and planning. Specific criteria evaluated as part of annual progress include:

- 1) Progress toward completion of required coursework and commensurate achievement (minimum grade-point average of 3.0 across all courses; see The University of Iowa General Catalog (http://registrar.uiowa.edu/general-catalog).
- 2) Progress in completion of required practica and commensurate achievement.
- 3) Progress in completion of research (satisfactory progress is presenting the Pre-Dissertation Research Project prospectus by the end of the second year, completing the Pre-Dissertation Research Project by the end of the third year) and research-related activities (e.g., membership in a research group, presenting a paper at a convention, obtaining a graduate assistantship).
- 4) Progress toward comprehensive portfolio (satisfactory progress is successfully defending the comprehensive portfolio by the end of the fourth or fifth year) and dissertation (satisfactory progress is successfully proposing the dissertation project prior to applying for internship by the end of the fourth year and successfully defending the dissertation by the end of the fifth or sixth year).
- 5) Resolution of *Incomplete* grades on transcript(s).
- 6) Development of professional and ethical interpersonal skills.

At the beginning of the annual portfolio review meeting, the student presents a summary of progress for the academic year. The faculty will discuss and evaluate the student's progress and development in each of the program's seven goals. During the meeting, the student's advisor maintains a record of remarks made about the student's progress. These remarks become part of the annual student progress letter (Appendix J) sent to the student and placed in the student's permanent file. When students are dismissed near the end of the meeting, faculty will evaluate the portfolio, in relation to the completeness of the portfolio, on a three-point scale.

I =The portfolio lacks some essential elements and must be completed before the student is given the annual progress letter. If the student does not complete the portfolio, then a letter indicating unsatisfactory progress will be placed in the student's file.

2 = The portfolio contains all the required components; it is organized, and the writing is clear and concise.

3 = The portfolio contains all the required components, it is well-organized, the writing is clear and concise, and the student has gone beyond the essential requirements to provide evidence of their personal and/or professional growth.

Annual Student Progress Letter

The annual letter will summarize student progress and competencies and is based on discussion from the Annual Portfolio Review Meeting *as well as* progress toward the seven program goals:

- 1) develops an identity as a professional school psychologist,
- 2) develops an understanding of theoretical and empirical foundations in the science of psychology with specific application to children and schools,
- 3) understands and works within ethical and legal boundaries of the profession,
- 4) integrates awareness of, knowledge of, and sensitivity to individual and cultural differences,
- 5) demonstrates skills in consultation and collaborative services to families, schools, and community systems,
- 6) implements empirically based assessment and intervention procedures, and
- 7) demonstrates skills and attitudes for life-long learning (e.g., professional, and personal appraisal).

The annual letter will provide an overall rating in the following categories:

- A. Excellent: The student is making excellent progress through the program and demonstrating exceptional performance across all 7 program aims; in addition to progressing at an exceptional rate through courses and completing research and the Comprehensive Portfolio. The student is also excelling in practice and conduct.
- B. *Satisfactory*: The student is making satisfactory progress through the program and across all seven program goals; the student has completed the requirements for that semester and is achieving at a satisfactory level in research, coursework, practica, and conduct.
- C. *Unsatisfactory*: The student's progress is unsatisfactory; the student has not completed the requirements for the semester or is not achieving at a desired level in coursework, research, practicum, or is not behaving in a professional or ethical manner.
- D. *Probation*: The student is on formal probation.
 - 1. The Graduate College may put a student on probation after completion of 8 s.h. if their grade-point average falls below 3.0. If after completing an additional 8 s.h., the student maintains a GPA below 3.0, the student will be dropped from the program and denied permission to register. If a student applies for and is accepted to a non-doctoral degree program, the student will be allowed to register. However, a student on probation shall not be permitted to take comprehensive or final examinations leading to any graduate degree or certificate. (http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/manual-part-1-section-iv-academic-standing-probation-and-dismissal).
 - 2. The school psychology faculty may place a student on probation if they receive a designation of unsatisfactory progress for **two sequential semesters.**
 - a. When a student is put on probation, they receive a letter which clearly specifies the nature of the deficiencies, the criteria for removing or addressing the deficiencies, and the length of time of the probationary period.

- b. If the end of the probationary period does not coincide with a semester review meeting, the faculty will review the student at the first regularly scheduled faculty meeting after the close of the probationary period.
 - 1. At this meeting, the advisor and the student will **document** the degree to which the student has fulfilled the stipulations.
 - 2. After discussion with the student, faculty by majority vote will decide to do one of the following:
 - The student will be removed from probationary status.
 - The student will receive an extension of the probationary period (**only one extension allowed**).
 - The student will be terminated from the program.
 - 3. If the student chooses not to be present at the meeting, the faculty, after reviewing all documentation, will decide among the options presented in **b**.
- E. *Termination*: A student may be terminated from the program without a probationary period for reasons that are both extremely serious and unusual in nature. In this case, the faculty would hold a formal review of the student prior to the termination and seek consultation from Legal Counsel. (Appendices R, S, & T).

A student may disagree with the faculty evaluation. They may address the faculty through the program coordinator in writing regarding the points of disagreement. The program coordinator will then inform the faculty of the student's disagreement at the next regularly scheduled meeting (i.e., each month during the fall and spring semesters). The student has the option of requesting, through their advisor, a special faculty meeting to discuss the points of disagreement. The letter to the student—and the student's points of disagreement, if any—will be kept in the student's permanent file.

Supplementary Review Procedures

- A. A candidate, her or his advisor, or any faculty member has the option of calling for a special review meeting at any time during an academic year by communicating such a request in writing to the Program Director. The format for such a meeting is the same as that of the yearly review.
- B. If a candidate fails to achieve competency or sufficient skill development, displays inappropriate professional behavior or dispositions, or inadequate ethical and/or legal judgment (particularly in practicum courses), or is in anyway not progress satisfactorily, the candidate will have a selective review with the school psychology faculty. The advisor, Program Director or other school psychology faculty members can call the selective review. The Program Director and the advisor will arrange the meeting. The purpose of the selective review meeting is to hear the candidate's point of view, for the faculty to ask clarifying questions, and to directly express their concern about the situation. The outcome of the selective review may include the following.

- 1. The candidate has made or is currently making adequate adjustments that the concern is considered corrected or needs no further intervention.
- 2. The candidate having difficulty demonstrating minimum competencies or behaving inappropriately will be so informed and recommendations for remediation will be given.
- 3. The duration of remediation activities and assessment of remediation outcome are based on the needs of the candidate and available resources.
- 4. Failure to achieve minimum competencies and/or to make adequate adjustments following remediation efforts can result in a candidate being dismissed from the program due to lack of progress.

Candidates are responsible for adhering to APA and NASP's principles for professional ethics. Unethical behavior may result in remedial plans or dismissal from the program. While attempts at remediation are generally the first step in corrective action, there may be some actions that require immediate dismissal from the program. Multiple violations around the same or new issue may also result in dismissal from the program. See also "Code of Conduct" statement found in this document.

Decisions rendered by the school psychology faculty will be sent to the candidate in writing signed by the Program Coordinator and the student's advisor. Most remediation plans do not have a timeframe, but rather a competency that needs to be met. Annual evaluation of candidates' progress includes an assessment of candidates' ability to take corrective action. Official closure of a selective review occurs when the candidate initiates the closure by writing a letter to the school psychology faculty through the Program Director detailing how they feel they have met all the recommendations or remediation plan, and how they have resolved the concern. The school psychology faculty will review this letter, potentially discuss this information with the candidate, and write a letter to the candidate indicating the committee's assessment of the extent to which they were successful in correcting concerns.

Comprehensive Portfolio Defense

With the advisor's approval, a student applies for the Comprehensive Examination to the Graduate College. The comprehensive portfolio occurs once all course requirements are complete and prior to the start of internship. The Comprehensive Portfolio Defense satisfies the Graduate College's requirement for a Comprehensive Examination. A student must compose a committee of five faculty members to serve on the Comprehensive Portfolio Committee.

The comprehensive portfolio contains all the required artifacts for the annual portfolio in addition to an updated CV, a comprehensive case study, and a statement about the student's theoretical orientation to case conceptualization. The student's advisor must approve all components of the Comprehensive Portfolio before the student is allowed to defend the portfolio.

At least one week before the comprehensive portfolio meeting, students must submit to committee members electronically all aspects of the annual portfolio and a comprehensive case summary, conceptual framework, and updated CV.

Students must be prepared to present and defend the case at a scheduled defense meeting. Although the meeting is scheduled for two hours, the case presentation should last about 30 minutes with ample time

for questions. The committee members will focus on the case study, but they may ask questions about any aspects of the comprehensive portfolio.

Graduation Contracting

Procedures for graduation contracting (i.e., plan for completion of program requirements) apply to students who are beyond their fifth year and are as follows (Appendix V):

- 1) Plans will be filed as part of the annual portfolio (April) review by each sixth-year student and students beyond the sixth year and subsequently reviewed by the program faculty for approval.
- 2) The plan must specify the process and tasks with specific timelines for completion.
- 3) To maintain satisfactory progress in the program, students must meet the timelines in their approved plan.
- 4) Continuous Registration—Students are required to register each semester after they pass the doctoral comprehensive examination until the degree is awarded. If a student fails to register, they may not be readmitted to doctoral candidacy unless the readmission is approved by the advisor, the department executive, and the Graduate College dean (https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academic-program/section-xii-doctors-degrees/).

Complaint Procedures

The school psychology program provides each student with several avenues to question, clarify, or challenge policies and practices that affect the student. Students may request that information be held in confidence or presented anonymously.

Five broad paths offer the student opportunities to resolve issues or questions:

- 1) The student is encouraged to talk with their advisor. For example, a student may be unclear about how to satisfy specific program requirements or may seek to receive a waiver of a particular requirement. The advisor can often help the student understand how policies and practices affect the student's choices. The student and advisor may be unable to agree on resolving a question; at which point, the school psychology faculty can be approached.
- 2) The school psychology faculty meets monthly to plan and to consider an array of issues. Each month during the fall and spring semesters, faculty members are available to consider petitions from students. A student may ask the faculty for clarification or waiver of a policy, or the student could request the opportunity to address the faculty on any issue of concern to that student. Decisions by the faculty are by majority vote.
- 3) Students in the College of Education may appeal any program decision that affects them. The appeal procedure is spelled out in the College of Education's Complaint Procedures for Undergraduate and Graduate Students (https://education.uiowa.edu/faculty-and-staff-resources/student-complaint-procedure) as well as the Graduate College (https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academic-grievance-procedure)
- 4) The Office of the Ombudsperson (http://www.uiowa.edu/ombuds) offers informal resolution, mediation, and/or negotiation to faculty, staff, and students. Appointments are encouraged and can be made by e-mail (ombudsperson@uiowa.edu) or by telephone (319-335-3608).
- 5) An official summary of the concerns and issues can be submitted to the program director for the student's permanent file.

Leave of Absence Procedures

To request a leave of absence from the program due to illness, family/personal emergency, military service, etc., students must transmit the request through their advisor to the program director. This letter should specify the nature of the request, supporting evidence, and a proposed timeline for re-entry to the program. The request will be considered at a convened meeting of the faculty and will be either approved or disapproved by majority vote. (See also http://www.grad.uiowa.edu/manual-part-1-section-I-admission-to-the-graduate-college for Graduate College policies with respect to readmission.) All official documents will be forwarded to the program coordinator to be placed in the student's official folder.

Withdrawal

Students may submit a letter to the program coordinator with their intent to withdraw from the program at any time. Students who wish to reenroll will be required to reapply for admission to the program, and if admitted, must follow the regulations and program requirements in effect at the time of their new admission.

HANDBOOK APPENDICES FOR PH.D. STUDENTS AND FACULTY

School Psychology Program
Department of Psychological and
Quantitative Foundations
361 Lindquist Center
College of Education
The University of Iowa
Iowa City, IA 52242-1529

FALL 2023

APPENDIX A

STUDENT-FACULTY CONTRACT

Ph.D. Program in School Psychology

Student's Name	Date of Admission
	pted into the Ph.D. Program in School Psychology at The practices are explained in the <i>Ph.D. Student Handbook</i> and ring the student's tenure at the University.
the standard by which the student and the a The student can elect to adopt a school admission. Revisions to the school psychol	n effect during the semester that the student is admitted will be advisor select coursework leading to completion of the degree. psychology program of study issued after the date of first logy program of study often have implications for certification sychology program of study may be to the student's long-term
by the School Psychology Program at the Education, or The University of Iowa restri Any changes in Program requirements and	nd faculty's acceptance of the conditions placed on enrollment e time of admission. The Graduate College, the College of ictions and conditions applied are not reflected in the Contract. practices will be communicated to the student in writing. Any gram requirements may affect status in the program.
	Exceptions to these policies must be granted in writing by the re to sign and return this form indicating an understanding of the legree in School Psychology.
Student's Signature	Faculty Witness
Date Signed	

APPENDIX B

Program AIMSObjectives, Competencies and Evaluation Criteria

(This page intentionally left blank)

A:	Objective	Objective Competencies	Minimum Level of Achievement	
Aim	Objective	(What is measured)	(How it's measured/evaluation criteria)	
		1.1.1. Shows professional behavior on practicum		
	1.1. Works effectively with peers, faculty, staff, supervisors, children,	1.1.2. Accepts guidance and supervision	Practicum evaluation items 1a-c and 2a-c (average score across students and semesters	
	families, and school personnel 1.1.3. Exhibits rapport with children	of 3 or better)		
		1.1.4. Works effectively as a team member		
		1.2.1. Displays effective oral communication with peers, faculty, supervisors, and other professionals.	Annual portfolio review (rating of 3 or better)	
	1.2. Uses effective oral and written	1.2.2. Communicates effectively through use of electronic methods	Dissertation (dissertation approved by committee)	
	communication skills	1.2.3. Produces professional clinical, consultation and research reports	Comprehensive portfolio defense (average rating of 3 for all goals)	
		1.2.4. Discusses professional issues coherently orally and in writing	Practicum rating form items J. 7-12 (average score across students and semesters of 3 or better)	
	1.3. Demonstrates effective	1.3.1. Identifies effective models of supervision		
	supervision skills that are founded on current literature in professional psychology and related fields and	1.3.2. Applies knowledge to successfully supervise novice student	Supervision grade (B or better)	
Develops an identity as a professional psychologist	supervised practice.	1.3.3. Critically appraises own performance as supervisor		
	1.4. Knowledge of history and current issues in psychology and school psychology	1.4.1. Traces history of psychology and the origins of school psychology	History and Systems course grade (B or better)	
		1.4.2. Participates in professional organizations	Vita (participates in at least one professional organization)	
		1.4.3. Identifies and critiques current issue in field	Comprehensive portfolio defense (average rating of 3 for all goals)	
		1.5.1. Attend 1 conference (e.g., IPA, APA, ISPA), including attending 1 invited talk, 5 presentations, and 1 poster session.		
		1.5.2. Volunteer for 1 professional activity within school psychology (e.g., serving as local representative for state/national group, reviewing books or papers, etc.).		
	1.5. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission.	1.5.3. Document affiliation with 2 national/local organizations relevant to the professional identity of school psychology and own interests (e.g., Division 16, NASP, ABA, CEC, NAGC).	N/A	
		1.5.4. Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal. The reflection paper should include the student's experiences related to membership in school psychology associations, conference attendance and volunteer activities within school psychology.		

	2.1. Acquires broad knowledge of theories relevant to understanding human behavior	2.1.1. Identifies how bio, cognitive/affective, social, individual difference theories can be applied in school settings 2.1.2. Utilizes that knowledge to conceptualize cases 2.1.3. Critically analyzes theory and research to identify gaps in current knowledge base leading to original contributions	Foundation course grades (B or better) Portfolio (rating of 3 or better) Dissertation (dissertation approved by committee)
Develops an understanding of theoretical and empirical	2.2. Demonstrates skills in designs for groups and single subjects and appropriate methods of data analysis		Research methods and applications course grades (C or better for stats classes; B or better for measurement and evaluation) Portfolio (rating of 3 or better)
psychology, with specific applications to children and schools		2.2.3. Identifies program evaluation methods 2.2.4. Selects appropriate methods and applies to assessment, treatment evaluation, program evaluation, and research question	Dissertation (dissertation approved by committee)
ı	2.3. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission	2.3.1. One paper from a core psychology course that documents broad knowledge in psychology as related to children and schools. 2.3.2. One paper from a school psychology course that documents broad knowledge in school psychology. 2.3.3. Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal. The reflection paper should include your thoughts on the knowledge you gained in your psychology course and a school psychology course related to children in schools and your development as a school psychologist.	N/A
	3.1. Demonstrates knowledge of local, state, and national policy and law pertaining to psychology & education	3.1.1. Cites relevant federal & state laws and policies 3.1.2. Complies with specific legal requirements for practice 3.1.3. Explains referral process within schools	Completes criminal background check prior to job shadow experience (fee assessed) Students' practicum objectives (at least one objective addressing policy procedures)
3. Understands and works within ethical and legal boundaries of the profession	3.2. Demonstrates knowledge of ethical principles and standards for the profession of psychology and school psychology	3.2.1. Differentiates between ethical principles and standards and cites relevant code 3.2.2. Identifies challenges to ethical practice and applies decision-making model to determine course of action 3.2.3. Practices within ethical boundaries during practicum experience	Ethics course grade (B or better) Comprehensive portfolio defense (average rating of 3 for all goals) Practicum evaluation item J.10 (average score across students and semesters of 3 or better)
	3.3. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission	3.3.1. Writes a reflective summary of an ethical dilemma you experienced this year and its resolution. 3.3.2. Course product from your ethics and issues course submitted. 3.3.3. Writes a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal that addresses the dilemma you described and the course product you submitted in your ethics and issues course.	NA

	I		Divorcity Course grades
	experiences 4.1. Demonstrates awareness of own 4.1.2. Reflects u	4.1.1. Seeks diverse practicum and volunteer experiences	Diversity Course grades Student practicum objectives (at least one objective to seek diverse practicum
		4.1.2. Reflects upon experiences which highlight awareness	experiences) Portfolio (rating of 3 or better)
		4.1.3. Refers to theoretical models in understanding diversity	Comprehensive portfolio defense (average
	4.2. Demonstrates knowledge through individually and culturally sensitive	4.2.1. Conducts interpersonal relationships with sensitivity	Practicum evaluation item H.11 (average score across students and semesters of 3 or better)
	interactions and case conceptualizations	4.2.2. Writes reports that reflect consideration of individual and cultural differences	Annual portfolio review (rating of 3 or better)
	4.3 Demonstrates sensitivity toward diversity by adjusting language to be	4.3.1. Conducts observations and professional communications with sensitivity	Practicum evaluations with scores of 3 or better
	sensitive to cultural, socioeconomic, and lifestyle issues.	4.3.2. Writes emails, reports, and other correspondence with language sensitive to diversity	Annual portfolio review (ratings of 2 or better)
4. Integrates awareness of, knowledge of, and sensitivity to individual and cultural differences	4.4 Evidence of commitment to increasing knowledge, skills and attitudes in multicultural competence includes at least one targeted long-term activity (e.g., advanced multicultural course, research team, targeted practicum, volunteer work with youth who are underrepresented). A targeted long-term activity focuses on some aspect of diversity/multiculturalism such as race, gender, social class, sexual orientation, or ability issues to name a few.	4.4.1. A targeted long-term activity focused on some aspect of diversity/multiculturalism such as race, gender, social class, sexual orientation, or ability issues to name a few	Practicum evaluations with scores of 3 or better. Annual portfolio review (ratings of 2 or better)
		4.5.1. Course product from a multicultural course submitted.	
	4.5. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission	4.5.2. Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal. The reflection paper should include your reflections on how the course product you submitted from the multicultural course helps you integrate individual and cultural differences in your development as a school psychologist	NA

	_	T	
	5.1. Demonstrates basic interpersonal	5.1.1. Acquires knowledge of microcounseling skills	
		5.1.2. Applies microcounseling skills during interviews	Satisfactory evidence demonstrated in Foundation and practicum courses.
		5.1.3. Evaluates interpersonal communication strengths and weaknesses	
		5.2.1. Identifies problem, resources, potential change strategies within systems	Consultation course grades (B or better)
5. Demonstrates skills in	5.2. Demonstrates knowledge of consultation models and strategies at min studer second 5.2.3.	5.2.2. Utilize systems knowledge to intervene at minimum with parent or teacher to change student behavior and provide evidence of second-order change	Comprehensive portfolio defense (average rating of 3 for all goals) Practicum evaluation item B.13 (average score
consultation and collaborative services to families, schools, and community systems		5.2.3. Systematically evaluates the success of consultation	across students and semesters of 3 or better)
	5.3. Demonstrates collaborative	5.3.1. Acquires knowledge of local, state, and national resources	Systems Intervention course grade (B or better)
	efforts to address multi-systemic issues	5.3.2. Develops intervention plans that go beyond the immediate system (or recognize, identify need to go beyond)	Practicum evaluation item B.15 (average score across students and semesters of 3 or better)
	5.4. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission	5.4.1. Documentation of all advanced practicum evaluations.	
		5.4.2. Writes a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal related to your experiences in practica and the systems intervention course that demonstrates your knowledge in consultation and collaboration.	NA

	<u> </u>		
	:	6.1.1. Acquires knowledge of a wide variety of tools or techniques	
		6.1.2. Reliably conducts and scores standardized tests and systematic observations	
		6.1.3. Selects appropriate methods given purpose (hypothesis-testing approach), context, and client characteristics	Assessment course grades (B or better) Practicum evaluation item A.23 a-e (average score across students and semesters of 3 or
	cognitive, adaptive, academic, behavioral, and social-emotional functioning	6.1.4. Interprets findings in theoretically defensible way	better) Annual portfolio review (rating of 3 or better)
	runctioning	6.1.5. Integrates data from multiple sources and methods to conceptualize case	Comprehensive portfolio defense (average rating of 3 for all goals)
		6.1.6. Links referral concern, assessment results, and recommendations with best practices and empirically-guided research	
		6.1.6. Recognizes and applies diagnostic labels as appropriate according to empirical, professional, legal, and policy guidelines	
	6.2. Demonstrates knowledge of	6.2.1. Acquires knowledge of a wide variety of evidence-based interventions	
6. Implements empirically based assessment and intervention	specific interventions to improve student performance across academic, behavioral, and socialemotional areas (including curricular interventions and teaching strategies, functional behavioral assessment and applied behavior analysis, and individual and group counseling)	6.2.2. Selects appropriate, empirically- supported interventions given assessment results, client characteristics and context (treatment acceptability)	Intervention courses grades (B or better) Practicum evaluation item C.8 and D.11 (rating of 3 or better)
procedures		6.2.3. Documents that interventions are implemented with integrity	Comprehensive portfolio defense (average rating of 3 for all goals)
		6.2.4. Plans for and implements evaluation to determine intervention effects (social validity)	
	6.3. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission	6.3.1. Documentation of EBA and interventions	
		6.3.2. Documentation of and materials from presentation of one (1) training or workshop and evaluations of same.	
		6.3.3. Includes course product(s) that demonstrate knowledge of specific tools or techniques to assess cognitive, adaptive, academic, behavioral, and social-emotional functioning	
		6.3.4. Includes course product(s) that demonstrate knowledge of specific interventions from academic, behavior, and socio-emotional intervention and counseling courses	NA NA
		6.3.5. Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal that addresses the EBA and intervention submitted, the training workshop and evaluation, and specific tools and interventions in courses.	

	7.1. Conducts self-appraisal	7.1.1. Identifies strengths and weaknesses in professional skill areas	Annual portfolio review (rating of 3 or better)
	7.2. Engages in goal setting	7.2.1. Articulates professional development plan	Supervision course grade (B or better) Student practicum objectives (minimum of 3 goals for practicum experience)
	7.3. Independently pursues activities	7.3.1. Attends conferences, in-services, or grand rounds	Annual portfolio review (rating of 3 or better)
	to increase knowledge and skills	7.3.2. Consolidates skills through teaching others	Vita (students attend at least one conference)
7. Demonstrates skills and attitudes for lifelong learning		7.4.1. Documentation of all practicum work including case conceptualization report utilizing an EBA and intervention; documentation of EBA and interventions; evaluation of students' participation and utilization of group supervision (as evidenced via practicum evaluation form) and feedback of direct observations.	
	7.4. Verification of portfolio requirements through artifact submission	7.4.2. One documented experience (research, clinical, service) within an interdisciplinary team, with a written reflective summary of what the student learned about school psychology's relation to other disciplines.	NA
		7.4.3. Creates cumulative record of annual progress letters, annual and advisor, and practicum evaluations.	
		7.4.4. Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on annual progress toward this goal summarizing reflections on documents and papers submitted related to skills and attitudes for life-long learning.	

APPENDIX C

Ph.D. Advising and Course Planning Sheet 2023-2024

Student Name:	Date:
Student ID#:	Advisor:
Substitution form submitted:	

- I. For students with prior graduate coursework, transfer courses may be substituted with the approval of program faculty by completing the course substitution form. Submit the course substitution form along with transcripts and course syllabi to support course substitution requests.
- II. School Psychology Program Retention Requirements
 - Students will meet or exceed a grade of "B" or better in all courses except for statistics courses where grades of "C" or better are allowed. Students not meeting these requirements must retake the course; performance will be noted in the student's annual letter; and repeated underperformance could be grounds for remediation and or removal from program.
 - Professional behavior requirement
 - Participation/Attendance at all required program meetings (Fall/Spring)
 - All doctoral students must participate in a research group that meets on a regular basis. The
 group can be led by a school psychology faculty member or by a faculty member from another
 program area.
 - Satisfactory performance across practicum settings
 - Scores of "Satisfactory" or above on Annual Portfolio
 - Successful proposal and defense of Article1 of the dissertation (Article 1/PDRP) by end of year three
 - Successful proposal and defense of Article 2- dissertation
 - Successful completion of the PRAXIS exam by the end of Year 3
 - Completion of minimum 1050 clock hours of practicum
 - One semester each- rural, urban, elementary, and middle or high school setting

Required Coursework

Discipline Specific Knowledge (DSK)	Semester/Year Offered	Actual Sem./	Grade
Courses may appear in other sections		Year	
I. History & Systems:	Fall/Yr 3		
PSQF 7320 History & Systems in Psychology (3 s.h.)			
II. Content Domains:			
i) Developmental Aspects of Behavior	Sp/Yr 1		
PSQF 6213 Advanced Lifespan Development (3 s.h.)			
ii) Biological Aspects of Behavior (one of following)			

PSY 5203 Fundamental Neurobiology I (3 s.h.)	Fall/Yr 3		
PSY 6370 Principles of Neuropsychology (3 s.h.)	Fall/Yr 3		
iii) Cognitive Aspects of Behavior	Sp/Yr 2		
PSQF 6281 Cognitive Theories of Learning (3 s.h.)			
iv) Social Aspects of Behavior	Sp/Yr 3		
PSQF 7367 Social Psychology and Social Systems (3 s.h.)			
v) Affective Aspects of Behavior	Sp/Yr 2		
CSED 5222 Counseling Children and Adolescents in Schools (3 s.h.)			
	Semester/Year	Actual	Grade
III. Research Methodology, Statistical Analysis, &	Offered	Sem./	
Psychometrics:		Year	
i) Research Methods (all of the following)			
PSQF 7331 Qualitative Stats (3 s.h.)	Fall/Yr 2		
PSQF 5199 Topics Course: Research Project in SP (1 s.h.)	Sp/Yr 1		
PSQF 7342 Research Project in SP (2-4 s.h.)	Yr 2-3		
PSQF 7493 Ph.D. Thesis in Psychological & Quantitative Foundations	Yr 4-5		
(6 s.h.)			
EDTL 7953 Single Subject Design Research (3 s.h.)	Fall/Yr 2		
ii) Statistical Analysis			
PSQF 6243 Intermediate Statistical Methods (3 s.h.)	Fall/Yr 1		
(Pre-requisite for PSQF6244 or PSQF6246 below)			
and one of the following:			
PSQF 6244 Correlation & Regression (4 s.h.) or	Fall/Yr 3		
PSQF 6246 Design of Experiments (4 s.h.)	Sp/Yr 3		
iii) Psychometrics			
iii) Psychometrics PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.)	Su/Yr 1		
· · ·	Su/Yr 1		
· · ·	Su/Yr 1 Semester/Year	Actual	Grade
· · ·		Actual Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections)	Semester/Year		Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment	Semester/Year	Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections)	Semester/Year	Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment	Semester/Year Offered	Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1	Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1	Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1	Sem./	Grade
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1	Sem./ Year	
Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered	Sem./ Year Actual	
Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.) EDTL 4950 Behavioral and Social Intervention (3 s.h.)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.) EDTL 4950 Behavioral and Social Intervention (3 s.h.) III. Cultural and Individual Diversity	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Sp/Yr 1	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.) EDTL 4950 Behavioral and Social Intervention (3 s.h.) III. Cultural and Individual Diversity PSQF 6235 Multicultural Diversity (3 s.h)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Sp/Yr 1 Su/Yr 1	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	
PSQF 5900 Psychometrics Course (1 s.h.) Profession Wide Competencies (PWC) (Courses may appear in other sections) I. Assessment PSQF 7310 Intelligence Assessment (3 s.h.) PSQF 6238 Assessment of Learning Differences (3 s.h.) PSQF 7315 Social/Emotional Assessment Child/Adoles (3 s.h.) II. Intervention PSQF 7344 Academic Interventions (3 s.h.) EDTL 4950 Behavioral and Social Intervention (3 s.h.) III. Cultural and Individual Diversity PSQF 6235 Multicultural Diversity (3 s.h)	Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Fall/Yr 1 Semester/Year Offered Sp/Yr 1 Sp/Yr 1 Su/Yr 1 Su/Yr 2 (Any	Sem./ Year Actual Sem./	

/Yr 2		
ll/Yr 1		
ll/Yr 1		
11/ 11 1		
ll & Sp/Yr 4-		
n & Sp/ 11 +-		
mester/Year	Actual	Grade
fered	Sem./	
	Year	
ll/Yr 2		
~ · ·		
•		
Yr 4		
/Yr 2		
/Yr 3		
A 157	A 4 T	C 1
		Grade
lereu		
v Semester	1001	
•		
ll/Yr 2		
ll/Yr 2		
ll/Yr 1		
/Yr 1		
/Yr 2		
ll/Yr 2		
/Yr 2		
	Yr 2 Yr 1 1/Sp/Su-Yr Yr 2 Yr 3 Mester/Year fered y Semester Yr 2 1/Yr 2 1/Yr 2 1/Yr 2 1/Yr 2 1/Yr 2 1/Yr 1 Yr 1	Sem./ Year

Note 1: This is a rigorous suggested template, and circumstances may not always allow courses to be taken/given in this sequence. As a result, coursework may span five years.

- *Note 2:* Summer classes may not always be offered during the suggested summer. Check courses offered and take as available.
- *Note 3:* Students may elect to combine the dissertation credits with internship; all rules in completing the dissertation will need to be followed. However, to maintain the cohort model, all students must enroll with their cohort in the bolded courses found in the course sequence.

APPENDIX D

Course Substitution Form

Student Name:	Student ID:
Year of Entry:	Academic Advisor:

I. Previous Graduate Coursework: Substitution Request

- a. Institution:
- b. Degree granted/Date:

Attach transcript(s) and course syllabi to aid in course substitution request.

UI/Program	Course Name	Semester/	Grade	Approve (Ö)			
Requirement		Year		Deny (C)			
	Faculty Signatures						
2. SP Facu	2. SP Faculty:						
3. SP Facu							
4. SP Facu							
5. Program Coordinator:							
Copy: P	Copy: Program Files, Student Services, Student, Advisor						

APPENDIX E

BENCHMARKS AND DEADLINES

Name:	Year Entered:
YEAR 1	
Fall Semester	
☐ Attend program orientation	August
☐ Attend College orientation	August
☐ Meet with student mentor	Monthly
☐ Attend student school psychology association meeting	g(s) As scheduled
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and	d guidelines" As needed
☐ Consult with advisor about annual portfolio structure	and format September
☐ Collect information and begin annual portfolio	October
☐ Begin seeking funding opportunities for following ser	mester November
☐ Present evidence of portfolio progress to advisor	December
☐ Complete document for student annual review and su	abmit to advisor December – January
Spring Semester	
☐ Attend student school psychology association meeting	g(s) As scheduled
☐ Meet with student mentor	Monthly
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and	d guidelines" As needed
☐ Schedule meeting with advisor to discuss annual review (Advisor completes advisor review form and criteria form-early March)	
☐ Consider applying for funding for following semester	r April/May
☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	April
☐ Attend Spring Town Hall (mandatory)	May
\square Discuss annual review feedback with advisor	May
YEAR 2	
<u>Fall Semester</u>	
☐ Serve as a mentor for a first-year student	Aug; monthly
☐ Attend student school psychology association meeting	g(s) As scheduled
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and	d guidelines" As needed
☐ Consult with advisor about material for annual portfo	olio October
☐ Attend mandatory meeting	October

☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	December
☐ Complete document for student annual review and submit to advisor	Dec-Jan
☐ Begin seeking funding opportunities for following semester	November
Spring Semester	
☐ Attend school psychology association meeting(s)	As scheduled
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Serve as a mentor for a first-year student	Monthly
☐ Propose Article 1 of dissertation	ASAP
☐ Schedule meeting with advisor to discuss annual review (Advisor completes advisor review form and criteria for progress	February-March
form)	Jan- February
☐ Complete document for student annual review and submit to advisor	April
☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	May
☐ Attend mandatory meeting☐ Consider applying for funding for following semester	April/May
☐ Discuss annual review feedback with advisor	May
	1714
YEAR 3	
<u>Fall Semester</u>	
☐ Attend Fall Orientation/Fall Town Hall	August
Attend school psychology association meeting(s). As Scheduled	
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Consult with advisor about material for annual portfolio	October
☐ Begin seeking funding opportunities for following semester	November
☐ Complete document for student annual review and submit to advisor	December-January
Spring Semester	
☐ Meet with advisor about Article 1 dissertation defense; create a timeline and a meeting schedule	February
☐ Attend school psychology association meeting(s)	As scheduled
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Schedule meeting with advisor to discuss annual review	February-March
(Advisor completes advisor review form and criteria for progress form)	
☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	April
☐ Discuss annual review feedback with advisor	May
☐ Consider applying for funding for following semester	April/May
☐ Attend Spring Town Hall (mandatory)	May Take the PRAXIS Exam

YEAR 4

<u>Fall Semester</u>	
☐ Attend school psychology association meeting(s)	As scheduled
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Meet with advisor about dissertation; revise timeline and meeting schedule	September
☐ Consult with advisor about material for annual portfolio	October
☐ Attend mandatory meeting	October
☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	December
☐ Complete document for student annual review and submit to advisor	Dec-January
Spring Semester	
☐ Attend mandatory meeting	May
☐ Attend school psychology association meeting(s)	As Scheduled
☐ Schedule meeting with advisor to discuss annual review	February-March
(Advisor completes advisor review form and criteria for progress form)	
☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	April
☐ Discuss annual review feedback with advisor	May
☐ Submit internship plan to internship coordinator	May 1
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Meet with advisor about dissertation; revise timeline and meeting schedule	
YEAR 5	
Fall Semester	
☐ Complete comprehensive portfolio before internship application	
☐ Apply to internship	
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Attend school psychology association meeting(s)	As scheduled
☐ Meet with advisor about dissertation; revise timeline and meeting schedule	September
☐ Complete paperwork for dissertation proposal	
☐ Attend mandatory meeting	October
☐ Defend dissertation proposal	by Dec 1
☐ Complete document for student annual review and submit to advisor	December-January

Spring Semester	
☐ Meet with advisor about dissertation; revise timeline and meeting	January
schedule	
☐ Consult with advisor about "program benchmarks and guidelines"	As needed
☐ Attend school psychology association meeting(s)	As scheduled
☐ Present annual portfolio to advisor	April
☐ Discuss annual review feedback with advisor	May
☐ Schedule meeting with advisor to discuss annual review	February-March
(Advisor completes advisor review form and criteria for progress form)	
☐ Submit internship plan to internship coordinator/program coordinator	
☐ Attend mandatory meeting	May
☐ Defend dissertation (after initiation of internship)	
YEAR 6	
☐ Complete internship and graduation requirements	
☐ Register for internship credits	
☐ Present comprehensive portfolio to advisor	April
☐ Discuss annual review feedback with advisor	April-May
☐ Schedule meeting with advisor to discuss annual review	April-May
(Advisor completes advisor review form and criteria for progress	
form)	
☐ Submit NCSP paperwork	May

APPENDIX F

Overview of Annual and Comprehensive Portfolio Organization and Requirements

Your annual portfolio is prepared and updated continuously. You will present an annual portfolio to the program faculty every academic year you are enrolled as a student, except the academic year you defend your comprehensive portfolio. During your first year in the program, you will develop the physical portfolio beginning immediately and you will seek ongoing support and input from your advisor. Each year you will edit statements, content, and goal reflections. The product should be "new" and updated for the academic year under review (e.g., "one paper from a psychology course") except in the cases where a course is taken only once (e.g., ethics). (Documents should be maintained to be presented cumulatively to the faculty in the Comprehensive Portfolio defense.) In the spring of every academic year, you will present your portfolio to your advisor for feedback, along with the annual review forms for approval (Student Annual Review Form [completed], Advisor Annual Review Form, and Criteria for Maintaining Satisfactory Progress); all annual review forms are available in Appendix G. In late-spring semester on dates identified by program faculty, your portfolio will be reviewed by the full program faculty, and you will receive an official letter of progress from your advisor.

Your portfolio should be uploaded to the Annual Evaluation ICON site. Content areas should be delineated according to modules and assignments on the site. This is a professional product and should appear as such. Include the uploading of signed forms indicating your advisor has reviewed your physical portfolio and completed annual review forms from Appendix G.

By the program designated deadline, you must provide all program faculty members with electronic copies of I-V below.

For students who are post-comp or ABD, and for students successfully defending the Comprehensive Portfolio in the academic year of question—you must only submit your CV and updated academic goals to the Program Director and to your advisor; you are not required to schedule an annual review, however you will receive an annual letter of progress.

Portfolio Content

- I) Table of Contents
- II) Annual Review Forms (Advisor and Student Forms with signatures)
- III) Introduction to Portfolio Content
 - The introductory pages of the portfolio should address your overall growth and development. You may decide if you present information in one statement or in multiple statements to showcase your professional status and progress.
 - o Describe your progress toward becoming the school psychologist you desire to be.
 - What is your theoretical orientation toward research and practice?
 - What are your competencies as a developing professional in terms of areas of study, research, practice, diversity, and multi-culturalism?

IV) CV and Transcript

- Include copies (unofficial or official) of all graduate transcripts.
- Prepare and update a professional CV (use resources in the COE TLC for assistance with formatting).

V) Documentation of Competencies

• How are your competencies developing regarding the seven program goals? The Progress toward Program Goals table will guide you in gathering and preparing materials for this section

of the portfolio. Provide evidence showing progress as indicated in each goal. On occasion, you will be unable to address an objective in a goal because you are not enrolled in a specific class. You need to address all the objectives that are relevant for your year in the program. Additionally, each goal requires a 1–2-page reflection that must demonstrate annual progress toward the goal. Each annual goal statement should reflect experiences and growth from the time of the last annual meeting. For clarity, you may wish to use dividers to organize goal-related content.

• Advisors and program faculty will evaluate independently your progress using a scoring rubric.

Your written materials and your defense of the materials/content will be scored.

Portfolio Requirements

What follows is a comprehensive list of items to be included in the portfolio. Starred (*) items indicate which of these requirements are attached to specific coursework. NOTE that by the final oral defense of the portfolio, all products are to be included in the portfolio. Prior to the defense, students will include products that are consistent with completed course work and related activities, including research groups, professional activities, and so on. Successful defense of the portfolio satisfies the Graduate College's requirements for the comprehensive examination and allows the student to proceed to candidacy for the PhD degree (i.e., permission to work on the dissertation). Within our program, the defense also precedes permission to proceed to the internship.

ANNUAL Requirements:

- 1. Documentation (in CV) of participation on one or more research teams
- 2. Annual presentation of data-based practicum work (e.g., sample practicum report) which demonstrates utilization of scientific literature in formulating assessment and intervention plans, awareness of professional issues and ethics, and attention to diversity and individual differences*
- 3. Annual practicum evaluation (referenced items are contained on practicum evaluation form)
 - a. professional and ethical behaviors and interpersonal relations
 - b. professional and ethical behavior.
 - c. interpersonal relationships
 - d. dissemination of information
 - e. to interpersonal relationships, assessment, and intervention/consultation.
 - f. intervention/consultation
 - g. intervention/consultation
 - h. Assessment
 - i. intervention/consultation
- 4. Successful completion of annual oral covering topics pertaining to the student's portfolio submissions for the year. Relevant topics might include:
 - a. Supervision
 - b. Multicultural competence
 - c. Interpersonal strengths and areas to improve.
 - d. Theoretical orientation
 - e. Interdisciplinary and interagency collaboration
 - f. Professional strengths and weaknesses
- 5. Annual documentation (in CV) of affiliation with professional organization. The following developmental sequence should be followed as students' progress through the program:
 - a. Student becomes a member of at least two professional organizations.
 - b. Student attends one state/national conference
 - c. Student actively participates in professional organization, e.g., volunteers to help at conference, joins subcommittee, serves in formal position, presents at conference (poster, paper, symposium)

- 6. Documentation (in CV) of professional development activity. This could include, but is not limited to, leading a workshop, parent training, or teacher in-service.
- 7. Annual preparation of written goals to be reviewed during the portfolio meeting.

LEVEL ONE:

- 1. Assist as needed in updating practicum's electronic record of local, state, and national resources.
- 2. Organize intervention course products (e.g., resource notebook; annotated bibliography; critical review of the literature; workshop materials) demonstrating evidence-based practice as applied to academic, social-emotional, and behavioral targets*
- 3. Article 1/Preliminary PhD Project or equivalent (e.g., Master's Thesis, Ed.S. research project)
- 4. Scholarly paper or other course product from a school psychology course that documents broad knowledge in the science of psychology*

LEVEL TWO:

- 1. Scholarly paper or other course product from a scientific psychology course that documents broad knowledge in the science of psychology*
- 2. Product from Issues & Ethics course which demonstrates working knowledge of ethical decision making*
- 3. Product from Multicultural Counseling course which demonstrates working knowledge of multicultural issues*
- 4. Course product from History and Systems of Psychology (PSQF:7320) that demonstrates knowledge of topic*

LEVEL THREE:

- 1. Paper associated with PSQF:7263 delineating a consultation (including problem identification, change strategies, consultation results, and systematic evaluation of outcomes) *
- 2. Course paper or product that addresses system level interventions*
- 3. Supervision course product indicating knowledge of models and successful supervision of novice student*
- 4. Satisfactory completion of a formal case presentation that indicates the integration of science and practice, knowledge of individual differences and application within the clinical realm.
- 5. Satisfactory completion of a final oral exam covering professional and current issues, history, law, and ethics as part of the portfolio defense prior to applying for internship
- 6. A paper, presented to faculty by the final portfolio defense, that summarizes the following:
 - a. the student's theoretical orientation
 - b. with relevant citations of theoretical and research support for components of the orientation
 - c. how this orientation influences the student's work with clients, including assessment and intervention
 - d. with examples of how this orientation has worked (or failed to work) with selected clients
 - e. and how multiculturalism fits with this theoretical approach with racial and ethnic groups and other cultural groups

REQUIRED INFORMATION submitted prior to student's final oral (no date specified):

- 1. At least one practicum objective addressing the following:
 - a. policy procedures
 - b. interviewing and feedback skills
 - c. consultation skills
 - d. multicultural skills
 - e. working cooperatively with others within the agency (e.g., nonprofessional staff)
- 2. Documentation of diverse practicum settings

- 3. Documented evidence of a practicum experience that involved working cooperatively with others within the agency (e.g., nonprofessional staff)
- 4. Documented experience (research, clinical, service) within an assigned cross-disciplinary team
- 5. Documentation of teaching activities (e.g., workshops, course instruction)
- 6. Two scholarly papers, one of which must be empirical, presented to the faculty no later than the dissertation proposal meeting.
 - a. One paper, student first or second author, submitted to reviewed journal.
 - b. One paper, student first or second author, presented at a peer-reviewed convention.

Although not listed above, the final and Graduate College approved version of the dissertation becomes part of the student's portfolio immediately prior to graduation to conclude the Ph. D. Plan of Study.

^{*}Denotes a product completed to satisfy a course requirement.

ANNUAL PROGRESS TOWARD PROGRAM AIMS (PORTFOLIO ITEM IV) SECTION 1

ADVISOR: _____

DATE OF ANNUAL REVIEW:		EVALUAT	EVALUATOR:			
Progress Toward Professional Aims						
Artifact	Absent	Present	Comments			
Introduction – Statement of Purpose						
2. Research Statement						
3. CV						
4. Seven goals/competency statement						
5. Unofficial Transcript						
6. Annual Review Form – student						
7. Annual Review Form - advisor						

SECTION 2 Progress Toward Seven Aims

Scoring Rubric

STUDENT: _____

- 1 = *Unsatisfactory*: The student's progress is unsatisfactory; the student demonstrates lack of mastery in this goal.
- 2 = **Satisfactory**: The student is making satisfactory progress in this goal. The student shows sufficient evidence of mastery.
- 3 = **Exemplary**: The student is making excellent progress through the program and demonstrates exceptional progress in this goal; evidence shows exceptional mastery.

<u>Section</u>	<u>Sc</u>	<u>ore</u>	<u>Comments</u>
Aim 1: Develops identity as a professional			
school psychologist			
Objective 1.1 Works effectively with peers, faculty/staff, supervisors, children, families, and school personnel, as evidenced by practicum evaluations and by a lack of complaints regarding interpersonal relationships with all the above persons.			

		1		T
Objective 1.2 Demonstrates effective oral and				
written communication skills via coursework				
and participation, practicum grades and				
products, research, and annual review.				
Objective 1. 3 Demonstrates effective				
supervision skills based on current literature in				
professional psychology and related fields and				
supervised practice, as evidenced by grade of				
'B' of better in Supervision course.				
Include course product(s).				
Objective 1. 4 Demonstrates knowledge of				
history and current issues in psychology and				
school psychology, as evidenced by grade of 'B'				
or better in History and Systems. Include course				
product(s).				
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:				
1 = The objective has not been completed	d.			
2 = Several, but not all, essential objective		elements	со	mpleted.
3 = All essential objective elements com				•
Objective 1.5 Verification of portfolio	İ			
requirements through artifact submission.				
1.5.1. Attend 1 conference (e.g., IPA, APA,				
ISPA), including attending 1 invited talk, 5				
presentations, and 1 poster session.				
1.5.2. Volunteer for 1 professional activity				
within school psychology (e.g., serving as				
local representative for state/national group,				
reviewing books or papers, etc.).				
1.5.3. Document affiliation with 2				
national/local organizations relevant to the				
professional identity of school psychology				
and own interests (e.g., Division 16, NASP,				
ABA, CEC, NAGC).				
1.5.4. Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on				
annual progress toward this goal. The				
reflection paper should include the student's				
experiences related to membership in school				
psychology associations, conference				
attendance and volunteer activities within				
school psychology.				
Aim 2: Develops an understanding of				
theoretical and empirical foundations in the				
science of psychology with specific				
applications to children and schools				
2.1 Demonstrates broad knowledge of theories				
relevant to understanding human behavior, as				

evidenced by grades of 'B' or better in Scientific					
Psychology courses.					
2.2 Demonstrates skills in psychological					
measurement, research design, data analysis,					
and program evaluation, as evidenced by					
grades of 'C' or better in statistics courses and					
'B' or better in measurement and qualitative					
research courses.					
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:	•				
1 = The objective has not been complete	ed.				
2 = Several, but not all, essential object			C	ompleted.	
3 = All essential objective elements cor				·	
2.3 Verification of portfolio requirements	Ė				
through artifact submission.					
2.3.1 One paper from a core psychology					
course that documents broad knowledge in					
psychology as related to children and					
schools.					
2.3.2 One paper from a school psychology					
course that documents broad knowledge in					
school psychology.					
2.3.3 Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on					
annual progress toward this goal. The					
reflection paper should include your					
thoughts on the knowledge you gained in					
your psychology course and a school					
psychology course related to children in					
schools and your development as a school					
psychologist.					
Aim 3: Understands and works within ethical					
and legal boundaries of the profession					
3. 1 Demonstrates knowledge of local, state,					
and national policy and law pertaining to					
psychology and education, as evidenced by					
completion of UI Compliance training (as part					
of clinical practicum placement).					
3. 2 Demonstrates knowledge of ethical					
principles and standards for the profession of					
psychology and school psychology, as					
evidenced by grade of 'B' or better in the Ethics					
course and practicum performance.					
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:					
1 = The objective has not been completed.					
2 = Several, but not all, essential objective elements completed.					
3 = All essential objective elements completed.					
2 7 COO C.					

	I	
3.3 Verification of portfolio requirements		
through artifact submission.		
3.3.1 Writes a reflective summary of an		
ethical dilemma you experienced this year		
and its resolution.		
3.3.2 Course product from your ethics and		
issues course submitted.		
3.3.3 Writes a 1–2-page reflection paper on		
annual progress toward this goal that		
addresses the dilemma you described and		
the course product you submitted in your		
ethics and issues course,		
Aim 4: Integrates awareness of knowledge of		
and sensitivity to individual and cultural		
differences		
4.1 Demonstrates awareness of own and		
alternative world views, as demonstrated by		
grade of 'B' or better from a multicultural		
course and practicum performance.		
4. 2 Demonstrates knowledge of individual and		
culturally sensitive interactions and case		
conceptualizations, as evidenced by grade of 'B'		
or better in Pre-Practicum course. Summary of		
practicum work with diverse clients and		
families that demonstrates knowledge through		
individually and culturally sensitive interactions		
and case conceptualizations.		
4.3 Demonstrates sensitivity toward diversity		
by adjusting language to be sensitive to		
cultural, socioeconomic, and lifestyle issues.		
4.4 Evidence of commitment to increasing		
knowledge, skills and attitudes in multicultural		
competence includes at least one targeted		
long-term activity (e.g., advanced multicultural		
course, research team, targeted practicum,		
volunteer work with youth who are		
underrepresented). A targeted long-term		
activity focuses on some aspect of		
diversity/multiculturalism such as race, gender,		
social class, sexual orientation, or ability issues		
to name a few.		
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:	 	

Rate the following objectives using this rubric:

- 1 = The objective has not been completed.
- 2 = Several, but not all, essential objective elements completed.
- 3 = All essential objective elements completed.

4.5 Verification of portfolio requirements				
through artifact submission.				
4.5.1 Course product from a multicultural				
course submitted.				
4.5.2 Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on				
annual progress toward this goal. The				
reflection paper should include your				
reflections on how the course product you				
submitted from the multicultural course				
helps you integrate individual and cultural				
differences in your development as a school				
psychologist.				
Aim 5: Demonstrates skills in consultation and				
collaborative services to families, schools, and				
community systems				
5.1. Demonstrates basic interpersonal skills.				
5. 2 Demonstrates knowledge of consultation				
models and strategies, as evidenced by a grade				
of 'B' or better in Consultation course.				
5. 3 Demonstrates collaborative efforts to				
address multi-systemic issues, as evidenced by				
a grade of 'B' or better in Systems Intervention				
course.				
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:				
1 = The objective has not been complete	ed.			
2 = Several, but not all, essential object	ive	elements	C	ompleted.
3 = All essential objective elements cor	np	leted.		
5.4 Verification of portfolio requirements				
through artifact submission.				
5.4.1 Documentation of all advanced				
practicum evaluations.				
5.4.2 Writes a 1–2-page reflection paper on				
annual progress toward this goal related to				
your experiences in practica and the systems				
intervention course that demonstrates your				
knowledge in consultation and collaboration.				
Aim 6: Implements empirically based				
assessment and intervention procedures				
6. 1 Demonstrates knowledge of specific tools				
or techniques to assess cognitive, adaptive,				
academic, behavioral, and social-emotional				
functioning, as evidenced by grades of 'B' or				
better in cognitive, academic, and				
social/emotional and behavioral assessment courses. Provide copies of reports and case	1			
The contract of the contract o	1			

study notes that demonstrate these skills and				
knowledge.				
6. 2 Knowledgeable of specific interventions to				
improve student performance across academic,				
behavioral, and social-emotional areas				
(including curricular interventions and teaching				
strategies, functional behavioral assessment				
and applied behavior analysis, and individual				
and group counseling), as evidenced by grades				
of 'B' or better in academic, behavior, and				
socio-emotional intervention courses and all				
counseling courses. Provides copies of reports				
and case study notes that demonstrate				
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:				
1 = The objective has not been complete				
2 = Several, but not all, essential object			C	ompleted.
3 = All essential objective elements cor	np	leted.		
6.3 Verification of portfolio requirements				
through artifact submission.				
6.3.1 Documentation of EBA and				
interventions.				
6.3.2 Documentation of and materials from				
presentation of one (1) training or workshop				
and evaluation of same.				
6.3.3 Includes course product (s) that				
demonstrate knowledge of specific tools or				
techniques to assess cognitive, adaptive,				
academic, behavioral, and social emotional				
functioning.				
6.3.4 Includes course product (s) that				
demonstrate knowledge of specific				
interventions from academic, behavior, and	1			
socio-emotional intervention and counseling	1			
courses.				
6.3.5 Write a 1–2-page reflection paper on				
annual progress toward this goal that	1			
addresses the EBA, and intervention	1			
submitted, the training workshops and				
evaluation, and specific tools and	1			
interventions in courses.				
Aim 7: Demonstrates skills and attitudes for				
life-long learning				
7.1 Conducts self-appraisal identifying				
professional strengths and weaknesses, as				
evidenced by Student Review Form.				

7 .2 Engages in goal setting, as evidenced by				
Student Review Form.				
7.3 Pursues independent activities to increase				
knowledge and skills.				
Rate the following objectives using this rubric:				
1 = The objective has not been complete	ed.			
2 = Several, but not all, essential object	ive	elements	c	ompleted.
3 = All essential objective elements cor	np	leted.		
7.4 Verification of portfolio requirements				
through artifact submission.				
7.4.1 Documentation of all practicum work				
including case conceptualization report				
utilizing an EBA and intervention;				
documentation of EBA and interventions;				
evaluation of students' participation and				
utilization of group supervision (as evidenced				
via practicum evaluation form) and feedback				
of direct observations.				
7.4.2 One documented experience (research,				
clinical, service) within an interdisciplinary				
team, with a written reflective summary of				
what the student learned about school				
psychology's relation to other disciplines.				
7.4.3 Creates cumulative record of annual				
progress letters, annual and advisor, and				
practicum evaluations.				
7.4.4 Writes a 1–2-page reflection paper on				
annual progress toward this goal				
summarizing reflections on documents and				
papers submitted related to skills and				
attitudes for life-long learning.				
TOTAL SCORES				

SECTION 3 Action(s) Recommended from This Review

Based on the results of the present review the following decision is made regarding the student's overall progress in the program

A) Excellent: The student is making excellent progress through the program and demonstrates exceptional performance across all 7 program aims; in addition to progressing at an exceptional rate through courses and completing research and the Comprehensive Portfolio. The student is also excelling in practice and conduct (Section 2 scores from 110-129).

- B) Satisfactory: The student is making satisfactory progress through the program and across all seven program aims; the student has completed the requirements for that semester and is achieving at a satisfactory level in research, coursework, practica, and conduct (Section 2 scores from 66-109).
- C) Unsatisfactory: The student's progress is unsatisfactory; the student has not completed the requirements for the semester or is not achieving at a desired level in coursework, research, practicum, or is not behaving in a professional or ethical manner (Section 2 scores from 1-65). A selective review will be conducted to determine next steps to assist the student achieve satisfactory progress.

Name of Faculty	Signature	Date

APPENDIX G

Annual Review Forms

The following three forms should be completed before every annual review meeting.

- 1) You will complete the Student Review Form annually in late-February/early-March. In mid-March, you will present it, along with your in-progress portfolio, to your advisor for discussion.
- 2) Your advisor will complete the Advisor Review Form in early-March to be reviewed with you at the same time the Student Review Form is discussed.
- 3) Your advisor will complete the Criteria for Adequate Progress before your annual review meeting as a basis for conversation at the annual meeting.
- 4) All three completed forms and your complete portfolio will be presented to the faculty for the annual review meeting.

These forms are to guide the annual review and provide quantitative, annual information to evaluate your progress.

Copies of annual forms must be filed in your portfolio (under Goal 7) to create a cumulative record and presented annually in the portfolio to examine growth.

Student Annual Review Form

Student:
Advisor:
Date of Annual Review:
Year of entry into PhD program:
Provide a summary of your progress for your advisor in each area for the current academic year in preparation of your Annual Review Meeting.
ACADEMIC PROGRESS in School Psychology courses:
Comments—
PRACTICUM PROGRESS:
Comments—
RESEARCH PROGRESS:
Comments—
PROGRESS in other course areas and requirements:
Comments—
PROFESSIONAL BEHAVIOR AND DEVELOPMENT:
Comments—
OVERALL PROGRESS:

Advisor Annual Review Form

Student:	
Advisor:	
Date of Annual Review:	
Year of entry into PhD program:	
Provide a summary of student progress in each area for the Annual Review Meeting.	current academic year in preparation of
ACADEMIC PROGRESS in School Psychology courses:	
Comments—	
PRACTICUM PROGRESS:	
Comments—	
RESEARCH PROGRESS:	
Comments—	
PROGRESS in other course areas and requirements:	
Comments—	
PROFESSIONAL BEHAVIOR AND DEVELOPMENT:	
Comments—	
OVERALL PROGRESS:	
I have received feedback on my progress from my advisor.	
Student Signature	Date
Advisor Signature	Date

APPENDIX H

Criteria for Maintaining Satisfactory Progress

All students pursuing a PhD degree in the School Psychology Program are expected to maintain satisfactory progress toward their degree. Criteria for assessing satisfactory annual progress for students in the PhD degree program are listed below and assessed by the advisor:

Advisor		Date of Annual Review
Student		Date of Annual Review
A check	mark indicates that the criterion for making satisfactory p	rogress has been met.
7.	Students are expected to refrain from exhibiting or engaunlawful behavior.	aging in unprofessional, unethical, and
6.	A total of two or more unresolved Incompletes on a stu Incompletes (e.g., one or more for each of three consevidence of unsatisfactory progress.	
5.	If students incur a grade of Incomplete in a course, the necessary to remove the Incomplete by the end of the summer session. Incompletes incurred in the summer session of the following fall semester.	e following semester, discounting the
4.	Students are expected to maintain a cumulative grade-point taken at the University of Iowa, excluding independent reare expected to achieve a grade of B or higher in all School	eading or research credits. Students also
3.	Some PhD students who enter the Department with a institution are required to complete a substitution form enrollment documenting program requirements that have	by the end of their first semester of
2.	Students are expected to complete their PhD degree within	n five years (excluding internship year).
1.	Students are expected to complete their Article 1-Pre-Disyears of matriculation.	ssertation Research Project within three

APPENDIX I

The Comprehensive Portfolio Defense

The Comprehensive Portfolio oral defense will be scheduled upon completion of required coursework and compilation of all required portfolio documents. With the advisor's approval, the student will submit to the Graduate College an application form for the Comprehensive Examination. The Office of Student Services (N201 LC) has all required paperwork and can offer advice on completion.

A student cannot begin an internship before all but two required courses have received a final grade. The two exceptions are the internship itself (PSQF7437 Internship in School Psychology) and the dissertation project (PSQF7493 Ph.D. Thesis in Psychological & Quantitative Foundations).

As further clarification to the above, the portfolio defense satisfies the Graduate College's requirement for the Comprehensive Examination. The form that documents how the student will complete the Ph.D. Plan of Study satisfies another Graduate College requirement.

Process for Comprehensive Portfolio Defense: The Case Study

The comprehensive portfolio defense provides an opportunity for the faculty and students to consider the accumulated products that have been created to satisfy the school psychology program of study. During the defense, which is scheduled for two hours, the student will present a case contained within the portfolio (for approximately 30 minutes) and answer a range of questions from the faculty members.

The 30-minute presentation will highlight the student's role in the case and their rationale for all actions taken with the client(s). The rationale will be grounded in the student's theoretical orientation and the assessment and intervention decisions will be based on empirical evidence of effectiveness.

In keeping with case presentation training and expectations from PSQF:7337 Advanced Practicum, the presentation must include case conceptualization/theoretical orientation, background information, referral question(s), assessment information (procedures, results), intervention/treatment information and data, conclusions, recommendations, acceptability of recommendations, follow-up, ethical dilemmas, diversity issues, and references.

The student must use handouts and PowerPoint (or other presentation) slides, offering relevant details on the client and options for service delivery. The faculty will ask questions on the case and the student's role as a service provider.

General issues to consider: The featured case will likely be one that the student considers an especially good example of their abilities. Recognizing that a student may not be assigned full responsibility for a case, the faculty expects students to fully discuss individual contributions and to clarify the role of others in the service delivery process. The student will provide recommendations for assessment, intervention, and evaluation components to the case. The student should present the limitations of data gathered, and ethical dilemmas present in the case and potential resolutions.

The portfolio defense continues with questions from the faculty on other products within the portfolio materials. Requests for clarification and discussion of specific items are to be expected.

Comprehensive Portfolio Defense Checklist School Psychology Program The University of Iowa

https://grad.uiowa.edu/academics/manual/academic-program/section-xii-doctors-degrees).

Composition of the dissertation committee for school psychology students follows the same process with additional requirements:

- a. Two School Psychology Faculty members, one of whom chairs or co-chairs the committee.
- b. One School Psychology faculty member OR one departmental (Psych. and Quantitative Foundations) faculty member
- c. One other faculty member (tenure track if another of the members is non-tenure track).

At the beginning of the semester in which you plan to defend:
☐ Invite 4 faculty to serve on your portfolio committee
A minimum of 4 members is required, which must be constituted as follows:
1. Chair or co-chair: School Psychology faculty
2. An additional School Psychology faculty member
3. One faculty member from the College of Education
4. One faculty member to write in the minor area (if elected)
5. One other faculty member (preferably P & Q Division)
☐ Complete the <i>Ph.D. Comprehensive Exam</i> application and <i>Ph.D. Plan of Study</i> form
• Due dates and forms are available on the Office of Student Services (OSS) websit
https://education.uiowa.edu/office-student-services/graduate-exams/graduate-exams-
procedures-and-deadlines). *Please note that the application deadline is near the beginning
each semester
☐ If you would like to obtain a State of Iowa license as a School Psychologist, you will also need to f
out the <i>Non-Doctoral Comprehensive Exam</i> application and apply for licensure through OS (https://grad.uiowa.edu/faculty-staff/dgs-graduate-faculty/academic-and-administrative-forms
After completing all portfolio components:
☐ Submit your portfolio to your advisor for their approval.
☐ Once you advisor approves all components of the portfolio (i.e., all Annual, Required, and Level 1
2, and 3 documents), contact your committee members to schedule a defense date.
2, and 3 documents), contact your committee members to schedule a defense date.
AT LEAST 1 week prior to your defense date:
Upload your portfolio in the designated ICON site so that it is available for committee members to
review.
☐ Upload an electronic copy of your curriculum vitae and final case presentation to all committee
members.

APPENDIX J

Annual Student Progress Letter (SAMPLE)

May 23, 2022

Dear:

The School Psychology Program met to review your progress since the fall of 2020. Congratulations on your excellent academic progress (GPA=3.82 for 92 semester hours of graduate work at The University of Iowa). Your work at all of your practicum sites has also been excellent. You have continued to make presentations at conventions and provide leadership in UIHC clinics. The area that remains an area of concern is the completion of your pre-dissertation research project. Although the work has been completed, you have yet to have a proposal meeting and this is your fourth year in the doctoral program.

Following are the ratings of your outcomes for the 7 major program goals:

- 1. Develops identity as a professional psychologist-Excellent as you belong to and participate in more than one national professional organization, you have presented at national conferences, have worked on other presentations, and you wrote a grant.
- 2. Develops an understanding of theoretical and empirical foundations in the science of psychology with specific applications to children and schools-Excellent as indicated above by your GPA and you have performed at a very high level in all practica demonstrating your understanding of the science of psychology.
- 3. Understands and works within ethical and legal boundaries of the profession-Excellent as you have completed all compliance training, a course in ethics, and have demonstrated ethical behavior in all practicum placements.
- 4. Integrates awareness of, knowledge of and sensitivity to individual and cultural differences-Excellent as you have demonstrated this in coursework and in all practicum placements.
- 5. Demonstrates skills in consultation and collaborative services to families, schools, and community systems-Excellent and you have met this through your successful completion of coursework in this area and through your interactions in all of your practicum placements.
- 6. Implements empirically based assessment and intervention procedures- Excellent as you have demonstrated this in the required coursework, practicum settings, research activities, and professional presentations.
- 7. Demonstrates skills and attitudes for life-long learning- Satisfactory as you have been systematically completing your required coursework and practica and have gone beyond the minimum requirements in each class and practicum setting.

The reason the evaluation for this goal continues to be at the Satisfactory versus the Excellent level is because you have not made satisfactory progress on your PDRP. research project. You have written your research proposal, but you must submit it to your three-person committee for

approval (advisor and two other faculty members) at a scheduled meeting and then submit the final product to the same committee for written approval. This is to be completed no later than the end of your second year of study.

As described in <u>A Handbook for Ph.D. Students and Faculty</u>, we rated your overall progress as **Excellent**, but your progress on your PDRP project remains **Unsatisfactory**. Please contact me to discuss the timeline for the completion of this project.

We wish you a very successful year.

Sincerely,

APPENDIX K

ARTICLE 1: Pre-Dissertation Research Project Approval Form

School Psychology Doctoral Training Program Approval of Article 1/Pre-Dissertation Research Project

Submit one copy of this form and Article 1/Research Project to the Program Director of the School Psychology program. Also place one copy of the form in the student's permanent file.

Student's Name:		
		arch Project (Article 1) requirement of the chool Psychology faculty at The University
Title		
Committee approval:		Olacia.
		Chair Member
Forwarded to student's permanent file.		
Program Director	Date	

APPENDIX L

Article 1 Pre-Dissertation Research Project Equivalency Approval Form

School Psychology Doctoral Training Program <u>Approval of Article 1 Pre-Dissertation Research Project Equivalency Project from another Degree Program</u>

Submit one copy of this form to the Program Director of the School Psychology program, and place one copy in the student's permanent file. One copy of the thesis should be on file with the advisor. Student's Name Date: _____ has successfully completed Article 1/Pre-Dissertation Research Project Equivalency requirement of the School Psychology faculty as follows Check one: _____ Ed. S. or _____ MA research project completed in another program. University _____ Faculty approval: Name Date Name Date Name Date Name Date Name Date Name Date

APPENDIX M

COMPETENCY BENCHMARKS IN PROFESSIONAL PSYCHOLOGY

https://www.apa.org/ed/graduate/competency

 $\underline{https://www.apa.org/ed/graduate/benchmarks-evaluation-system}$

I. PROFESSIONALISM

1. Professional Values and Attitudes: as evidenced in behavior and comportment that reflect the values and attitudes of psychology.						
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE						
1A. Integrity - Honesty, personal responsibility and a	dherence to professional values					
Understands professional values; honest,	Adherence to professional values infuses work	Monitors and independently resolves situations				
responsible	as psychologist-in-training; recognizes	that challenge professional values and integrity				
	situations that challenge adherence to					
	professional values					
1B. Deportment						
Understands how to conduct oneself in a	Communication and physical conduct	Conducts self in a professional manner across				
professional manner	(including attire) is professionally appropriate,	settings and situations				
	across different settings					
1C. Accountability						
Accountable and reliable	Accepts responsibility for own actions	Independently accepts personal responsibility				
		across settings and contexts				
1D. Concern for the welfare of others	1D. Concern for the welfare of others					
Demonstrates awareness of the need to uphold	Acts to understand and safeguard the welfare	Independently acts to safeguard the welfare of				
and protect the welfare of others	of others	others				
1E. Professional Identity						
Demonstrates beginning understanding of self as	Displays emerging professional identity as	Displays consolidation of professional identity				
professional: "thinking like a psychologist"	psychologist; uses resources (e.g., supervision,	as a psychologist; demonstrates knowledge				
	literature) for professional development	about issues central to the field; integrates				
		science and practice				

2. Individual and Cultural Diversity: Awareness, sensitivity and skills in working professionally with diverse individuals, groups and communities who represent various cultural and personal background and characteristics defined broadly and consistent with APA policy.			
1 1			
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE	
	2A. Self as Shaped by Individual and Cultural Diversity (e.g., cultural, individual, and role differences, including those based on age, gender, gender		
identity, race, ethnicity, culture, national origin, religio	on, sexual orientation, disability, language, and socioe	conomic status) and Context	
Demonstrates knowledge, awareness, and	Monitors and applies knowledge of self as a	Independently monitors and applies knowledge	
understanding of one's own dimensions of	cultural being in assessment, treatment, and	of self as a cultural being in assessment,	
diversity and attitudes towards diverse others	consultation	treatment, and consultation	
2B. Others as Shaped by Individual and Cultural I	Diversity and Context		
Demonstrates knowledge, awareness, and	Applies knowledge of others as cultural beings	Independently monitors and applies knowledge	
understanding of other individuals as cultural	in assessment, treatment, and consultation	of others as cultural beings in assessment,	
beings		treatment, and consultation	
2C. Interaction of Self and Others as Shaped by Individual and Cultural Diversity and Context			
Demonstrates knowledge, awareness, and	Applies knowledge of the role of culture in	Independently monitors and applies knowledge	
understanding of interactions between self and	interactions in assessment, treatment, and	of diversity in others as cultural beings in	
diverse others	consultation of diverse others	assessment, treatment, and consultation	
2D. Applications based on Individual and Cultural	Context		
Demonstrates basic knowledge of and sensitivity	Applies knowledge, sensitivity, and	Applies knowledge, skills, and attitudes	
to the scientific, theoretical, and contextual issues	understanding regarding ICD issues to work	regarding dimensions of diversity to	
related to ICD (as defined by APA policy) as they	effectively with diverse others in assessment,	professional work	
apply to professional psychology. Understands	treatment, and consultation		
the need to consider ICD issues in all aspects of			
professional psychology work (e.g., assessment,			
treatment, research, relationships with			
colleagues)			
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			

3. Ethical Legal Standards and Policy: App	lication of ethical concepts and awareness of legal	l issues regarding professional activities with
individuals, groups, and organizations.	-	
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
3A. Knowledge of ethical, legal and professional st	andards and guidelines	
Demonstrates basic knowledge of the principles of the APA Ethical Principles and Code of Conduct [ethical practice and basic skills in ethical decision making]; demonstrates beginning level knowledge of legal and regulatory issues in the practice of psychology that apply to practice while placed at practicum setting	Demonstrates intermediate level knowledge and understanding of the APA Ethical Principles and Code of Conduct and other relevant ethical/professional codes, standards and guidelines, laws, statutes, rules, and regulations	Demonstrates advanced knowledge and application of the APA Ethical Principles and Code of Conduct and other relevant ethical, legal and professional standards and guidelines
3B. Awareness and Application of Ethical Decision	n Making	
Demonstrates awareness of the importance of applying an ethical decision model to practice	Demonstrates knowledge and application of an ethical decision-making model; applies relevant elements of ethical decision making to a dilemma	Independently utilizes an ethical decision- making model in professional work
3C. Ethical Conduct		
Displays ethical attitudes and values	Integrates own moral principles/ethical values in professional conduct	Independently integrates ethical and legal standards with all competencies
4. Reflective Practice/Self-Assessment/Self-Care: Practice conducted with personal and professional self-awareness and reflection; with awareness of competencies; with appropriate self-care.		
4A. Reflective Practice		
Displays basic mindfulness and self-awareness; engages in reflection regarding professional practice	Displays broadened self-awareness; utilizes self- monitoring; engages in reflection regarding professional practice; uses resources to enhance reflectivity	Demonstrates reflectivity both during and after professional activity; acts upon reflection; uses self as a therapeutic tool
4B. Self-Assessment		
Demonstrates knowledge of core competencies; engages in initial self-assessment re: competencies	Demonstrates broad, accurate self-assessment of competence; consistently monitors and evaluates practice activities; works to recognize limits of knowledge/skills, and to seek means to	Accurately self-assesses competence in all competency domains; integrates self-assessment in practice; recognizes limits of knowledge/skills and acts to address them; has extended plan to

enhance knowledge/skills

care to effective practice

Monitors issues related to self-care with

supervisor; understands the central role of self-

4C. Self-Care (attention to personal health and well-being to assure effective professional functioning)

Understands the importance of self-care in

self-care methods; attends to self-care

effective practice; demonstrates knowledge of

enhance knowledge/skills

Self-monitors issues related to self-care and

promptly intervenes when disruptions occur

4D. Participation in Supervision Process		
Demonstrates straightforward, truthful, and	Effectively participates in supervision	Independently seeks supervision when needed
respectful communication in supervisory		
relationship		

II. RELATIONAL

5. Relationships: Relate effectively and meaningfully with individuals, groups, and/or communities.		
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
5A. Interpersonal Relationships		
Displays interpersonal skills	Forms and maintains productive and respectful relationships with clients, peers/colleagues, supervisors and professionals from other disciplines	Develops and maintains effective relationships with a wide range of clients, colleagues, organizations and communities
5B. Affective Skills		
Displays affective skills	Negotiates differences and handles conflict satisfactorily; provides effective feedback to others and receives feedback nondefensively	Manages difficult communication; possesses advanced interpersonal skills
5C. Expressive Skills		
Communicates ideas, feelings, and information clearly using verbal, nonverbal, and written skills	Communicates clearly using verbal, nonverbal, and written skills in a professional context; demonstrates clear understanding and use of professional language	Verbal, nonverbal, and written communications are informative, articulate, succinct, sophisticated, and well-integrated; demonstrate thorough grasp of professional language and concepts

III. SCIENCE

6. Scientific Knowledge and Methods: Understanding of research, research methodology, techniques of data collection and analysis,		
biological bases of behavior, cognitive-affective bases of behavior, and development across the lifespan. Respect for scientifically derived		
knowledge.		
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
6A. Scientific Mindedness		
Displays critical scientific thinking Values and applies scientific methods to Independently applies scientific methods to		
	professional practice	practice

6B. Scientific Foundation of Psychology		
Demonstrates understanding of psychology as a	Demonstrates intermediate level knowledge of	Demonstrates advanced level knowledge of
science	core science (i.e., scientific bases of behavior)	core science (i.e., scientific bases of behavior)
6C. Scientific Foundation of Professional Practice		
Understands the scientific foundation of	Demonstrates knowledge, understanding, and	Independently applies knowledge and
professional practice	application of the concept of evidence-based	understanding of scientific foundations
	practice	independently applied to practice

 7. Research/Evaluation: Generating research that contributes to the professional knowledge base and/or evaluates the effectiveness of various professional activities 7A. Scientific Approach to Knowledge Generation 		
Participates effectively in scientific endeavors when available	Demonstrates development of skills and habits in seeking, applying, and evaluating theoretical and research knowledge relevant to the practice of psychology	Generates knowledge
7B. Application of Scientific Method to Practice		
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates knowledge of application of scientific methods to evaluating practices, interventions, and programs	Applies scientific methods of evaluating practices, interventions, and programs

IV. APPLICATION

8. Evidence-Based Practice: Integration of research and clinical expertise in the context of patient factors.		
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
8A. Knowledge and Application of Evidence-Base	d Practice	
Demonstrates basic knowledge of scientific, theoretical, and contextual bases of assessment, intervention and other psychological applications; demonstrates basic knowledge of the value of evidence-based practice and its role in scientific psychology	Applies knowledge of evidence-based practice, including empirical bases of assessment, intervention, and other psychological applications, clinical expertise, and client preferences	Independently applies knowledge of evidence- based practice, including empirical bases of assessment, intervention, and other psychological applications, clinical expertise, and client preferences

9. Assessment: Assessment and diagnosis of problems, capabilities and issues associated with individuals, groups, and/or organizations.		
Assessment. Assessment and diagnosis of problems, capabilities and issues associated with individuals, groups, and/of organizations.		
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
9A. Knowledge of Measurement and Psychometric	es	
Demonstrates basic knowledge of the scientific, theoretical, and contextual basis of test construction and interviewing	Selects assessment measures with attention to issues of reliability and validity	Independently selects and implements multiple methods and means of evaluation in ways that are responsive to and respectful of diverse individuals, couples, families, and groups and context
9B. Knowledge of Assessment Methods		
Demonstrates basic knowledge of administration and scoring of traditional assessment measures, models and techniques, including clinical interviewing and mental status exam	Demonstrates awareness of the strengths and limitations of administration, scoring and interpretation of traditional assessment measures as well as related technological advances	Independently understands the strengths and limitations of diagnostic approaches and interpretation of results from multiple measures for diagnosis and treatment planning
9C. Application of Assessment Methods		
Demonstrates knowledge of measurement across domains of functioning and practice settings	Selects appropriate assessment measures to answer diagnostic question	Independently selects and administers a variety of assessment tools and integrates results to accurately evaluate presenting question appropriate to the practice site and broad area of practice
9D. Diagnosis		
Demonstrates basic knowledge regarding the range of normal and abnormal behavior in the context of stages of human development and diversity	Applies concepts of normal/abnormal behavior to case formulation and diagnosis in the context of stages of human development and diversity	Utilizes case formulation and diagnosis for intervention planning in the context of stages of human development and diversity

Assessment continued		
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
9E. Conceptualization and Recommendations		
Demonstrates basic knowledge of formulating	Utilizes systematic approaches of gathering	Independently and accurately conceptualizes
diagnosis and case conceptualization	data to inform clinical decision-making	the multiple dimensions of the case based on
		the results of assessment
9F. Communication of Assessment Findings		
Demonstrates awareness of models of report	Writes assessment reports and progress notes	Communicates results in written and verbal
writing and progress notes	and communicates assessment findings	form clearly, constructively, and accurately in
	verbally to client	a conceptually appropriate manner

10. Intervention: Interventions designed to alleviate suffering and to promote health and well-being of individuals, groups, and/or		
organizations.		
10A. Intervention planning		
Displays basic understanding of the relationship	Formulates and conceptualizes cases and plans	Independently plans interventions; case
between assessment and intervention	interventions utilizing at least one consistent	conceptualizations and intervention plans are
	theoretical orientation	specific to case and context
10B. Skills		
Displays basic helping skills	Displays clinical skills	Displays clinical skills with a wide variety of
		clients and uses good judgment even in
		unexpected or difficult situations
10C. Intervention Implementation		
Demonstrates basic knowledge of intervention	Implements evidence-based interventions	Implements interventions with fidelity to
strategies		empirical models and flexibility to adapt where
		appropriate
10D. Progress Evaluation		
Demonstrates basic knowledge of the assessment	Evaluates treatment progress and modifies	Independently evaluates treatment progress
of intervention progress and outcome	treatment planning as indicated, utilizing	and modifies planning as indicated, even in the
	established outcome measures	absence of established outcome measures

11. Consultation: The ability to provide expert guidance or professional assistance in response to a client's needs or goals.		
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE
11A. Role of Consultant		
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates knowledge of the consultant's	Determines situations that require different
	role and its unique features as distinguished	role functions and shifts roles accordingly to
	from other professional roles (such as	meet referral needs
	therapist, supervisor, teacher)	
11B. Addressing Referral Question		
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates knowledge of and ability to select appropriate means of assessment to answer referral questions	Demonstrates knowledge of and ability to select appropriate and contextually sensitive means of assessment/data gathering that answers consultation referral question
11C. Communication of Consultation Findings		
No expectation at this level	Identifies literature and knowledge about process of informing consultee of assessment findings	Applies knowledge to provide effective assessment feedback and to articulate appropriate recommendations
11D. Application of Consultation Methods		
No expectation at this level	Identifies literature relevant to consultation	Applies literature to provide effective
	methods (assessment and intervention) within	consultative services (assessment and
	systems, clients, or settings	intervention) in most routine and some
		complex cases

V. EDUCATION

12. Teaching: Providing instruction, disseminating knowledge, and evaluating acquisition of knowledge and skill in professional psychology.					
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM	READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP	READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE			
12A. Knowledge					
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates awareness of theories of learning and how they impact teaching Demonstrates knowledge of didac strategies and how to accommoda developmental and individual difference of the control of th				
12B. Skills					
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates knowledge of application of teaching methods	Applies teaching methods in multiple settings			

13. Supervision: Supervision and training in the professional knowledge base of enhancing and monitoring the professional functioning of others.								
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE								
13A. Expectations and Roles								
Demonstrates basic knowledge of expectations	Demonstrates knowledge of, purpose for, and	Understands the ethical, legal, and contextual						
for supervision	roles in supervision	issues of the supervisor role						
13B. Processes and Procedures								
No expectation at this level	Identifies and tracks progress achieving the	Demonstrates knowledge of supervision models						
	goals and tasks of supervision; demonstrates	and practices; demonstrates knowledge of and						
	basic knowledge of supervision models and	effectively addresses limits of competency to						
	practices	supervise						
13C. Skills Development								
Displays interpersonal skills of communication	Demonstrates knowledge of the supervision	Engages in professional reflection about one's						
and openness to feedback	literature and how clinicians develop to be	clinical relationships with supervisees, as well						
	skilled professionals	as supervisees' relationships with their clients						
13D. Supervisory Practices								
No expectation at this level	Provides helpful supervisory input in peer and	Provides effective supervised supervision to less						
	group supervision	advanced students, peers, or other service						
		providers in typical cases appropriate to the						
		service setting						

VI. SYSTEMS

14. Interdisciplinary Systems: Knowledge of key issues and concepts in related disciplines. Identify and interact with professionals in							
multiple disciplines.							
RÉADINESS FOR PRACTICUM READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTIC							
14A. Knowledge of the Shared and Distinctive Co.	ntributions of Other Professions						
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates beginning, basic knowledge of	Demonstrates awareness of multiple and					
	the viewpoints and contributions of other	differing worldviews, roles, professional					
	professions/ professionals	standards, and contributions across contexts					
		and systems; demonstrates intermediate level					
		knowledge of common and distinctive roles of					
		other professionals					
14B. Functioning in Multidisciplinary and Interdi	sciplinary Contexts						
Cooperates with others	Demonstrates beginning knowledge of	Demonstrates beginning, basic knowledge of					
	strategies that promote interdisciplinary	and ability to display the skills that support					
	collaboration vs. multidisciplinary functioning	effective interdisciplinary team functioning					
14C. Understands how Participation in Interdisciplinary Collaboration/Consultation Enhances Outcomes							

No expectation at this level	Demonstrates knowledge of how participating	Participates in and initiates interdisciplinary	
	in interdisciplinary collaboration/consultation	collaboration/consultation directed toward	
	shared goals		
14D. Respectful and Productive Relationships with	Individuals from Other Professions		
Demonstrates awareness of the benefits of	Develops and maintains collaborative	Develops and maintains collaborative	
forming collaborative relationships with other	relationships and respect for other	relationships over time despite differences	
professionals	professionals	_	

15. Management-Administration: Manage the agencies (OPA).	e direct delivery of services (DDS) and/or the adr	ministration of organizations, programs, or			
15A. Appraisal of Management and Leadership					
No expectation at this level	Forms autonomous judgment of organization's management and leadership Examples: Applies theories of effective management and leadership to form an evaluation of organization Identifies specific behaviors by management and leadership that promote or detract from organizational effectiveness	Develops and offers constructive criticism and suggestions regarding management and leadership of organization Examples: Identifies strengths and weaknesses of management and leadership or organization Provides input appropriately; participates in organizational assessment			
15B. Management	organizational effectiveness				
No expectation at this level	Demonstrates awareness of roles of management in organizations	Participates in management of direct delivery of professional services; responds appropriately in management hierarchy			
15C. Administration					
Complies with regulations Demonstrates knowledge of and ability to effectively function within professional settings and organizations, including compliance with policies and procedures Demonstrates emerging ability to partici administration of clinical programs					
15D. Leadership					
No expectation at this level	No expectation at this level	Participates in system change and management structure			

16. Advocacy: Actions targeting the impact of social, political, economic or cultural factors to promote change at the individual (client),							
institutional, and/or systems level.							
READINESS FOR PRACTICUM READINESS FOR INTERNSHIP READINESS FOR ENTRY TO PRACTICE							
16A. Empowerment							
Demonstrates awareness of social, political, economic and cultural factors that impact individuals, institutions and systems, in addition to other factors that may lead them to seek Uses awareness of the social, political, economic or cultural factors that may impact human development in the context of service provision Intervenes with client to promote action factors impacting development and fundamental factors impacting development and fundamental factors that may lead them to seek							
16B. Systems Change	intervention 16R Systems Change						
Understands the differences between individual and institutional level interventions and system's level change Promotes change to enhance the functioning of individuals Promotes change at the level of institution community, or society							

APPENDIX N

The University of Iowa School Psychology Program Policy on Professional Competence, Personal Comportment, and Ethical Behavior

Special Note: This policy is a result of a review and adaptation of policies and procedures from professional psychology programs across the nation, including the University of Massachusetts at Boston and the Counseling Psychology Program at The University of Iowa, and references to professional organization codes of conduct, ethical principles, and competency guidelines.

I. Professional Competence

The University of Iowa School Psychology Program provides students with the opportunity to acquire and demonstrate the knowledge, skills, and dispositions necessary to be thoughtful and responsive practitioners. Our primary purpose is to train students to be outstanding, ethical, and multiculturally competent scientist-practitioners who promote psychology as a profession and science for the betterment of the human condition. This is accomplished through coursework and applied training experiences which are sequenced in accordance with a developmental model of training.

The purpose of this professional competence policy is to clarify and identify areas of professional, ethical, and personal conduct expected of the students in the School Psychology Program at The University of Iowa, and to describe the procedures for identifying, assessing, and addressing issues related to incompetence, problematic behavior, and/or ethical misconduct. As an accreditation-seeking program in psychology and a graduate training program in school psychology our program adheres to and is guided by the American Psychological Association's Ethical Principles and Code of Conduct (http://www.apa.org/ethics/code/index.aspx) as well as the National Association of School Psychologist's Principles for Professional Ethics (https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/professional-ethics).

Several definitions of competency exist and as it relates to the profession of psychology, our program has adopted the following competency definition as found in the work of Epstein and Hundert (2002).

Their definition is as follows:

...professional competence is the habitual and judicious use of communication, knowledge, technical skills, clinical reasoning, emotions, values, and reflection in daily practice for the benefit of the individual and community being served. Competence builds on a foundation of basic clinical skills, scientific knowledge, and moral development. It includes a cognitive function—acquiring and using knowledge to solve real-life problems; an integrative function—using biomedical and psychosocial data in clinical reasoning; a relational function—communicating effectively with patients and

colleagues; and an affective/moral function—the willingness, patience, and emotional awareness to use these skills judiciously and humanely (p. 226).

II. Professional Behavior as it relates to the Relational Function of Competence:

School psychology students are expected to demonstrate professional behavior throughout their training. If a student is observed to have significant difficulty in this area, individual faculty or supervisors will meet with the student and attempt to help the student address the issue. If the student continues to have difficulty, the Program Director will be notified, and a remediation plan developed with the student. These skills are essential in the profession of school psychology and extreme deficiencies in these areas may result in dismissal from the program. They are as follows:

- 1. Ability to work with children and adolescents,
- 2. Respect for individual and groups differences and diversity,
- 3. Punctuality and attendance,
- 4. Professional appearance and demeanor; including speech,
- 5. Consistency, perseverance, industry, and initiative,
- 6. Flexibility and adaptability to novel and unexpected situations,
- 7. General attitude and interest in program and assignment,
- 8. Insight, sensitivity, commitment, and active participation,
- 9. Poise, tactfulness, and rapport with faculty, staff, peers, clients, and others,
- 10. Preparation and organization of material,
- 11. Ability to handle constructive criticism professionally, and
- 12. Ethical behavior in all manners of communication to include written communication (memos; letters; personal communications; etc.), electronic communication (email; social networking; voicemail; etc.), and verbal communication.

Graduate students admitted to the School Psychology program are expected to comply with all legal and professional codes of ethics as well as state and national standards. Additionally, students are expected to comply with The University of Iowa's Code of Student Life (http://dos.uiowa.edu/code-of-student-life/). Failure to do so may result in disciplinary action against the student through the development of a remedial plan, referral to Departmental, College or University administrative committees for review, probation, and/or dismissal from the program. Graduate students in the School Psychology program should refer to the APA Competency Initiatives Benchmarks document and APAs competency remediation template as a reference point which can be found attached to this appendix and on their website (http://www.apa.org/education/grad/competency-benchmarks.pdf).

III. Procedures to address student incompetence, ethical misconduct, and or problematic behavior

Incompetence, ethical misconduct, and/or problematic behavior may be identified in a variety of ways and by a variety of people, including but not limited to students/peers, program or university faculty, supervisors, clients, and/or members of the public. Any concerns raised should be brought to the Program Coordinator. Confidentiality will be insured to the extent possible. When a potential concern reaches the Program Coordinator, the Coordinator will inform all members of the School Psychology Faculty and the issue will be discussed at the next faculty meeting, unless in the judgment of the faculty a special meeting should be called.

Following this meeting, the student will be informed in writing by the Program Director of the issues surrounding the case and asked to meet with the entire School Psychology Faculty to discuss the situation.

Areas to be reviewed and discussed at this meeting will include the nature, severity, and consequences of the situation.

The following questions may be posed at this stage (adapted from Lamb, Cochran, & Jackson, 1991):

- 1. What are the actual behaviors of concern, and how are those behaviors related to the goals of the program?
- 2. How and in what settings have these behaviors manifesting?
- 3. What are the negative consequences for the training agency or others (e.g., clients, other students) of the problematic behaviors?
- 4. Who is observing the behaviors in question?
- 5. Who or what is affected by the behavior (clients, agency, atmosphere, training program, etc.)?
- 6. What is the frequency of this behavior?
- 7. Has the student been made aware of this behavior, and if so, how did he or she respond?
- 8. Has feedback regarding the behavior been documented in any way?
- 9. How is this behavior defined on the continuum of ethical and professional behavior?
- 10. What are the student's ideas about how the problem may be remediated?

Although each case is different and requires individual assessment, the following factors indicate that the problem may be a result of enduring and stable student traits (i.e., an impairment or disability defined as the inability to perform a task or function at a competent level; see also Appendix V):

The student does not acknowledge, understand, or address the problematic behavior when it is identified.

- 1. The problematic behavior is not merely a reflection of a skill deficit that can be rectified by training.
- 2. The quality of service delivered by the person is inadequate.
- 3. The problematic behavior is not restricted to one area of personal or professional functioning.
- 4. The behavior has the potential for ethical or legal ramifications if not addressed.
- 5. Training personnel are required to spend a disproportionate amount of time and attention on the problem.
- 6. Behavior does not change as a function of feedback.
- 7. Behavior negatively affects public image of the Program, university, or training site.

Ample time will be allowed in this meeting for the student to present their view of the situation and to ask questions.

After this meeting with the student, the faculty will meet to determine next steps. If the faculty determines that further steps are required in response to the situation, they will develop a written plan for remediation (APA Remediation Template, http://www.apa.org/education/grad/faculty-development) or some other appropriate course of action and will schedule a meeting to discuss this concern with the student within four weeks of their initial meeting with the student. Students may submit their own ideas for remediation to the faculty, through their advisors. The faculty will consider the student's recommendations in developing their own recommendations. The plan will be in writing, documented by the student's advisor, and placed in the student's professional file.

The student will be given the opportunity to accept the recommendations, to provide a written rebuttal, and/or to appeal. If the student chooses to provide a rebuttal, the program faculty will meet again to consider any new evidence presented by the student and will provide written documentation of their decision within three weeks of the date the rebuttal was received. If the student wishes to appeal the faculty's decision, he or she may contact the DEO.

Regardless of the outcome of the meeting, the student and the student's advisor will schedule a follow-up meeting to evaluate the student's adjustment to the process, and to recommend potential sources of guidance and assistance when necessary.

The remediation process will follow the written plan, which must include scheduled review dates and target dates for each issue identified. Examples of actions that may be included in the remediation plan include—but are not limited to—an increase in didactic instruction, a decrease in course load, a decrease in or temporary suspension of clinical responsibilities, increased supervision and/or faculty advisement, leave of absence, and individual psychotherapy. Progress must be reviewed at least once every semester for the Fall and Spring semesters for one year. Additional reviews may be scheduled as necessary. After each review, a copy of the current Remediation Plan (see Appendix O), including student comments and faculty signatures must be filed in the student's portfolio. If progress is viewed by the faculty as insufficient, they may recommend either a change in the remediation plan or dismissal. The student will have an opportunity for rebuttal or appeal, as described above.

IV. Additional Points of Emphasis

- A. Clearly not every contingency can be covered in this policy. Exceptions may be made in unusual circumstances and/or if public/student welfare is at risk.
- B. Confidentiality should be always maintained.
- C. This policy is subject to annual review/revision.

<u>Signatures</u> :	
	Student/Date
	Advisor/Date

The student's signature on this document verifies that they have read the policy and agrees to its terms.

APPENDIX O

Competency Remediation Plan (Competency Initiatives in Professional Psychology, www.apa.org/ed/graduate/competency)

Date of Competency Remediation Plan Meeting:
Name of Trainee:
Primary Supervisor/Advisor:
Names of All Persons Present at the Meeting:
All Additional Pertinent Supervisors/Faculty:
Date for Follow-up Meeting(s):
Circle all competency domains in which the trainee's performance does not meet the benchmark:
Foundational Competencies: Professionalism, Reflective Practice/Self-Assessment/Self-care, Scientific Knowledge and Methods, Relationships, Individual and Cultural Diversity, Ethical Legal Standards and Policy, Interdisciplinary Systems
Functional Competencies: Assessment, Intervention, Consultation, Research/evaluation, Supervision, Teaching, Management-Administration, Advocacy
Description of the problem(s) in each competency domain circled above:
Date(s) the problem(s) was brought to the trainee's attention and by whom:
Steps already taken by the trainee to rectify the problem(s) that was identified:
Steps already taken by the supervisor(s)/faculty to address the problem(s):

Competency Remediation Plan

Competency Domain/ Essential Components	Problem Behaviors	Expectations for Acceptable Performance	Trainee's Responsibilities/ Actions	Supervisors'/ Faculty Responsibilities/ Actions	Timeframe for Acceptable Performance	Assessment Methods	Dates of Evaluation	Consequences for Unsuccessful Remediation
I,								
Trainee Na	me	Da	nte T	raining Direct	cor	Date		

All supervisors/ faculty with responsibilities or actions described in the above competency remediation plan agree to participate in the plan as outlined above. Please sign and date below to indicate your agreement with the plan.

Trainee's comments (Feel free to use additional pages):

APPENDIX P

SUMMATIVE EVALUATION OF COMPETENCY REMEDIATION PLAN

Follow-up Me	eeting(s):				
Date (s):					
In Attendance	·•				
in i ittendunce	·•				
Competency Domain/ Essential	Expectations for Acceptable Performance	Outcomes Related to Expected Benchmarks (met, partially met, not		n concluded, remediation lan modified, next stage in Due	Next Evaluation Date (if needed)
Components		met)	Process Procedu	res)	
remediation predirector of tractor above out (PLEASE NO	plan with my priming. My signature accome assessments TE: If trainee disagnostics	nary supervisor(s)/f e below indicates th and next steps (pl	aculty, any a at I fully und ease circle o omes and nex	mative evaluation of additional supervisors/erstand the above. I agrine). My comments, if at steps, comments, included the steps.	faculty, and the ree/disagree with any, are below.
Trainee	Date		g Director	Date	
I rainee's com	iments (Feel free to	use additional page	es):		

APPENDIX Q

Employment Endorsement Form

Stu	lent's name	Semester, year		
1	Name and address of the agency:			
2.	Tasks to be performed:			
3.	How much time (hours) per week is	involved:		
4.	Nature of the client population:			
5.	Nature and extent of supervision:			
6.	Other information:			
	Student's signature	Advisor's signature		
	Supervisor's signature (if necessary))		

This form is to be filled out in duplicate; one copy is kept by the advisor and the other copy is forwarded to the program coordinator.

APPENDIX R

Graduate Certificate in College Teaching https://education.uiowa.edu/areas-study/continuing-education/certificates-and-endorsements/certificates-college-teaching

APPENDIX S

Practicum and Internship

Practicum Guidelines, Procedures, and Forms

We endorse APA's Guidelines and Principles for Accreditation of Programs in Professional Psychology, (https://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/about/policies/standards-of-accreditation.pdf) 2019: and NASP's Professional Standards for **Training** Credentialing School and Psychology (https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/nasp-2020-professional-standardsadopted). Practicum and internship experiences have been designed to follow the Criteria for Accreditation Doctoral Training Programs and *Internships* Professional for in Psychology and Guidelines for Providers of Psychological Services to Ethnic and Culturally Diverse *Populations* set forth by APA. These experiences can be individually designed if they adhere to the above guidelines and other program goals and objectives in existence.

The practicum is a central component of the curriculum; successful completion of the practicum requirement is a prerequisite to applying for internship and, of course, receiving the degree. In addition to satisfactory performance in practicum courses, students have several responsibilities related to applying for practicum, documenting practicum activities, receiving supervision, and evaluating aspects of the practicum experience. These guidelines are designed to orient students to the practicum sequence—including the requirements and the procedures for application and evaluation—and to specify respective student and staff responsibilities. The guidelines are program policy; exceptions to them are made only with the approval of the school psychology faculty. Comments or questions about the practicum sequence, sites, procedures, or supervisors should be directed to the Practicum Coordinator/Program Coordinator.

Practicum Sequence and Prerequisites:

A rigorous clinical sequence is built into the program, including supervised experiences across all years of the doctoral program. Table 1 provides a list of the clinical experiences by year and the typical activities and/or hours of involvement at each level. The major goal is to provide a series of learning experiences that will aid in the application of theoretical and empirical coursework, consistent with a scientist-practitioner approach. To increase the diversity of experiences and due to supervision needs, most school-based placements will require students to travel more than 45 minutes from the Iowa City area.

Table 1. Practicum and Internship Requirements by Year in Program

Year in Program		Course Information	Nature of Experience
Year 1 Fall	PSQF:5219	Foundations of School Psychology (3 s.h.)	 Introductory training in preparation for practica in schools, clinics, and community settings Completion of criminal background check (fee), 50-clock-hour introductory field experience in a school setting, and other required training
Year 1 Spring	PSQF:7237	Beginning Practicum in School Psychology Service (3 s.h.)	One semester (150 clock-hours)Placement in a school setting

			 Microcounseling skills Emphasis on academic problem-solving, record review, interview, observation, and curriculum-based assessment
Year 2, 3, and Year 4	PSQF:7337	Advanced Practicum in School Psychology (3 s.h. each or total of 15 s.h.)	 Five semesters (750 clockhours) Placement in various school, community, or clinical settings Emphasis on advanced assessment procedures, consultation, and direct interventions
Year 4 or 5 Spring	PSQF:7390	Supervision in School Psychology Practicum (3 s.h.)	Didactic training and experience in supervision of first-year students
Year 5 or 6	PSQF:7437	Ph.D. Internship in School Psychology (3 s.h.)	 One year full-time or two years half-time (1500 clock-hours) placement in approved school, community, or clinical setting Must have accumulated 600 clock-hours in schools to be approved for a clinical internship

Fall Semester of First Year:

Before students can begin field training, they are required to take PSQF:5219 Foundation of School Psychology. In this course, students are provided introductory information about the practice of school psychology in the state of Iowa, are explained the program requirements, and have a 50-clock-hour field experience in a school setting with a school psychologist. All first-year students—regardless of previous experience—are required to enroll in this pre-practicum course. During this first semester, students must also have a background check (fee required).

Beginning practicum (PSQF:7237) in the spring semester of a student's first year will be linked to the supervision course (PSQF:7390) in future years for the purpose of providing first-year students with more individualized supervision while also providing advanced students an opportunity to directly learn supervision skills. Beginning practicum placements are generally in a school setting.

These experiences are structured to develop skills in conducting record reviews, interviews, systematic observations, and standardized assessments as part of a problem-solving process. The group seminar emphasizes working with different theoretical orientations to make sense of case information while individual supervision sessions may cover a range of topics from learning how to organize practicum materials to learning specific techniques appropriate to an individual site. During beginning practicum, when student supervisors are involved, student supervisors make site visits to observe their supervisee in professional activities and provide written feedback on at least three professional activities.

Advanced practicum (PSQF:7337) is devoted to integrating coursework into professional practice with the development of more advanced assessment, intervention, and consultation skills. Students are expected to develop a core set of competencies (see Suggested Practicum Objectives) and by the third year of practicum are encouraged to begin specializing in the latter practica to help them become more

competitive for internship selection. Through practica, students negotiate learning objectives with site supervisors and track their progress toward these objectives.

Students may take more than five semesters of Advanced Practicum and may take Advanced Practicum concurrently with Supervision. Without exception, students must be enrolled in a practicum seminar to take part in a practicum experience. The supervision course provides readings and discussion related to supervision models and techniques, and opportunities to apply these concepts in a guided supervision experience.

Hours and Settings:

A minimum of 950 clock hours of practicum (18 semester credits of PSQF:7237 and PSQF:7337, plus the job shadow requirement of 50 clock hours) is required. Students are highly encouraged to complete additional hours of practicum beyond this minimum requirement to be competitive for internship. Students who enter the school psychology program with previous practicum or work experience in school psychology may have some practicum requirements waived by approval of the faculty if they are able to provide appropriate documentation of the practicum experiences (signed contracts and evaluation forms).

For a three-credit PSQF:7237 or 7337 Practicum, a minimum of 150 clock-hours is expected. The 150-hour total is met through direct client contact, related work, individual supervision, and group supervision (i.e., seminar). This requirement translates to eight hours per week "on site" and two hours of seminar over a 15-week semester. An eight-hour, one day-a-week practicum has a maximum number of allowable hours that is equal to one additional eight-hour practicum to account for report writing, off-placement follow-ups or client contacts. Sites are required to provide appropriate supervision, and to require no more than 18 hours per week on-site from each student.

All students are required to complete their initial three semester hours of practicum PSQF:7237 and three or more advanced practica (PSQF:7337) in school settings (total 600 clock hours).

As defined by NASP standards, a school setting is

one in which the primary goal is the education of students of diverse backgrounds, characteristics, abilities, disabilities, and needs. Generally, a school setting includes students who are enrolled in Grades Pre-K–12 and has both general education and special education services. The school setting has available an internal or external pupil services unit that includes at least one state credentialed school psychologist and provides a full range of school psychology services. (National Association of School Psychologists, "Standards for the Credentialing of School Psychologists," 2010, p. 6).

Therefore, specialized programs serving only special populations and having no affiliation with a general education program are not considered a school setting. A minimum of one semester of practicum must be completed in an elementary school, and a minimum of one semester of practicum must be completed in a middle- or high-school setting with diversity in terms of urban and rural settings. All students must have completed a minimum of 600 practicum clock hours in school settings.

Students should plan to complete their practicum experiences in a variety of settings to gain exposure to differing methods of and orientation to professional service, a diverse clientele with respect to age, ethnicity, socioeconomic background, geographic location, etc., and a broad range of presenting concerns. Where possible, continuation of a practicum placement across two semesters is encouraged to gain a better understanding of the system of services and to develop greater independence in carrying out those services. However, practicum placements of more than one academic year (summer, fall, & spring semesters) in the same setting and or with the same supervisor will not be approved.

Students who have prior training and experience as a school psychologist are required to complete a minimum of two semesters of advanced practica (PSQF:7337), three semester hours, 150 clock hours each) while enrolled in the school psychology Ph.D. program, regardless of prior experience or school psychology certification. These students must plan these practicum placements with the practicum coordinator to obtain additional supervised clinical training experiences consistent with their professional goals and interests.

Special Registration Policies:

Students are assessed a special administrative fee for beginning and advanced practicum registrations. For advanced students requesting multiple practicum placements during a semester (e.g., one 150-clock hour placement in a school and another 150-hour placement in a clinic or community setting), students must register for 3 s.h. of PSQF:7337 for EACH practicum experience. Students will be expected to attend only one group seminar for PSQF:7337 by arrangement with the instructor. If a student registers for more than one practicum in one semester (greater than 3 s.h.), the practicum administrative fee may only be charged once (but this will not occur automatically). A maximum of two 150-hour practicum placements will be allowed per semester.

There are also special administrative requirements at the University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics for students who participate in practica at any of the pediatrics clinics. This may require students to register for credit in both Psychological and Quantitative Foundations (PSQF) and Pediatrics. Students in this situation should register for three credits of Advanced Practicum as usual. In addition, students may be required to register for one credit under a Pediatrics course in the College of Medicine listings. The actual course number will depend on the clinic in which the student is training. Students will need special permission from the appropriate clinical supervisor to register in this manner.

Supervision Requirements:

Supervision consists of scheduled, weekly meetings with an assigned supervisor, who is a Ph.D.-level psychologist or a certified school psychologist; or another professional who is credentialed in their field of practice (e.g., BCBA, guidance counselor). The supervisor may be on staff at the site, or if an appropriate supervisor is unavailable at the site, a member of the school psychology faculty may serve as "supervisor of record."

Students should receive three or more hours per week of supervision, including one hour of individual face-to-face with the site supervisor and two hours of group supervision with the University supervisor (i.e., seminar). With that, nearly one third (or 45/150 clock hours) of practicum will be spent in supervision and additional supervision may be scheduled as needed.

Supervision with the site supervisor may be scheduled in a single block of time. Particularly in the schools, however, it is more typical for site supervisors to meet at designated times throughout the day. For example, the supervisor often meets briefly with the student in the morning to go over the day's schedule and make sure the student knows what he or she is to do. Later that day, the supervisor may provide instruction prior to the student carrying out a new activity, observe the student for formative feedback, or discuss and help conceptualize results from case activity.

The structure of University supervision includes discussion of individual cases at a minimum of one hour each week; informational presentations or training on special topics or discussions of general case or professional issues as time allows during the second hour of seminar each week; and individual feedback from direct observation as well as other forms of performance evaluation. It should be noted that when supervision of first year students by advanced students occurs, it is under the direction of core faculty. This hierarchical arrangement is made clear to supervisees, student supervisors, and site supervisors.

If a concern arises regarding a practicum student, the site supervisor is encouraged to address the concern as soon as possible with the student; likewise, if a student has a concern about practicum, the student is encouraged to address this as soon as possible with the site supervisor. The University supervisor (seminar instructor) is responsible for helping the student and supervisor reach some agreed course of action should individual efforts not be successful. Finally, the Practicum Coordinator may become involved if concerns cannot be resolved effectively. Students must negotiate a contract (see forms found in this handbook) with the site supervisor at the beginning of each semester of practicum, which facilitates clear communication of expectations for both the student and the site supervisor.

Direct Client Contact and Logging Guidelines:

Direct client contact refers to child or adult interactions carried out as part of assessment, intervention, and consultation activities, including active participation in group (e.g., child study) meetings. Students are expected to spend approximately 50% of their time in direct contact activities especially during advanced practicum experiences. This is often difficult to arrange in beginning practica when students are just learning skills to employ with clients. Observing the supervisor, conducting general observations of different services, prep activities, report writing, and professional development activities count as indirect hours. Students will need to monitor their hours closely throughout the semester and work with the supervisor to increase direct contact as needed. Alternatively, students will want to monitor their indirect hours to keep them within a reasonable proportion to direct hours; that is, the more indirect hours logged, the more direct hours needed for balance. Practicum experiences that load up on indirect hours are not desirable and often questionable.

The School Psychology Program formally adopted an electronic system, Time 2 Track, www.time2track.com) for logging hours and all students are now required to log hours utilizing this electronic system. This is a fee-based service. The program currently has funds to pay for students' use of T2T. Students are encouraged to follow current APPIC guidelines regarding the specific details recorded in the log to expedite internship application procedures. For example, APPIC typically requires information on client characteristics (age, gender, race/ethnicity, disability/diagnosis, gender identity); setting (school, mental health center, hospital/clinic); specific tests administered (including the number of specific tests administered and the number for which a report was written); and specific intervention activities (including the number of groups or individuals seen). Because these guidelines change from time to time, students should consult http://www.appic.org/ for guidance.

Logs should be kept current and are checked periodically by the site and University supervisors. A Practicum Log Summary Form (example found attached) is collected at the end of the semester, which is signed by the student, site supervisor, and University supervisor. The summary should include a description of the site (setting, client characteristics, and specific training experiences) and the total number of direct, indirect, and supervision hours accrued during the semester. The University Supervisor will sign the log summary after checking the actual log and noting whether the site supervisor has signed to confirm its accuracy. T2T has an option to log hours and for electronic signature and approval of hours.

Practicum Application and Placement Procedures:

The PRACTICUM COORDINATOR/Program Coordinator will arrange all practicum assignments. The coordinator will notify students when they may contact the site to ARRANGE FOR AN INTERVIEW IF REQUIRED.

Practicum placement procedures are as follows:

1. Students planning to take practicum must apply for placement in the preceding semester to register (Fall and summer placement application deadline is the second Friday of February; Spring placement application deadline is the first Friday of November).

- 2. The Practicum Coordinator requests practicum applications from students approximately one week before applications are due indicating the exact deadline. Incomplete or late applications may result in failure to be placed.
- 3. For all NEW placements, students file a Practicum Application Form with a current updated copy of their vita with the practicum coordinator by the posted deadline onto the course ICON site. A separate application is required for each request being made (electronic copy of all application materials should be submitted per site request). Careful consideration should go into listing what the student is looking for in a practicum experience and what the student has to offer the site; applications are sent to potential supervisors who may be faced with a decision among several applicants. Students are not to put specific site information on their application when requesting a placement.
- 4. For CONTINUING (second semester) placements, students will submit updated goals for the requested continuation of a placement and a statement indicating that the current site supervisor has agreed to provide another semester of training. This will need to be posted on the course ICON site by the posted deadline under the appropriate application module.
- 5. For students not seeking a practicum in the next semester will need to submit a comment on the course ICON site under the application module indicating that they will not be seeking a practicum placement for the indicated semester.
- 6. The practicum coordinator/program coordinator contacts potential supervisors according to student goals and interests and level of experience of student.
- 7. Some site supervisors may require an interview or special application materials prior to considering the applicant.
- 8. Site supervisors make the final determination of applicants to be accepted. If initial attempts to place a student are unsuccessful, the student may be asked to revise his or her request.
- 9. Once a placement has been arranged, the student will be instructed to contact the supervisor. Students should not contact potential supervisors without first consulting with the Practicum Coordinator/program coordinator and should not make promises of a placement.
- 10. Students who are not satisfied with the assignment may appeal to the practicum coordinator/program coordinator.

Without exception, any student participating in a practicum experience must have applied to the practicum coordinator prior to beginning the training experience and must be enrolled in practicum seminar at the time of the experience. These requirements are necessary for liability coverage through The University of Iowa Risk Management Office and consequently are non-negotiable. **Students who have not applied will not be permitted to register for or participate in practicum.**

Students interested in getting a new practicum site or supervisor approved may present the qualifications of the supervisor and advantages of the site to the practicum coordinator. Students are encouraged to research potential training sites, though they should be careful to not imply agreement to placement until the site and supervisor has been approved.

Sites outside the AEA 9 and AEA 10 geographic region may be used only by students who have successfully completed two practica and then only if the site is approved. Students at such sites will be expected to attend the practicum seminar. **Students cannot be paid for practicum training.** Work conducted for assistantships or professional employment cannot count towards program practicum requirements.

Suggested Practicum Objectives:

Once students have secured a placement for the semester, they MUST COMPLETE a contract (example found attached) with their respective site supervisors. This is an important task, as it clarifies the

parameters of the practicum experience (what days and what times the student will be on-site, how often the supervisor will meet with the student) and outlines learning objectives to guide day-to-day activities. Although specific activities will vary from site to site, it is expected that students will have comparable opportunities to meet the program objectives across practicum experiences. To help make sure that this occurs, students select from suggested objectives (outlined by year in the program) as minimum experiences and detail activities to meet the objective according to the opportunities on-site. Because sites do offer different experiences and efforts are made to match students' interests to available sites, students are also encouraged to add individualized objectives that will maximize the unique opportunities available for specialized skill development.

The following practicum objectives are meant to serve as a guide. It is acknowledged that students enter the program with varied backgrounds and skill levels. Nevertheless, the intent is to help build increasingly complex skills over the course of training and to practice those skills and concepts in the field in line with the coursework. These Suggested Practicum Objectives are aligned with program goals and objectives (noted in parentheses following each objective below and found in Appendix P).

Suggested First-Year Practicum Objectives

- 1. Acquire basic theoretical frameworks for understanding case details; follow one case through the referral process and frame details according to at least one theoretical conceptualization.
- 2. Acquire basic assessment skills; conduct at least 1 record review, 1 interview (child, teacher, or parent), 1 systematic observation, and 1 curriculum-based assessment.
- 3. Acquire beginning case report writing skills; compile a professional report which includes a reason for referral (in the form of a question to be answered), assessment results (what you learned from the assessment activity), impressions (what sense you make of the information; were hypotheses confirmed or rejected?), and recommendations (what is the next logical step?).
- 4. Develop knowledge of local, state, and national resources for at-risk or identified students; research and compile a list of resources which could be useful within your practicum setting.
- 5. Develop knowledge of local, state, and national policies pertaining to service delivery; discuss referral processes and coordination among various agencies with supervisor.

Suggested Second-Year Practicum Objectives

- 1. Increase assessment knowledge and skills; become familiar with a broader array of tools and techniques which can be used with diverse groups; administer, score, and interpret cognitive, developmental, and adaptive measures; functional behavioral assessments, behavior rating scales and checklists; self-reports and clinical scales.
- 2. Develop knowledge and skills in intervention strategies; implement individual or group academic or behavioral interventions and monitor effectiveness through objective data collection.
- 3. Increase written communication skills; write reports integrating information from multiple sources, providing rationale for choices, linking assessment and intervention, and tailoring the report to the intended audience.
- 4. Increase oral communication skills; present information at Child Study meeting or clinical staffing; present assessment results to parent/guardian.
- 5. Develop basic consultation skills; conduct problem-solving interview with teacher or parent to identify primary concern and recommend an intervention plan that is consistent with the conceptualization of the problem.

Suggested Third-Year Practicum Objectives

- 1. Expand case conceptualization skills beyond the immediate context; complete one comprehensive assessment with attention to multi-systemic variables.
- 2. Integrate knowledge of measurement and problem-solving strategies; complete at least one case in which assessment methodology and treatment recommendations are selected or planned independently.
- 3. Increase complexity of decision making; identify ethical concerns and apply decision-making model to suggest appropriate action; identify treatment barriers and incorporate methods for motivating change in consultations.
- 4. Refine oral communication skills; participate with increasing responsibility in one counseling group or supportive counseling to one client; critique taped sessions.
- 5. Increase flexibility of skills through application to broader settings or populations.

Suggested Practicum Objectives for Fourth Year and Beyond

- 1. Develop life-long learning habits; identify strengths and weaknesses in own performance and initiate personalized training to strengthen core areas and develop special interest areas; evaluate outcomes of personal objectives.
- 2. Expand role to include supervision of novice trainees.
- 3. Further develop specialization and oral communication; present an Inservice training or other teaching activity.
- 4. Integrate research and practice; complete literature review pertinent to practice; implement single-subject designs to assess treatment outcomes; assist with the evaluation of a new program.
- 5. Solidify professional identity and skills through assisting in the development of special programs, advocacy work, or serving on a task force.

Evaluation of Practicum Work:

Evaluation of student practicum work is an individual matter, based on specific objectives set by the student and the site supervisor, with input from the school psychology faculty. However, evaluation is also normative, and students are evaluated based on their progress relative to their level of training (e.g., first year, second year, third year, fourth year). Students are expected to exhibit increased skills, integration of skills, complexity of decision-making, and autonomy as they progress through each year of the program. It is the joint responsibility of the student and site supervisor, at the beginning of the semester, to operationalize specific objectives (see Suggested Practicum Objectives) for the practicum, and these objectives should be reflected in the practicum contract. Objectives for advanced practica (PSQF:7337) involve continued development and refinement of concepts and the use of these skills with different populations.

Evaluation of all practica involves the following areas of development, which are included on the Practicum Student Evaluation form (example found attached): professional and ethical behavior, interpersonal relationships, case conceptualization, assessment, intervention, dissemination of information, and research. Not all categories of skill development will be germane to each practicum experience; however, it is expected that over the course of training, students will be exposed to all areas of training.

Formal evaluation takes place twice during the semester: at midterm and at the end of the semester. Formal evaluation begins with a meeting between the student and the site supervisor that is designed to focus on the student's progress to date. The site supervisor also rates the student's overall performance relative to qualitative levels of performance. The University supervisor generally makes two site visits to meet with the student and their site supervisor, and to observe the types of activities in which the student is engaged. This site visit may be conducted in conjunction with the midterm or final evaluation. *Students*

carry equal responsibility in practicum evaluation by providing concrete evidence of their progress toward practicum objectives and offering a self-appraisal of overall performance to compare to the site supervisor's appraisal. Differences in perceptions may occur, and these differences may allow opportunities for growth. At times, students may wish to submit a written reaction to the site-supervisor's evaluation to be taken into consideration. It is the responsibility of the University supervisor to work with both the student and the site supervisor to help maintain a positive practicum experience. Satisfactory performance includes professional work habits, ethical and respectful interactions, and turning in requisite documentation according to deadlines specified in the course syllabus and as posted on the ICON course site.

Practicum Forms:

Several forms are used to facilitate, document, and evaluate practicum training in the University of Iowa School Psychology Program. These forms include the Practicum Application, Practicum Contract, Student Evaluation Form, and Practicum Site Evaluation. For each practicum at the end of each semester, the student submits the Practicum Log Summary Form (documenting hours logged on site) or completes an hours authorization on the T2T website, Practicum Contract, Student Evaluation Forms, and Practicum Site Evaluation Form. Examples of these forms can be found below following this section.

The University supervisor forwards all practicum documentation to the practicum coordinator at the end of the grading period to be added to the student's training folder. **Students also should keep a copy of their documentation for their own records.** Complete practicum documentation is required as part of gaining approval to apply for internship.



APPENDIX T Practicum Forms

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM

Student Evaluation Form, Non-Practicum

Student:		Date of Eval	uation:	
Site Supervisor:		Site:		
Student's Year in Program	ı:	Semester/Ye	ar:	
		Hours Comp	oleted*:	
*Hours earned at this practic	cum site are not counte	d toward requi	red practicum hours.	
DESCRIPTION OF SITE:	:			
Site Focus:				
Grade levels served:				
Total number of students:				
Percent of students eligible	for free/reduced-price	lunch:		
Percent of students who are	e members of a minorit	ty group:		
Three most prevalent races	/ethnicities:			
Source for descriptive information Report):	rmation (e.g., Strategic	School Profile		
CLIDEDAICOD INEODMA	TION.			
SUPERVISOR INFORMA Please answer the following		our professiona	l practice.	
Position/Title:			Years of Experien	ce:
	☐ Master's/Specialist		□ Ph.D.	
Education:	□ Psy.D.		☐ Other	
	☐ IA educator certific	cate in school p	sychology:	
	\square Initial	·		\square Professional
Certification/Licensure:	☐ Educator certificate	e in school psy		· ·
	□ NCSP	□ BCBA		ogy License (State:)

PART I. PROFESSIONAL WORK CHARACTERISTICS

Using the following scale, evaluate the student's professional work characteristics.

1	Never	Characteristic is not evident
2	Rarely	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated with little or no consistency
3	Sometimes	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated at times
4	Often	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated the majority of opportunities
5	Always	Characteristic is evident and consistently demonstrated

PAF	RT I: Professional Work Characteristics		N	lidy	ear			Fi	nal		
1.	Punctuality and attendance - Student arrives at specified										
	time, plans for scheduling conflicts, demonstrates	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	dependability										
2.	Professional appearance and demeanor - Student										
	follows school norms and adheres to district/school										
	policies; models behavior appropriate to the role; respects	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	the authority of staff, administration, etc.; uses technology										
	appropriately; accepts responsibility for own actions										
3.	Initiative, motivation, consistency, and perseverance -										
	Student takes initiative in assuming and accomplishing										
	work; does not wait to be asked or told when to begin	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	anticipated tasks; articulates ideas in a clear, collaborative,										
	and professional manner										
4.	Flexibility, adaptability to novel/ unexpected situations										
	- Student adapts effectively to the demands of a situation,	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	demonstrates sufficient flexibility to handle change,	1		3	+	5	1		3	4	
	manages stress to prevent inference with service delivery										
5.	Poise, tactfulness, and rapport with staff and others -										
	Student forms and maintains productive and respectful	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	relationships with clients, peers/colleagues, supervisors,	1)	+	5	1		3	4	
	families, and professionals from other disciplines										
6.	Preparation and organization - Student demonstrates										
	time management skills, meets deadlines, arrives	1	2	3	4	4	1	2	3	4	5
	prepared, maintains confidential records										
7.	Ability to handle professionally constructive criticism										
	and positively use feedback - Student accepts criticism										
	and feedback, uses supervision productively, makes	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	corrections to address legitimate concerns from										
	supervisors										
8.	Ability to accurately self-evaluate areas of practice -										
	Student displays broadened self-awareness; utilizes self-										
	monitoring; displays reflectivity regarding professional	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	practice (reflection on action); uses resources to enhance										
	reflectivity; demonstrates elements of reflection-on-action										
9.	Respect for cultural and individual diversity - Student										
	uses person-first language when speaking and writing;	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
	demonstrates skills to work effectively with individuals of	1	_		-	3	1	_		-	
	diverse backgrounds; monitors and applies knowledge of										

self and others as cultural beings in assessment, treatment, and consultation										
10. Engaging in continuing education, including participation in professional associations for school psychologists - Student seeks learning experiences, including opportunities to observe provision of services outside of current competencies, participates in formal professional development sessions, uses resources (supervision, literature) for professional development	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
11. Development of professional identity and integrity – Student displays emerging professional identity as school psychologist; demonstrates adherence to professional values infuses work as a psychologist-in-training; recognizes situations that challenge adherence to professional values; acts to safeguard the welfare of others	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
12. Self-care – Student monitors issues related to self-care with instructor/supervisors/faculty advisor; understands the central role of self-care to effective practice	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
13. Effective communication skills – Student communicates clearly using verbal, nonverbal, and written skills in a professional context; demonstrates clear understanding and use of professional language; negotiates differences and handles conflict satisfactorily; provides effective feedback to others and receives feedback non-defensively	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
14. Knowledge and application of evidence-based practice – Student applies knowledge of evidence-based practice, including empirical bases of assessment, intervention, and other psychological applications, clinical expertise, and client preferences	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
OVERALL	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5

PART II. SKILL DEVELOPMENT

Using the scale below, please evaluate the performance and progress of the practicum student you are currently supervising. Specifically, please evaluate his/her skill development and professional characteristics *currently*. Scores of 0, 1, and 2 are typical during beginning practica and <u>should</u> be used to identify areas needing further development, to set goals, and to plan experiences. It is expected that scores will improve over the course of the year in some, but not necessarily all areas. The ability to function **independently**, indicated by a score of 5, is usually not achieved until advanced practica or internship. Typical scores for each year in program follows.

- First and Second year school-based practicum students range from 0 to 2
- Second- and third-year practicum students range from 2 to 4
- Advanced practicum students in the third year range from 3 to 5

Please use the following rating scale in evaluating the student in each of the broad areas described below:

0	Unsatisfactory does not meet expectations	Student does not meet expectations for level of training (beginning, advanced practicum student), the candidate needs more practice and close supervision than most candidates at this same level of training. Requires regular and frequent supervision.
1	Novice competence in need of further training	Student is beginning to acquire these skills and will require more training, practice, and instruction. Trainee should not be allowed to function independently. Requires regular and frequent supervision.
2	Needs Improvement competence is below average for what is expected of practitioners	Student <i>demonstrates aspects of the skill at a very basic level</i> and is effective in this area with <i>a significant level of close</i> , <i>direct supervised assistance</i> (i.e., supervisor observing and providing supervision during activity). Plans should be made to ensure additional practice in this skill. Independent functioning is not recommended.
3	Adequate Emerging Competencecompetence is satisfactory	Student meets expectations for level of training, demonstrates all aspects of the skill, and is effective in this area with frequent close, supervision; direct supervised assistance occasionally needed. Student should continue practicing this skill under moderate supervision.
4	Advanced Emerging Competence competence is at minimum level necessary for internship	Student exceeds competence beyond that expected of candidates at this level of training, demonstrates all aspects of the skill, and is nearing mastery/independent functioning and is effective in this area with on-going supervision. Direct supervised assistance rarely needed.
5	Independent Level of Competence competence is very well developed for entry-level practice	Student exceeds expectations at mastery level expected of beginning school psychologist, <i>demonstrates all aspects of the skill</i> , functions independently, and is effective in this area with regular, or little <i>on-going supervision</i> , <i>but no direct supervised assistance</i> .
NO	Not Observed	Skill not observed/insufficient data to make rating currently.

The items are based on the 2020 NASP standards for graduate education of school psychologists (see: https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/nasp-2020-professional-standards-adopted) (see http://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/about/policies/guiding-principles.pdf).

A. Assessment and Data-Based Decision														
Making			N	Iidy	ear						Fina	al		
Articulates a theory that meaningfully guides your work	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2. Clearly identifies nature of the referral concern	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3. Considers a range of causative factors within the assessment process	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4. Appropriately links assessment instruments to the referral concern	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5. Reviews existing data (e.g., cumulative folder) to inform assessment needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6. Plans and conducts effective clinical interviews in response to referral concern	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7. Plans and conducts effective behavioral observation in relevant contexts	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Displays accuracy in administering and scoring the following:														
a. Cognitive/Intellectual assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
b. Achievement assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
c. Social-Emotional-Personality assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
d. Adaptive behavior assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
e. Curriculum-based assessments (e.g., DIBELS, AIMSweb)	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
Notes test session behavioral observation relevant to client functioning	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Analyzes and interprets data meaningfully and thoroughly	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Makes recommendations based on assessment results	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Designs and implements appropriate interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
13. Uses, analyzes, and interprets data to evaluate and measure progress of plans	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Effectively conveys data, diagnoses, and intervention plans in written form	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
15. Effectively conveys data, diagnoses, and intervention plans in oral form	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

B. Consultation and Collaboration			N	Midy	year	•]	Fina	l		
Shows knowledge of appropriate theories and methods of consultation appropriate to individual, group, and organizational/systemic change	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
Uses knowledge about organizational factors to promote entry	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3. Provides leadership in addressing systems-level concerns	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4. Establishes effective consultation relationships with teachers	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5. Establishes effective consultation relationships with administrators and staff	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6. Establishes effective consultation relationships with parents	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7. Efficiently and effectively interviews consultees	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Accurately identifies and analyzes problem	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
9. Clearly communicates assessment results and recommendations to consultee	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Monitors (or assists in a plan to monitor the) effectiveness of consultee-implemented interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Attends to treatment fidelity issues	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Responds appropriately to difficult interactions/consultation with self-control and good judgment	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

C. Interventions and Instructional Support to Develop Academic Skills	Midyear						Final									
Develops appropriate cognitive, academic, and behavioral goals for students with different abilities, disabilities, strengths, and needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	
2. Displays knowledge of the conceptual foundation and important mechanisms of change of academic/instructional/curricular	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	

	interventions														
3.	Clearly delineates the goals of intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Effectively considers the utility and implementation needs of interventions/strategies	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5.	Effectively implements appropriate interventions to achieve identified goals	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Evaluates the effectiveness of the intervention strategies used	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	ERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	 	

	Interventions and Mental Health ervices to Develop Social and Life Skills			N	Mid	yea	r					Fina	al		
1.	•	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Displays knowledge of the conceptual foundation and important mechanisms of change of affective/social/behavioral interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Clearly delineates the goals of intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Effectively implements appropriate interventions to achieve identified goals	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5.	Builds rapport and comes across as genuine, caring, and non-judgmental within counseling sessions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Demonstrates appropriate use of basic counseling skills (e.g., attending, paraphrasing, using questions, information giving)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7.	Evaluates client motivation and matches response to client readiness to change (e.g., confronts effectively, consistently uses and elicits change talk)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8.	Asks difficult questions and shows comfort talking about difficult topics/emotions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
9.	Evaluates the effectiveness of the intervention strategies used	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	ERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:		
Additional Comments:		
Auditional Communities.		

	chool-Wide Practices to Promote			M	lidy	yea	r					Fi	nal		
	Demonstrates an understanding of the role and function of school psychologists in relation to the administration of schools, other school personnel, and state and local agencies	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Demonstrates knowledge of school and systems structure, school organization, general education, special education, and alternative education services across diverse settings	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Demonstrates knowledge of evidence- based systems-wide (e.g., district, school) practices that promote learning across domains; prevent problems; and ensure positive and effective school organization and climate across diverse situations, contexts, and characteristics	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Designs and implements evidence-based practices and policies to create and maintain effective and supportive learning environments for students and educators within a multi-tiered service delivery	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	 	

F. P	reventive and Responsive Services			N	Midy	year)					Fin	al		
1.	Demonstrates knowledge of principles and research related to risk and resilience factors in learning and social, emotional, and behavioral health and well-being	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Demonstrates knowledge of multi-tiered prevention strategies (i.e., universal, selected, and indicated) related to learning and social, emotional, and behavioral health and well-being	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Demonstrates knowledge of evidence- based strategies for effective crisis prevention, preparation, and response	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:

G. I	Family-School Collaboration Services				Mid	yea	r					Fin	al		
1.	Communicates and listens effectively	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Seeks appropriate parent/family input to better understand student challenges and determine home opportunities for intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Identifies and recommends effective strategies for increasing collaboration and partnership between home and school	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Encourages parent/family self-efficacy in supporting student learning and behavior	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5.	Recommends community resources that will support and enhance student functioning	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Collaborates effectively with outside agencies involved in student/family support	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7.	Works effectively to promote and provide comprehensive services to children and families	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:		

H. I	Diversity in Development and Learning			N	Iidy	ear						Fin	al		
1.	Understands ones' own cultural identity and personal attitudes toward diverse others	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Demonstrates sensitivity and skills with individuals with diverse characteristics	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Demonstrates acceptances of others' values and perspectives	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Demonstrates behavior consistent with an appreciation of and respect for diversity in various areas	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5.	Recognizes how culture shapes students' identity and behavior	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Addresses salient cultural differences between self and student	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7.	Confronts inequities within system or lack of sensitivity to cultural differences	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
	•			•	•	•	•				•		•	
Additional Comments:														

I Re	esearch and Program Evaluation			N	Iidy	ear]	Fina	.1		
1.	Shows awareness of current research	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Uses empirical and theoretical literature to inform practices	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Uses appropriate strategies to examine the effectiveness of implemented programs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Effectively conveys evaluation results in written and oral form	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments :		

J. L	egal, Ethical, and Professional Practice				Mi	dye	ar					Fin	al		
1.	Demonstrates knowledge of the history and systems of psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Demonstrates knowledge of the ethical, legal, and professional standards in psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Demonstrates knowledge of a systematic decision-making process related to resolving legal and ethical dilemmas	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Provides services consistent with ethical and professional standards in professional psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5.	Provides services consistent with legal standards and regulations relevant to practice in settings in which they work	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Engages in responsive, systematic, ethical, and professional decision-making	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

ethical, and professional decision-making	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
Additional Comments:														

K. I	nformation Technology			Mi	dyea	ar						F	'ina		
1.	Accesses, evaluates, and utilizes information sources and technology in ways that enhance the quality of services	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
2.	Uses information sources and technology in ways that safeguard confidentiality	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
3.	Effectively utilizes computer-based scoring programs for standardized assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
4.	Effectively utilizes graphing and charting programs to display student data.	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
5.	Recommends appropriate assistive technology to support student needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	ERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:							
The basis for your evaluation of the student's professional work characteristics is: (check all that apply): Direct observationSupervision hoursProfessional outcomes/permanent products (e.g., reports, presentations, etc.)Comments of colleaguesComments of parentsComments of teachersComments of staff/other personnelOther, please specify: Please Comment on any ratings of 0, 1 or 2:							
PART III. ADDITIONAL COMMENTS/OBSERVATIONS OF STUDENT'S PERFORMANCE							
What are the student's strengths?							
In what areas does this student need to grow?							

Using the scale in Part II, what is your overall rating of the student?

OVERALL	0 1 2 3 4 5 0 1 2 3 4 5
Field Supervisor's Signature	Date:
Field Supervisor's Signature:	Date:
Student's Signature:	Date:
University Supervisor's Signature:	Date:

School Psychology Program-Approved Non-Practicum Summary Form

Student Name:				
Semester/Year:		Site:		
Site Supervisor:				
University Supervisor	:			
Site description (Incluexperiences available.		of setting, chara	ecteristics of clients, and types of tra	aining
Direct contact:				
Intervention:				
Indirect contact:				
Support hours:				
Supervision Hours: Individual:				
Group:				
Total hours:				
Student Signature			Date	
Site Supervisor Signa	ture	_	Date	
University Supervisor	Signature		Date	

PRACTICUM FORMS

STUDENT APPLICATION FOR PRACTICUM IN SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY

Name:	Student ID #: _	
Phone #:	University I	Email:
Practicum Semester:	Practicum Year: _	Year in Program:
Practicum Level:	□ PSQF:7237 (First Year) □ PSQF:7337 (Advanced)	
Goal Areas for Practi preference: e.g., first p	•	ke to develop through practicum experience in order of
Assessment Intervent	tion Consultation	
Intelligence A	.cademic Teacher	
Achievement In	dividual Parent	
Social/Emotional	Group SkillsCommunity	1
Functional/Behavio	oralBehavioralIntegrate	ed Services
Curriculum-Based	Prevention Task Force	
Special Consideration	ns (Please note any additiona	al interest areas or constraints)
Age/Grade Level:		
Population:		
Distance/Transportat	tion:	
□ Fu	onday □ Tuesday □ Wednesda ll Day □ Full Day □ Full Day lability must be for one full da	□ Full Day □ Full Day
		ould like considered in your placement.) dentifying potential sites and experiences
2		
4.		
5.		

	Experience (Please indicate skills you will bring to this site in terms of previous	
work, e	employment, professional experience, volunteer experience, and or coursework.)
1.		
2.		
3.		
4.		
5.		
-	Skills (Please indicate personal traits such as bilingual skills, organizational sk training such as ASL, Behavior Analyst Certification (BCBA or BCaBA, etc.)	tills and or any
1.		
2.		
3.		
4.		=
5.		
٥.		

PRACTICUM CONTRACT

Student:			
Site Supervisor:		-	
University Supervisor:		_	
Indicate which practicum: PSQF PSQF	7:7237 (Beginning) 7:7337 (Advanced)		
As a practicum student from the School Ps	sychology Program at The	e University of Iowa, I agree to	complete a practicum
experience with		on the following terms:	
(Setting: e.g., C	GWAEA Hoover Element	tary)	
Total days per semester on agency site as	practicum student (#):		
Days per week on agency site (specify day	ys):		
Hours per practicum day on site:			
Beginning date:	End date:		
As part of my practicum experience, I will my site supervisor and further detailed in t			areas, as negotiated with
I will maintain a log of my experiences the University supervisors will evaluate me.	at my site supervisor will	verify. At the middle and end o	of the semester, my site and
My University supervisor will meet with r	me on the following basis	:	
My site supervisor will meet with me on the	he following basis:		
Student Signature			
Site Supervisor Signature		Date	
University Supervisor Signature		Date	



THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA PHD SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM Practicum Evaluation Form, PSQF 7237/7337 Practicum

Student:	ent: Date of Evaluation:							
Site Supervisor:		Site:						
Student's Year in Progran	n:	Semester/Year:						
		Hours Complet	ed:					
Practicum:PSQF72	37PSQF7337	Evaluation:	Midterm	Final				
DESCRIPTION OF SITE	:							
Site Focus:								
Grade levels served:								
Total number of students:								
Percent of students eligible	for free/reduced-price	lunch:						
Percent of students who are	e members of a minorit	y group:						
Three most prevalent races	/ethnicities:							
Source for descriptive info Report):	rmation (e.g., Strategic	School Profile						
SUPERVISOR INFORMAPlease answer the following		our professional pr	ractice.					
Position/Title:		Y	ears of Experien	ce:				
Ed4:	☐ Master's/Specialist		□ Ph.D.					
Education:	□ Psy.D.		☐ Other					
	☐ IA educator certific	ate in school psyc	hology:					
Contification /T is an array	\square Initial		Provisional	\square Professional				
Certification/Licensure:	☐ Educator certificate in school psychology outside of IA (State:)							
	\square NCSP	□ BCBA	••	ogy License (State:)				

PART I. PROFESSIONAL WORK CHARACTERISTICS

Using the following scale, evaluate the student's professional work characteristics.

1	Never	Characteristic is not evident
2	Rarely	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated with little or no consistency
3	Sometimes	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated at times
4	Often	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated the majority of opportunities
5	Always	Characteristic is evident and consistently demonstrated

PART I: Professional Work Characteristics		N	Iidy	ear			Fi	nal		
15. Punctuality and attendance - Student arrives at specified										
time, plans for scheduling conflicts, demonstrates	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
dependability										
16. Professional appearance and demeanor - Student										
follows school norms and adheres to district/school										
policies; models behavior appropriate to the role; respects	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
the authority of staff, administration, etc.; uses technology										
appropriately; accepts responsibility for own actions										
17. Initiative, motivation, consistency, and perseverance -										
Student takes initiative in assuming and accomplishing										
work; does not wait to be asked or told when to begin	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
anticipated tasks; articulates ideas in a clear, collaborative,										
and professional manner										
18. Flexibility, adaptability to novel/ unexpected situations										
- Student adapts effectively to the demands of a situation,	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
demonstrates sufficient flexibility to handle change,	1)	4	5	1		3	+)
manages stress to prevent inference with service delivery										
19. Poise, tactfulness, and rapport with staff and others -										
Student forms and maintains productive and respectful	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
relationships with clients, peers/colleagues, supervisors,	1			_	3	1	_	3	7	
families, and professionals from other disciplines										
20. Preparation and organization - Student demonstrates										
time management skills, meets deadlines, arrives	1	2	3	4	4	1	2	3	4	5
prepared, maintains confidential records										
21. Ability to handle professionally constructive criticism										
and positively use feedback - Student accepts criticism										
and feedback, uses supervision productively, makes	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
corrections to address legitimate concerns from										
supervisors										
22. Ability to accurately self-evaluate areas of practice -										
Student displays broadened self-awareness; utilizes self-										
monitoring; displays reflectivity regarding professional	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
practice (reflection on action); uses resources to enhance	1	_)		3	1		,	7	
reflectivity; demonstrates elements of reflection-on-action										

23. Respect for cultural and individual diversity - Student										
uses person-first language when speaking and writing;										
demonstrates skills to work effectively with individuals of	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
diverse backgrounds; monitors and applies knowledge of	1	_			3	*	_	5	•	
self and others as cultural beings in assessment, treatment,										
and consultation										
24. Engaging in continuing education, including										
participation in professional associations for school										
psychologists - Student seeks learning experiences,										
including opportunities to observe provision of services	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
outside of current competencies, participates in formal										
professional development sessions, uses resources										
(supervision, literature) for professional development										
25. Development of professional identity and										
integrity – Student displays emerging										
professional identity as school psychologist;										
demonstrates adherence to professional values	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
infuses work as a psychologist-in-training;	1		ر	4	5	1		ر	4)
recognizes situations that challenge adherence to										
professional values; acts to safeguard the welfare										
of others										
26. Self-care – Student monitors issues related to self-care										
with instructor/supervisors/faculty advisor; understands	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
the central role of self-care to effective practice										
27. Effective communication skills – Student										
communicates clearly using verbal, nonverbal, and										
written skills in a professional context; demonstrates										
clear understanding and use of professional language;	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
negotiates differences and handles conflict satisfactorily;	1		3	4	3	1	2	3	4	3
provides effective feedback to others and receives										
feedback non-defensively										
			L			L				
28. Knowledge and application of evidence-based										
<pre>practice - Student applies knowledge of evidence-based</pre>										
practice, including empirical bases of assessment,	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
intervention, and other psychological applications,										
clinical expertise, and client preferences										
OVERALL	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
,	•	•	•							

PART II. SKILL DEVELOPMENT

Using the scale below, please evaluate the performance and progress of the practicum student you are currently supervising. Specifically, please evaluate his/her skill development and professional characteristics *currently*. Scores of 0, 1, and 2 are typical during beginning practica and <u>should</u> be used to identify areas needing further development, to set goals, and to plan experiences. It is expected that scores will improve over the course of the year in some, but not necessarily all areas. The ability to function **independently**, indicated by a score of 5, is usually not achieved until advanced practica or internship. Typical scores for:

- First and Second year school-based practicum students range from 0 to 2
- Second- and third-year practicum students range from 2 to 4
- Advanced practicum students in the third year range from 3 to 5

Please use the following rating scale in evaluating the student in each of the broad areas described below:

0	Unsatisfactory does not meet expectations	Student does not meet expectations for level of training (beginning, advanced practicum student), the candidate needs more practice and close supervision than the majority of candidates at this same level of training. Requires regular and frequent supervision.
1	Novice competence in need of further training	Student is beginning to acquire these skills and will require more training, practice, and instruction. Trainee should not be allowed to function independently. Requires regular and frequent supervision.
2	Needs Improvement competence is below average for what is expected of practitioners	Student <i>demonstrates aspects of the skill at a very basic level</i> and is effective in this area with <i>a significant level of close</i> , <i>direct supervised assistance</i> (i.e., supervisor observing and providing supervision during activity). Plans should be made to ensure additional practice in this skill. Independent functioning is not recommended.
3	Adequate Emerging Competencecompetence is satisfactory	Student meets expectations for level of training, demonstrates all aspects of the skill, and is effective in this area with frequent close, supervision; direct supervised assistance occasionally needed. Student should continue practicing this skill under moderate supervision.
4	Advanced Emerging Competence competence is at minimum level necessary for internship	Student exceeds competence beyond that expected of candidates at this level of training, demonstrates all aspects of the skill, and is nearing mastery/independent functioning and is effective in this area with on-going supervision. Direct supervised assistance rarely needed.
5	Independent Level of Competence competence is very well developed for entry-level practice	Student exceeds expectations at mastery level expected of beginning school psychologist, <i>demonstrates all aspects of the skill</i> , functions independently, and is effective in this area with regular, or little <i>on-going supervision</i> , <i>but no direct supervised assistance</i> .
NO	Not Observed	Skill not observed/insufficient data to make rating currently.

The items are based on the 2020 NASP standards for graduate education of school psychologists (see: https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/nasp-2020-professional-standards-adopted) (see $\underline{\text{http://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/about/policies/guiding-principles.pdf}).$

A. Assessment and Data-Based Decision	Midyear]	Fina	nl		
Making										1	-		-		
16. Articulates a theory that meaningfully guides your work	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
17. Clearly identifies nature of the referral concern	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Considers a range of causative factors within the assessment process	0 1 2 3 4 5 NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO						
19. Appropriately links assessment instruments to the referral concern	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
20. Reviews existing data (e.g., cumulative folder) to inform assessment needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
21. Plans and conducts effective clinical interviews in response to referral concern	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
22. Plans and conducts effective behavioral observation in relevant contexts	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
23. Displays accuracy in administering and scoring the following:															
a. Cognitive/Intellectual assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
b. Achievement assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
c. Social-Emotional-Personality assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
d. Adaptive behavior assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
e. Curriculum-based assessments (e.g., DIBELS, AIMSweb)	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
24. Notes test session behavioral observation relevant to client functioning	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
25. Analyzes and interprets data meaningfully and thoroughly	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
26. Makes recommendations based on assessment results	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
27. Designs and implements appropriate interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
28. Uses, analyzes, and interprets data to evaluate and measure progress of plans	0 1 2 3 4 5 NO				0	1	2	3	4	5	NO				
29. Effectively conveys data, diagnoses, and intervention plans in written form	0 1 2 3 4 5 N0					0	1	2	3	4	5	NO			
30. Effectively conveys data, diagnoses, and intervention plans in oral form	0 1 2 3 4 5 N0					0	1	2	3	4	5	NO			
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	 		

B. Consultation and Collaboration			N	Midy	year	•				J	Fina	l		
13. Shows knowledge of appropriate theories and methods of consultation appropriate to individual, group, and organizational/systemic change	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Uses knowledge about organizational factors to promote entry	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
15. Provides leadership in addressing systems-level concerns	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
16. Establishes effective consultation relationships with teachers	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
17. Establishes effective consultation relationships with administrators and staff	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Establishes effective consultation relationships with parents	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
19. Efficiently and effectively interviews consultees	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
20. Accurately identifies and analyzes problem	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
21. Clearly communicates assessment results and recommendations to consultee	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
22. Monitors (or assists in a plan to monitor the) effectiveness of consultee-implemented interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
23. Attends to treatment fidelity issues	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
24. Responds appropriately to difficult interactions/consultation with self-control and good judgment	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments: _	 	 	

C. Interventions and Instructional Support to Develop Academic Skills			N	Mid	lye	ar				I	ina	l		
7. Develops appropriate cognitive, academic, and behavioral goals for students with different abilities, disabilities, strengths, and needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Displays knowledge of the conceptual foundation and important mechanisms of change of academic/instructional/curricular interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
9. Clearly delineates the goals of intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Effectively considers the utility and implementation needs of interventions/strategies	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Effectively implements appropriate interventions to achieve identified goals	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Evaluates the effectiveness of the intervention strategies used	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments: _			

D. Interventions and Mental Health Services to Develop Social and Life Skills	lls Midyear				Midyear							Fina	al		
10. Develops appropriate affective, behavioral, social, and adaptive goals for students with different abilities, disabilities, strengths, and needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Displays knowledge of the conceptual foundation and important mechanisms of change of affective/social/behavioral interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Clearly delineates the goals of intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
13. Effectively implements appropriate interventions to achieve identified goals	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Builds rapport and comes across as genuine, caring, and non-judgmental within counseling sessions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
15. Demonstrates appropriate use of basic counseling skills (e.g., attending, paraphrasing, using questions, information giving)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
16. Evaluates client motivation and matches response to client	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

readiness to change (e.g., confronts effectively, consistently uses and elicits change talk)														
17. Asks difficult questions and shows comfort talking about difficult topics/emotions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Evaluates the effectiveness of the intervention strategies used	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments: _	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

E. School-Wide Practices to Promote Learning			M	lidy	yea	r					Fi	nal		
5. Demonstrates an understanding of the role and function of school psychologists in relation to the administration of schools, other school personnel, and state and local agencies	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6. Demonstrates knowledge of school and systems structure, school organization, general education, special education, and alternative education services across diverse settings	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7. Demonstrates knowledge of evidence- based systems-wide (e.g., district, school) practices that promote learning across domains; prevent problems; and ensure positive and effective school organization and climate across diverse situations, contexts, and characteristics	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Designs and implements evidence-based practices and policies to create and maintain effective and supportive learning environments for students and educators within a multi-tiered service delivery	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments: _			

F. Preventive and Responsive Services			N	Mid	year	•					Fin	al		
4. Demonstrates knowledge of principles and research related to risk and resilience	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

	factors in learning and social, emotional, and behavioral health and well-being														
5.	Demonstrates knowledge of multi-tiered prevention strategies (i.e., universal, selected, and indicated) related to learning and social, emotional, and behavioral health and well-being	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Demonstrates knowledge of evidence- based strategies for effective crisis prevention, preparation, and response	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

G. Far	mily-School Collaboration Services]	Mid	yea	r					Fin	al		
8. C	Communicates and listens effectively	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
b d	seeks appropriate parent/family input to better understand student challenges and letermine home opportunities for intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
S	dentifies and recommends effective trategies for increasing collaboration and partnership between home and school	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
	Encourages parent/family self-efficacy in upporting student learning and behavior	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
W	Recommends community resources that will support and enhance student unctioning	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
a	Collaborates effectively with outside gencies involved in student/family upport	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
1	Works effectively to promote and provide comprehensive services to children and families	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVE	RALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:		

H. Diversity in Development and Learning			N	Iidy	ear						Fin	al		
8. Understands ones' own cultural identity and personal attitudes toward diverse others	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
Demonstrates sensitivity and skills with individuals with diverse characteristics	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Demonstrates acceptances of others' values and perspectives	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Demonstrates behavior consistent with an appreciation of and respect for diversity in various areas	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Recognizes how culture shapes students' identity and behavior	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
13. Addresses salient cultural differences between self and student	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Confronts inequities within system or lack of sensitivity to cultural differences	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

I Re	esearch and Program Evaluation			N	Iidy	ear]	ina	l		
5.	Shows awareness of current research	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
6.	Uses empirical and theoretical literature to inform practices	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7.	Uses appropriate strategies to examine the effectiveness of implemented programs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8.	Effectively conveys evaluation results in written and oral form	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
O	VERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:				
	 	 	-	

J. Legal, Ethical, and Professional Practice		Midyear Final												
7. Demonstrates knowledge of the history and systems of psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Demonstrates knowledge of the ethical, legal, and professional standards in psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
9. Demonstrates knowledge of a systematic decision-making process related to resolving legal and ethical dilemmas	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Provides services consistent with ethical and professional standards in professional psychology.	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Provides services consistent with legal standards and regulations relevant to practice in settings in which they work	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Engages in responsive, systematic, ethical, and professional decision-making	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments :			
- <u></u>	 	 	

K. Information Technology		Midyear								Final					
6. Accesses, evaluates, and utilizes information sources and technology in ways that enhance the quality of services	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
7. Uses information sources and technology in ways that safeguard confidentiality	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Effectively utilizes computer-based scoring programs for standardized assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
9. Effectively utilizes graphing and charting programs to display student data.	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Recommends appropriate assistive technology to support student needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

The basis for your evaluation of the student's professional work characteristics is: (check all that apply):												
Direct observation												
Supervision hours	4 .	. 4 !		4 - 1								
Professional outcomes/permanent products (e.g., reports, presentations, etc.)												
Comments of colleagues Comments of parents												
Comments of parentsComments of teachers												
Comments of teachers Comments of staff/other personnel												
Other, please specify:												
outer, preuse speerig.												
Please Comment on any ratings of 0, 1 or 2:												
												_
PART III. ADDITIONAL COMMENTS/OBSERVATIONS	OF S	STU	DE	NT	'S P	ER	FO	RMA	NCI	C		
What are the student's strengths?												_
												_
												_
												_
In what areas does this student need to grow?												_
												_
												_
												_
Using the scale in Part II, what is your overall rating of the student	nt?											
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5		0	1 2	3	4	5
								l			l	
Field Supervisor's Signature:					Da	to.						
riciu Supei visor s Signature.				_	Da	iic.						
Student's Signature:				_	Da	te:						
University Supervisor's Signature:				_	Da	te:						

Practicum Objectives and Progress Report

Student Name:	Semester/Y	Site:		
Objective (Program Goals addressed)	Behavioral Marker (How will I know I have met my goal? What will it look like?)	Midterm Progress	End of Semester Progress	
1.				
2.				
3.				
J.				
4.				
5.				

School Psychology Practicum Summary Form

Student Name:	
Semester/Year:	Site:
Site Supervisor:	
University Supervisor:	
Site description (Include location experiences available.):	type of setting, characteristics of clients, and types of training
Summary of practicum hours:	
Direct contact: Assessment: Intervention:	
Indirect contact: Support hours:	
Supervision Hours: Individual Group: Total hours:	
Student Signature Date	
Site Supervisor Signature	Date
University Supervisor Signature	

<u>APPENDIX U - INTERNSHIP-SPECIFIC INFORMATION</u>

Internship

An essential component of the doctoral program in school psychology is the internship. It is the culminating training experience to prepare individuals to function as independent professionals. An internship provides students with the opportunity to take substantial responsibility for carrying out professional functions as school psychologists in the context of appropriate supervision. Furthermore, the internship facilitates the further development and integration of knowledge and skills gained from didactic instruction and practicum work.

Although there may be exceptions, the *internship* occurs primarily apart from the training program and is administered primarily by the internship setting. Nevertheless, the internship must consist of supervised experiences that will increase the student's knowledge and skill level. It is the responsibility of the student to present an internship plan that provides for new experiences. Intern supervision is the joint responsibility of the University and internship supervisors.

The internship is further defined by its length and placement in the overall training sequence. Students spend a calendar year (or two years half time) at an internship setting approved by the school psychology faculty. The Ph.D. program endorses standards for internships as developed by the American Psychological Association (APA) and the Council of Directors of School Psychology Programs (CDSPP).

Students are expected to select an APA- or APPIC-approved internship or an approved experience in a school or clinic setting that clearly meets the rigorous standards that are set forth by the profession and that are summarized in the *Guidelines and Principles for Accreditation of Programs in Professional Psychology* (from the APA Office of Program Consultation and Accreditation, chrome-extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://www.apa.org/about/policy/accreditation-archived.pdf).

Questions concerning internship should be directed to the internship coordinator/program coordinator.

Qualification for Internship

To *apply* for internship, students must have successfully completed,

- all required coursework,
- the Article 1/Preliminary Dissertation Research Project or its equivalent,
- all required practicum experiences, and
- and submitted appropriate documentation of these experiences.

To *begin* the internship, students must have successfully,

- completed the oral defense of the comprehensive portfolio and
- proposed Article 2/Dissertation as indicated by committee approval of the first three chapters of the dissertation.

Internship Application

Students must be approved for internship and thus will complete an application for internship. The application for internship must be completed by the student and submitted to the Program Coordinator/internship coordinator for review. Students must submit this form by May 1 of the year that they are applying for internship.

The completed Internship Approval form along with a detailed internship plan will be reviewed within 30 days. A detailed internship plan must accompany all requests for internships, but additional information is required for non-APA-accredited internships. The faculty will review the student's application and inform the student whether they are eligible to apply for an internship.

Part of the application process includes the identification of proposed internship sites. The decision to approve a site is dependent on many factors. Students are strongly encouraged to select an <u>APA-approved</u>, an <u>APPIC</u>-member internship, or an approved experience within a school setting. Many academic and clinical positions require applicants to have completed an APA-approved internship.

General Range of Activities and Time Allocation

The internship should provide experience in a range of assessment, direct intervention, and consultation activities conducted with and for children, adolescents, and/or their families. Additional activities may include research, supervision, education, and administrative functions. Students who complete their internship at an APA- or APPIC-approved site may simply participate in the structured rotations, specific activities, and supervision arrangements that have been defined as part of that site's program accreditation.

For students who secure internships at sites that are not accredited by APA or APPIC, the following range of activity and time allocation guidelines should be carefully followed in developing and completing the internship:

- 1) At least 10% (approximately 180 hours) of the intern's time should be spent in each of these primary activities: assessment, direct intervention, and consultation. However, the intern should spend no more than 50% (900 hours) of the time in any one activity.
- 2) At least 40% of the intern's time must be spent in direct client contact.
- 3) A minimum of two hours each week must be spent in regularly scheduled formal, face-to-face individual supervision of intern.
- 4) The intern may spend up to 30% (approximately 540 hours) of the total time in secondary professional activities: research (e.g., dissertation), supervision (e.g., providing supervision), education (i.e., learning activities), and administration.

Additional Structured Learning Experiences

Because the internship is a training experience, it should include additional structured learning activities. These include:

Research: Participation in research activities is not required as part of the internship. However, up to 30% of the time may be spent in research activities if this is permitted by the sponsoring internship agency. These may include only the following:

- 1) Dissertation Research—If the dissertation topic is not in keeping with the program of the internship agency, then the research activities should not impinge on that 75% of the intern's time devoted to direct service to the agency, nor should it impinge on any other activities of the agency and its staff.
- 2) Participation in ongoing research projects carried out and/or supervised by a professional employee of the internship agency.

Scheduled Learning Activities: An average of two hours a week (in addition to two hours of individual supervision) must be spent by the intern in scheduled learning activities. These may include the following:

- 1) Group supervision for a minimum of 1 hour per week by a licensed psychologist
- 2) Case conferences
- 3) Seminars dealing with professional issues
- 4) In-service training
- 5) Observing other agency units in delivery of services
- 6) Meetings with professionals other than school psychologists (e.g., persons from other disciplines or other agencies)
- 7) Professional conventions

If the internship site does not have a minimum of two interns at the internship level of training during the applicants training period, arrangements can be made for interns from two different sites to meet for seminars dealing with professional issues. These seminars can be conducted by the University of Iowa supervisor if the students are participating in captive internships or by an approved University supervisor near the internship site. All these arrangements must be made prior to the start of the internship.

Internship Credit Registration

Full-time interns register for PSQF:7437 Internship in School Psychology for one credit each semester/session—fall, spring—for a total of two credits for internship at a minimum. If a student's internship term will continue more than two weeks beyond the end of the spring semester the student must register for the summer session in which they will complete their internship. For a part-time internship, students register for one credit for each of six semesters over two consecutive years.

Appropriate Internship Settings

The internship setting is one in which psychological and educational services are provided primarily to children from three to 21 years of age. The setting may be a school (public or private), clinic, or hospital, provided that (a) interns are involved in the full range of professional activities; (b) a diversity of clients is served, including a wide range of children; (c) appropriate agency supervision is available; and (d) the student uses a title such as *intern* or *resident* (or similar designation of trainee status).

Students occasionally desire to fulfill part or the entire internship requirement by working for the school district, mental health agency, or medical setting in which they are presently or have been employed. Such internship arrangements are strongly discouraged because objective supervision and appropriate learning experiences are frequently compromised when a former employee is cast into the role of intern with the new goals of both learning and service delivery. Students wishing to complete an internship in a setting in which they are or have been employed or have had extensive practicum experiences must demonstrate

to the satisfaction of the school psychology faculty that they will be functioning in a new capacity that is essentially that of a trainee.

Number of Different Settings per Internship

The total internship experience may occur in more than one setting (e.g., a consortium) provided that all internship placement criteria are met in each setting and that all internship experience requirements (e.g., hours, supervision, and range of activities) are completed satisfactorily.

Each internship agency must have a professional psychologist who is clearly designated to be responsible for the integrity and quality of the internship experience (e.g., chief psychologist, director of training). This person may or may not serve as the intern's primary supervisor. The site-based internship supervisor and his/her colleagues are professional role models and provide evaluations of professional skills for a critical period in an intern's training. Thus, the first requirement for internship sites is that the supervisor must have adequate time and authority to directly work with the intern.

Approval by University

Internship site approval is based on an evaluation of the written internship plan that specifies the range of activities offered to interns and the availability of qualified supervision. The Internship Coordinator/Program coordinator reviews written internship plans that are submitted by individual students. These plans must be approved prior to any formal or contractual agreement between the intern and the site.

Specification and Contracting of Internship Experiences

The internship agency and intern prepare the written internship plan that explains the objectives and content of the internship. This plan includes.

- Clearly stated expectations for the nature of the experiences offered in the agency.
- Clearly stated expectations for the quality and quantity of work by the intern.
- Specification of supervisory responsibilities of the agency.
- An outline of specific planned experiences for the intern that takes into consideration the student's educational background, experience, or professional goals.
- Specification of salary, reimbursable travel, holidays, and other benefits.

Once approved by all parties, this written plan functions as a contract among the intern, the university, and the internship agency to ensure successful completion of all internship requirements.

Site Supervision of Internship

Internship supervision in the agency is the primary responsibility of the field supervisor, who acts as a liaison between the intern and the University of Iowa program.

The field supervisor is a doctoral level field-based psychologist who is licensed as a psychologist by the Department of Public Health and/or the Department of Education. Furthermore, this person should have demonstrated teaching or supervisory skills and worked for at least four years as a psychologist delivering psychological services to children/adolescents or young adults, including one year in his/her present setting.

The field supervisor may be an employee of the internship agency or an affiliate (e.g., consultant) of the agency who carries major responsibility for cases being supervised. When internship supervision is provided by an affiliate, then a regular staff member in the agency must be ultimately accountable to the intern and university (e.g., chief psychologist).

University Supervision of Internship

Intern supervision is the joint responsibility of the training institution and the professional staff of the internship agency. Internship experiences should, therefore, reflect the connection between training program, the internship setting, and the needs of the intern. To ensure this connection, communication with field supervisors and other staff at internship sites should occur on a continuous basis.

As needed, the program coordinator will submit to the internship agency a copy of this handbook describing criteria for internship placements.

The field supervisor will inform the university supervisor of the specific program that has been established for the internship and that this will reflect, in part, the needs stated in the guidelines outlined in this handbook.

Internship Evaluation

At the midpoint of the internship, an evaluation of the intern will be completed by the site supervisor(s). The evaluation form at an APA- or APPIC-approved site may be used or the University of Iowa's form will be used. The intern's progress and any need for change will be clearly stated at this time. The evaluation form will also be completed during the final month of the internship and be sent to the internship coordinator at The University of Iowa. (See The University of Iowa School Psychology Internship Evaluation form in Appendix V.)

Interns are required to keep a written log of internship activities and reactions to and evaluations of those activities/experiences. This summary of activities is submitted to the University supervisor at a minimum of every three months. The intern is expected to maintain monthly contact with the University internship coordinator in person, e-mail, or telephone. Additionally, interns will utilize Time2Track for the managing of their hours (https://time2track.com/). The overall evaluation of internship activities is based on the written information that is obtained from the site supervisor(s), intern, and university supervisor.

There is one program faculty member assigned to the internship course This person will serve as the university liaison with the internship setting.

Interns will not be considered given a grade for the semester if the appropriate paperwork has not been turned in. At the completion of the internship, the University Internship Coordinator should have copies

of midyear and final evaluations, logs for the entire year, evaluations by the interns of the site and site supervisor(s), and a Statement of Completion of Internship. (See Appendix V.)

Appeal Process

If a student wishes to appeal an evaluation that has been given by the intern supervisor(s), procedures for appeal should be followed in the internship setting first. The intern should also inform the university supervisor of the decision to appeal an evaluation.

In the case of disagreement over a grade submitted by the university supervisor, procedures for student grievances at The University of Iowa should be followed.

APPENDIX V - INTERNSHIP FORMS

Internship Forms

(Application for Internship, Procedures for Requesting Internship Approval and Placement, Planning Form, Approval Form, Contract, Documentation Form and Letters, Evaluation Forms, Statement of Completion)

APPLICATION for INTERNSHIP

THE University of Iowa School Psychology Program (Due May 1 of Year You Intend to Apply for Internship)

Name:	:ID-	#:	Date:	
Advisor	or:			
Check t	the following if successfully completed:			
a)	Required coursework			
	1. Courses not completed include:			
b)	Preliminary Dissertation Research Project or equivalent	ency research		
	1. Title			
	2. Completed at			
c)	Practicum requirements			
	1. Placements a), b)		,	
	c), d) e), f)			
	Total number of practicum client contact hours			d overall hours
d)) Final portfolio Defense			
	Date of Final portfolio Defense		-	
	 Minor Area (if any) Results 			
Attach a	n a one-page statement of your goals for the internship.			
Advisor	or's signature	Date		

Return this form to the UI School Psychology Program Coordinator By May 1 of the year you plan to apply for internship

PROCEDURES for REQUESTING INTERNSHIP APPROVAL and PLACEMENT

- **Step 1**. Doctoral students who have completed all program requirements will compile a list of potential sites from the following sources:
 - A. Current APPIC On-line Directory Listing APPIC-member Internship and Post-doctoral training programs: https://www.appic.org/Directory
 - B. Latest list of APA-Accredited Doctoral Internships: https://accreditation.apa.org/accredited-programs
- **Step 2**. These and any other options are to be presented to the Internship Coordinator/Program Coordinator by May 1:
 - A. If only APA-approved/APPIC-member sites are selected, proceed to Step 3
 - B. If other sites are to be considered, the student must do the following:
 - 1. Review the CSDPP Guidelines (chrome-

extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://www.hofstra.edu/sites/default/files/2022-03/cdspp-internshipguidelines.pdf)

2. Complete the <u>Internship Planning Form</u>

10 -16 Preferred Choices:

- 3. Write and file a statement justifying consideration of non-APA approved/APPIC-member sites
- <u>Step 3</u>. At the time of your acceptance, the Internship Approval form <u>must be completed by the Internship Site</u> and returned to the Program. The Program Coordinator must receive this form or a letter confirming your placement. The Program requires this letter as evidence of approval of your placement.

1)			
2)			
3)			
4)			
5)			
6)			
7)			
8)			
9)			
10)			
11)			
12)			
13)			
14)			
15)			
16)			

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM Internship Planning Form

Student Na	me:		 	ID#:	Date:
Internship	Site:				
This form	will be requir	ed from all students c	completing an inter	rnship.	
Internship	Plan				
1.					esignate those experiences which enhance the kills, Critical Judgment, and Technical
2.	children nee	eding school psycholo	ogical services:	-	ach type of training activity provided with
	% Time	Activity	Range/Ty	pe of Training A	ctivities
		Assessment Intervention			
		Consultation Supervision Other Services (de	escribe)		
3.		ialty, and credentials ychologist responsible			ensed/
4.	Name, cred	entials and agency/sta	affiliation/spons	sorship of intern's	s supervisor(s):
5.	services ren	nd amount of regular, adered by the intern:		ce individual supe	ervision dealing with school psychological
	Days/Times	3			
6.		nd amount of regular, idered by the intern:	formal, face-to-fac	ce individual supe	ervision dealing with school psychological
	Days/Times	3			

7.	Time, schedule and nature of training-learning activities:							
	Amount of Time	Day/Time	Activity					
			Case Conference (Intern's)					
			Prof Issue Seminar(s)					
			Inservice					
8.	Weekly hours to be spent	t in:						
	Supervision Education (#6) Total/	40 hours = %	(Minimum of 10% required)					
9.			nore than one, additional forms will be needed					
10.	Total hours to be spent or	n internship =(Minimum = 1800)					
	Beginning Date	to Ending Date _	= months					
11.	Time to be spent in direct	t client contact =	_ (Minimum 40%, 900 hours)					
11.	Allowance for intern's re-	search activities =	(Maximum 25%, 450 hours)					
12.	Identity of other interns/p	osychologists with who	om intern will interact (Minimum of two):					
13.	Identity of other profession	onals with whom inter	ns will have opportunity to interact:					
14.	Official title by which int	ern will be designated	l:					
15.	Written statement is on re		:					
	Goals and content Clearly states expe		e of experiences.					
	Quantity of work Quality of work							
	Salary							
	Benefits Reimbursable trav	rel						

	Holidays Other					
16.	Research Time Allowance					
	e allowed for research must not wing calculations before submit			ime below a minimu	um of 1300 hours. Per	form the
		Yours	Example			
	Total Time		1800			
	- Research Time Allowed*		<u>450</u>			
	Remaining Time					
	(1300+ hrs)		1350			
esignatio	on of Fully Credentialed Psycho	logy Superv	visor(s)			
	credentials of supervisor(s) must comments and faculty notes:	st be provid	ed.			
ernship	Coordinator/Program Coordina	tor's Signat	ure:		_	
ern's Si	gnature:		Date:			

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM $\underline{INTERNSHIP\ APPROVAL\ FORM}$

Name of intern:	
Name of agency:	
Address:	
Dates of internship placement:	
Salam:	
Salary:	
Name of primary supervisor:	-
Qualifications of supervisor:	-
(Degree, license, certification)	
Provisions for supervision:	
(Number of hours, range of supervisors, individual or group)	
Populations to be served:	
(Includes age ranges, handicapping conditions, etc.)	
APPROVED:	
Signature of University of Iowa School Psychology Internship/Program Coordinator	Date

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM $\underline{ INTERN\ CONTRACT}$

(Must use this form or approved site contract)

Intern:	
Site Supervisor:	
University Supervisor:	
Please read and sign:	
As an intern from the School Psychology Program at The University of Iowa, I agram on the following terms:	ee to complete an internship with
(agency)	
Total days per semester on agency site as an intern:	
Days per week on agency site (specify days):	
Hours per day on site:	
Salary:	
As part of my internship, I will demonstrate competency in the following areas:	
·	
I will maintain a log of my internship to be reviewed by my University supervisor. year, I will be evaluated by my site and University supervisors.	At the middle and end of the internship
My University supervisor will meet with me a minimum of once a month in person	and/or via e-mail and telephone:
My site supervisor will meet with me on the following basis:	
·	
Intern Signature: D	ate:
Site Supervisor: D	ate:
University Supervisor: D	ate:

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM INTERNSHIP DOCUMENTATION FORM

(This form or Time to Track or other approved form will be used to log internship activities and will be turned in monthly to the Coordinator of Internships)

Name:		Site:			
Supervisor:					
per case in this way: sethan 70 minutes = 1.5	essions less tha hours; and so c	n 40 min. = 1/2 hour; son. In the Client Charac	sessions between cteristics section of	40 and 70 minutes of a category, indica	total sessions and total he = 1 hour; sessions greater ate proportion of contact y of the clients, also by
Date and		Characteristics			
Activity Code*	Client	or Comments	Setting	Minutes	Techniques
Supervision Indicate total number o	of sessions and	clock hours:			
Total client contact ho	urs:				
Total supervision hour	rs: _		_		
Total other hours:					
Total	_		_		
I certify the above reco	ord to be accura	ate to the best of my ki	nowledge.		
Student Signature:				Date:	
Site Supervisor:				Date:	
Supervisor of Decords			Data		

Internship Letter to Interns

Date	
Name and address of intern	
Dear	

I hope things are going well on your internship. Please send me your documentation files to date. I appreciate having these files to review each month so that I can respond in a timely manner.

Enclosed are copies of the Intern Contract, two Intern Evaluation forms, the Site Evaluation Form, the Supervisor Evaluation Form, and the Completion of Internship form. Please share any concerns/suggestions you and/or your supervisor have regarding these forms. Part of the handbook, the APA accreditation standards and forms, and a copy of this letter will also be mailed to your current supervisors. If your site has an evaluation form that you and your supervisors wish to use, please send me a copy of that form.

You have performed well in prior practica and coursework, and we expect the same kind of performance during your internship. Planning for dissertation time will be necessary as "free" time is not likely to occur during an internship unless it is on your schedule.

It is expected that you will receive appropriate supervision and be provided with experiences in line with your current knowledge and skills as well as being given the opportunity to assume higher level responsibilities and expand your consultation, clinical, research and supervision skills. Each of the areas that must be addressed during the internship experience is covered in the Handbook.

The following are the responsibilities you must assume during the internship beyond those required at the site.

- 1. Enroll in PSQF:7437 during the internship period. You must enroll for at least 3 s.h. during the internship. Enrollment should be continuous.
- 2. Complete the "Intern Contract" which must be signed by you, your site supervisors and university supervisor. Maintain a copy for yourself and forward a copy to your supervisor.
- 3. Maintain a log of all your experiences. You are to complete a minimum of 1800 clock hours during the internship period; A minimum of 40% of the hours must be in direct service to clients or the agents of clients. Our preference is for one-half of your internship hours be in direct service; however, we recognize that is not always possible. Please send your log to me each month so that I know the types of activities in which you are engaged.
- 4. Participate in a minimum two hours per week of direct, face-to-face supervision with your site supervisors. A supervisor who has a Ph.D. and is licensed by the State Department of Health must provide one of the two hours per week of supervision.

- 5. Participate in a minimum of one hour per week of direct, face-to-face group supervision with at least one other doctoral level intern. This supervision should be conducted by a licensed psychologist at your site or if there are no other doctoral interns by your university supervisor who is a doctoral, licensed psychologist.
- 6. Participate in a minimum of two formal evaluations of your progress during the internship experience. These evaluations are to be sent to the Coordinator of Internships.
- 7. Maintain contact with the Coordinator of Internships a minimum of twice a month to discuss progress and professional concerns. These contacts should begin in the fall of _____ and end in the summer of _____.
- 8. Your performance must conform to the ethical requirements of the profession as set forth in the current "APA Ethical Principles for Psychologists and Code of Conduct".
- 9. Report any difficulties you are encountering at your internship site to the university supervisor immediately.
- 10. Complete your internship experience by _____ and be prepared to defend your dissertation no later than one year after that completion date.

It is our hope that you will have a successful and productive internship.

Sincerely,

Director of Training and Internship Coordinator School Psychology Program The University of Iowa

Enclosures

Internship Letter to Supervisor

Date
Name and address of supervisor
Dear Dr
I am sending you a copy of my recent letter to
Sincerery,
Director of Training and Internship Coordinator School Psychology Program The University of Iowa

Enclosures

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM INTERNSHIP SITE EVALUATION FORM (Type I)

Site:
Supervisor:
Student (completing the evaluation):
Approximately what percentage of your time did you spend in the following activities?
Assessment/testing Interventions Counseling Workshops/programming Consultation/outreach Supervision Report writing/paperwork
List the best opportunities for training/experience this site offers:
What training/experience opportunities could the site improve upon?
Would you recommend the site to other students?
YesNo

RETURN TO School Psychology Program Coordinator 361 Lindquist Center The University of Iowa Iowa City, IA 52242-1529

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM INTERNSHIP SITE EVALUATION FORM (Type II)

Name	»:		Site:
Dates	of Place	ement:	Site Supervisor:
A. V B. M C. M	l psycho Very satis Moderate Moderate	ology interi	actory
Rate t	the follow	wing quest	tions about your site and experiences by the following:
	1.		Amount of on-site supervision.
	2.		Quality and usefulness of on-site supervision.
	3.		Usefulness and helpfulness of faculty liaison.
	4.		Relevance of experience to career goals.
	5.		Exposure to and communication of school/agency goals.
	6.		Exposure to and communication of school/agency procedures.
	7.		Exposure to professional roles and functions within the school/agency.
	8.		Exposure to information about community resources.
	9.		Rate all applicable experiences which you had at your site: Report writing Intake interviewing Administration and interpretation of tests Staff presentation/case conferences Individual counseling Group counseling Family/couple counseling Psycho/Educational activities Consultation Other
	10.		Overall evaluation of the site.

COMMENTS: Attach a separate sheet including any suggestions for improvements in the experiences you have rated moderately unsatisfactory (C) or very unsatisfactory (D).

RETURN TO: School Psychology Program Coordinator, 361 Lindquist Center University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA 52242-152



THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA PHD SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM Internship Evaluation Form

Student:		Date of Evalu	uation:	
Site Supervisor:		Site:		
Hours Completed:				
DESCRIPTION OF SITE	•			
Site Focus:				
Grade levels served:				
Total number of students:				
Percent of students eligible	for free/reduced-price l	unch:		
Percent of students who are	e members of a minority	group:		
Three most prevalent races	s/ethnicities:			
Source for descriptive info Report):	rmation (e.g., Strategic S	School Profile		
SUPERVISOR INFORMATION Please answer the following Position/Title:		ır professional	Practice. Years of Experience	e:
	☐ Master's/Specialist		□ Ph.D.	
Education:	□ Psy.D.			
	☐ IA educator certifica	te in school p	sychology:	
	\Box Initial	_	\square Provisional	\square Professional
Certification/Licensure:	☐ Educator certificate			<u>u</u>
	□ NCSP	□ BCBA	•	gy License (State:)
	_ 1,001		_ 1 5 J CHOIO	6) License (batte)

PART I. PROFESSIONAL WORK CHARACTERISTICS

Using the following scale, evaluate the student's professional work characteristics.

1	Never	Characteristic is not evident
2	Rarely	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated with little or no consistency
3	Sometimes	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated at times
4	Often	Characteristic is evident and demonstrated the majority of opportunities
5	Always	Characteristic is evident and consistently demonstrated

PART I: Professional Work Characteristics		N	Iidy	ear		Final				
29. Punctuality and attendance - Student arrives at specified										
time, plans for scheduling conflicts, demonstrates	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
dependability										
30. Professional appearance and demeanor - Student										
follows school norms and adheres to district/school										
policies; models behavior appropriate to the role; respects	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
the authority of staff, administration, etc.; uses technology										
appropriately; accepts responsibility for own actions										
31. Initiative, motivation, consistency, and perseverance -										
Student takes initiative in assuming and accomplishing										
work; does not wait to be asked or told when to begin	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
anticipated tasks; articulates ideas in a clear, collaborative,										
and professional manner										
32. Flexibility, adaptability to novel/ unexpected situations										
- Student adapts effectively to the demands of a situation,	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
demonstrates sufficient flexibility to handle change,	1		3	4	5	1		3	4)
manages stress to prevent inference with service delivery										
33. Poise, tactfulness, and rapport with staff and others -										
Student forms and maintains productive and respectful	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
relationships with clients, peers/colleagues, supervisors,	1)	7	3	1	2	3	7	
families, and professionals from other disciplines										
34. Preparation and organization - Student demonstrates										
time management skills, meets deadlines, arrives	1	2	3	4	4	1	2	3	4	5
prepared, maintains confidential records										
35. Ability to handle professionally constructive criticism										
and positively use feedback - Student accepts criticism										
and feedback, uses supervision productively, makes	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
corrections to address legitimate concerns from										
supervisors										
36. Ability to accurately self-evaluate areas of practice -										
Student displays broadened self-awareness; utilizes self-										
monitoring; displays reflectivity regarding professional	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
practice (reflection on action); uses resources to enhance										
reflectivity; demonstrates elements of reflection-on-action										
37. Respect for cultural and individual diversity - Student	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5

clinical expertise, and client preferences OVERALL	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
practice, including empirical bases of assessment, intervention, and other psychological applications,	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
42. Knowledge and application of evidence-based practice – Student applies knowledge of evidence-based										
41. Effective communication skills – Student communicates clearly using verbal, nonverbal, and written skills in a professional context; demonstrates clear understanding and use of professional language; negotiates differences and handles conflict satisfactorily; provides effective feedback to others and receives feedback non-defensively	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
40. Self-care – Student monitors issues related to self-care with instructor/supervisors/faculty advisor; understands the central role of self-care to effective practice	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
39. Development of professional identity and integrity – Student displays emerging professional identity as school psychologist; demonstrates adherence to professional values infuses work as a psychologist-in-training; recognizes situations that challenge adherence to professional values; acts to safeguard the welfare of others	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
diverse backgrounds; monitors and applies knowledge of self and others as cultural beings in assessment, treatment, and consultation 38. Engaging in continuing education, including participation in professional associations for school psychologists - Student seeks learning experiences, including opportunities to observe provision of services outside of current competencies, participates in formal professional development sessions, uses resources (supervision, literature) for professional development	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5
uses person-first language when speaking and writing; demonstrates skills to work effectively with individuals of										

PART II. SKILL DEVELOPMENT

Using the scale below, please evaluate the performance and progress of the intern you are currently supervising. It is expected that interns will show the ability to function **independently**, indicated by scores of at least 3 to 5.

Please use the following rating scale in evaluating the student in each of the broad areas described below:

0	Unsatisfactory does not meet expectations	Student does not meet expectations for level of training (beginning, advanced practicum student), the candidate needs more practice and close supervision than most candidates at this same level of training. Requires regular and frequent supervision.
1	Novice competence in need of further training	Student is beginning to acquire these skills and will require more training, practice, and instruction. Trainee should not be allowed to function independently. Requires regular and frequent supervision.
2	Needs Improvement competence is below average for what is expected of practitioners	Student <i>demonstrates aspects of the skill at a very basic level</i> and is effective in this area with <i>a significant level of close</i> , <i>direct supervised assistance</i> (i.e., supervisor observing and providing supervision during activity). Plans should be made to ensure additional practice in this skill. Independent functioning is not recommended.
3	Adequate Emerging Competencecompetence is satisfactory	Student meets expectations for level of training, demonstrates all aspects of the skill, and is effective in this area with frequent close, supervision; direct supervised assistance occasionally needed. Student should continue practicing this skill under moderate supervision.
4	Advanced Emerging Competence competence is at minimum level necessary for internship	Student exceeds competence beyond that expected of candidates at this level of training, demonstrates all aspects of the skill, and is nearing mastery/independent functioning and is effective in this area with on-going supervision. Direct supervised assistance rarely needed.
5	Independent Level of Competence competence is very well developed for entry-level practice	Student exceeds expectations at mastery level expected of beginning school psychologist, <i>demonstrates all aspects of the skill</i> , functions independently, and is effective in this area with regular, or little <i>on-going supervision</i> , <i>but no direct supervised assistance</i> .
NO	Not Observed	Skill not observed/insufficient data to make rating currently.

The items are based on the 2020 NASP standards for graduate education of school psychologists (see: https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/nasp-2020-professional-standards-adopted) (see https://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/about/policies/guiding-principles.pdf).

A. Assessment and Data-Based Decision Making	Midyear						Final									
31. Articulates a theory that meaningfully guides your work	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		
32. Clearly identifies nature of the referral	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		

concern														
33. Considers a range of causative factors	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
within the assessment process	U	1		3	+	5	NO	U	1		3	†	3	NO
34. Appropriately links assessment	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
instruments to the referral concern	Ŭ	-					1,0	Ů	_	_				110
35. Reviews existing data (e.g., cumulative	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
folder) to inform assessment needs														
36. Plans and conducts effective clinical	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
interviews in response to referral concern	U	1	2	3	4	3	NO	U	1	2	3	4	3	NO
37. Plans and conducts effective														
behavioral observation in relevant	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
contexts														
38. Displays accuracy in administering and														
scoring the following:														
a. Cognitive/Intellectual assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
b. Achievement assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
c. Social-Emotional-Personality	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
assessments														
d. Adaptive behavior assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
e. Curriculum-based assessments (e.g., DIBELS, AIMSweb)	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
39. Notes test session behavioral														
observation relevant to client	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
functioning														
40. Analyzes and interprets data	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
meaningfully and thoroughly	U	1)	7	,	110	U	1		3	†	3	110
41. Makes recommendations based on	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
assessment results														
42. Designs and implements appropriate interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
43. Uses, analyzes, and interprets														
data to evaluate and measure	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
progress of plans														
44. Effectively conveys data, diagnoses,														
and intervention plans in written	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
form														
45. Effectively conveys data, diagnoses,	0	1	2	3	4	5	N0	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
and intervention plans in oral form OVERALL	0	1	2	3	1	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4		NO
UVERALL	U	1	2	3	4	3	NO	U	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	 	

B. Consultation and Collaboration			N	Midy	year			Final							
25. Shows knowledge of appropriate theories and methods of consultation appropriate to individual, group, and organizational/systemic change	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
26. Uses knowledge about organizational factors to promote entry	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
27. Provides leadership in addressing systems-level concerns	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
28. Establishes effective consultation relationships with teachers	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
29. Establishes effective consultation relationships with administrators and staff	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
30. Establishes effective consultation relationships with parents	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
31. Efficiently and effectively interviews consultees	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
32. Accurately identifies and analyzes problem	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
33. Clearly communicates assessment results and recommendations to consultee	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
34. Monitors (or assists in a plan to monitor the) effectiveness of consultee-implemented interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
35. Attends to treatment fidelity issues	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
36. Responds appropriately to difficult interactions/consultation with self-control and good judgment	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

C. Interventions and Instructional Support to Develop Academic Skills			ľ	Mid	lyea	ar				I	ina	l		
13. Develops appropriate cognitive, academic, and behavioral goals for students with different abilities, disabilities, strengths, and needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Displays knowledge of the conceptual foundation and important mechanisms of change of	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

academic/instructional/curricular interventions														
15. Clearly delineates the goals of intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
16. Effectively considers the utility and implementation needs of interventions/strategies	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
17. Effectively implements appropriate interventions to achieve identified goals	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Evaluates the effectiveness of the intervention strategies used	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

D. Interventions and Mental Health Services to Develop Social and Life Skills	Midyear										Fina	al		
19. Develops appropriate affective, behavioral, social, and adaptive goals for students with different abilities, disabilities, strengths, and needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
20. Displays knowledge of the conceptual foundation and important mechanisms of change of affective/social/behavioral interventions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
21. Clearly delineates the goals of intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
22. Effectively implements appropriate interventions to achieve identified goals	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
23. Builds rapport and comes across as genuine, caring, and non-judgmental within counseling sessions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
24. Demonstrates appropriate use of basic counseling skills (e.g., attending, paraphrasing, using questions, information giving)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
25. Evaluates client motivation and matches response to client readiness to change (e.g., confronts effectively, consistently uses and elicits change talk)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
26. Asks difficult questions and shows comfort talking about difficult topics/emotions	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
27. Evaluates the effectiveness of the intervention strategies used	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			

E. School-Wide Practices to Promote Learning			M	lidy	yea	r					Fi	nal		
9. Demonstrates an understanding of the role and function of school psychologists in relation to the administration of schools, other school personnel, and state and local agencies	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Demonstrates knowledge of school and systems structure, school organization, general education, special education, and alternative education services across diverse settings	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Demonstrates knowledge of evidence- based systems-wide (e.g., district, school) practices that promote learning across domains; prevent problems; and ensure positive and effective school organization and climate across diverse situations, contexts, and characteristics	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Is a contributing, effective member on various committees within the school (e.g., pupil services, special education, curriculum planning, instructional methodology)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
13. Designs and implements evidence-based practices and policies to create and maintain effective and supportive learning environments for students and educators within a multi-tiered service delivery	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Uses data-based decision making and evaluation methods for systems-wide (e.g., district, school) issues, initiatives, and accountability responsibilities	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	·	 	

F. Preventive and Responsive Services	Midyear									Fir	al			
7. Demonstrates knowledge of principles and research related to risk and resilience factors in learning and social, emotional, and behavioral health and well-being	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
8. Demonstrates knowledge of multi-tiered prevention strategies (i.e., universal, selected, and indicated) related to learning and social, emotional, and behavioral health and well-being	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
9. Demonstrates knowledge of evidence- based strategies for effective crisis prevention, preparation, and response. (APA Domain B.3.c)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Contributes to, implements, and/or evaluates services for crisis prevention, preparation, response, and recovery at the individual, family, and systems levels that consider diverse needs and characteristics. (APA Domain B.3.c)	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Engages in data-based decision making through direct and indirect delivery to promote preventive and responsive services	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:		

G. Family-School Collaboration Services	Midyear							-	Fin	al				
15. Communicates and listens effectively	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
16. Seeks appropriate parent/family input to better understand student challenges and determine home opportunities for intervention	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
17. Identifies and recommends effective strategies for increasing collaboration and partnership between home and school	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Encourages parent/family self-efficacy in supporting student learning and behavior	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
19. Recommends community resources that will support and enhance student functioning	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
20. Collaborates effectively with outside agencies involved in student/family support	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

21. Works effectively to promote and provide comprehensive services to children and families	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	

H. Diversity in Development and Learning	g Midyear Final													
15. Understands ones' own cultural identity and personal attitudes toward diverse others	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
16. Demonstrates sensitivity and skills with individuals with diverse characteristics	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
17. Demonstrates acceptances of others' values and perspectives	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Demonstrates behavior consistent with an appreciation of and respect for diversity in various areas	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
19. Recognizes how culture shapes students' identity and behavior	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
20. Addresses salient cultural differences between self and student	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
21. Confronts inequities within system or lack of sensitivity to cultural differences	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:	

I Research and Program Evaluation	Midyear Final													
9. Shows awareness of current research	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
10. Uses empirical and theoretical literature to inform practices	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
11. Effectively translates research and its implications for practice to various audiences	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Effectively develops and implements programs to address systems-level	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

challenges														
13. Uses appropriate strategies to examine the effectiveness of implemented programs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Uses appropriate research designs and statistics when evaluating programs								0						
15. Effectively conveys evaluation results in written and oral form	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:		
	 	 -

J. Legal, Ethical, and Professional Practice	e Midyear Final													
13. Demonstrates knowledge of the history and systems of psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Demonstrates knowledge of the ethical, legal, and professional standards in psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
15. Demonstrates knowledge of a systematic decision-making process related to resolving legal and ethical dilemmas	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
16. Provides services consistent with ethical and professional standards in professional psychology	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
17. Provides services consistent with legal standards and regulations relevant to practice in settings in which they work	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
18. Engages in responsive, systematic, ethical, and professional decision-making	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:			
	 	 	_

K. Information Technology	Midyear														
11. Accesses, evaluates, and utilizes information sources and technology in ways that enhance the quality of services	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
12. Uses information sources and technology in ways that safeguard confidentiality	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO		0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

13. Effectively utilizes computer-based scoring programs for standardized assessments	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
14. Effectively utilizes graphing and charting programs to display student data.	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
15. Recommends appropriate assistive technology to support student needs	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO	0	1	2	3	4	5	NO

Additional Comments:												
The basis for your evaluation of the student's profession Direct observation Supervision hours Professional outcomes/permanent products (e.g., report Comments of colleagues Comments of parents Comments of teachers Comments of staff/other personnel Other, please specify:					tics	is:	(che	eck a	ll th	at a	pply	y):
Please Comment on any ratings of 0, 1 or 2: PART III. ADDITIONAL COMMENTS/OBSERVATI	ONS OF S	STU	DE	NT [*]	'S I	PER	FO	RM.	AN(CE		
What are the student's strengths?												
In what areas does this student need to grow?												
Using the scale in Part II, what is your overall rating of the					_							
OVERALL	0	1	2	3	4	5		0	1	2	3	4
Field Supervisor's Signature:				_	Da	ate:						
Student's Signature:					Da	ate:						
University Supervisor's Signature:					Da	ate:						

UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM STUDENT EVALUATION of SUPERVISOR

Name of Practicum	or Internship Super	visor:		
Period covered:	tc	0		
CHOOSETED HEE	The prodiction or	intornahin ayang	and a china for all	and an the augeniaion by

SUGGESTED USE: The practicum or internship supervisor could obtain feedback on the supervision by asking supervisees to complete this form. The evaluation could be done at midterm and/or final. The purposes are twofold: (1) to provide feedback for improving supervision and (2) to encourage communication between the supervisor and the supervisee.

DIRECTIONS: Circle the number which best represents how you feel about the supervision received. After the form is completed, the supervisor may suggest a meeting to discuss the supervision desired.

		Poor		Adequate		Good		
1.	Gives time and energy in observing, tape processing, and case conferences.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
2.	Accepts and respects me as a person.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
3.	Recognizes and encourages further development of my strengths and capabilities.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
4.	Gives me useful feedback when I do something well.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
5.	Provides me the freedom to develop flexible and effective intervention skills.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
6.	Encourages and listens to my ideas and suggestions for developing skills.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
7.	Provides suggestions for developing my skills.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
8.	Helps me to understand the implications and dynamics of the approaches I use.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
9.	Encourages me to use new and different techniques when appropriate.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
10.	Is spontaneous and flexible in the supervisory sessions.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
11.	Helps me to define and achieve specific concrete goals for myself during the practicum/internship experience.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
12.	Gives me useful feedback when I do something wrong.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
13.	Allows me to discuss problems I encountered in my practicum/internship setting.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
14.	Pays attention to both me and my clients.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
15.	Focuses on both verbal and nonverbal behavior in me and in my clients.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA

		P	oor	Adeo	quate	Go	od	
16.	Helps me define and maintain ethical behavior in assessment and case management.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
17.	Encourages me to engage in professional behavior.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
18.	Maintains confidentiality in material discussed in supervisory sessions.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
19.	Deals with both content and effect when supervising.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
20.	Focuses on the implications, consequences, and contingencies of specific behaviors in assessment and intervention.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
21.	Helps me to organize relevant case data in planning goals and strategies with my clients.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
22.	Helps me to formulate a theoretically sound rationale of human behavior.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
23.	Offers resource information when I request or need it.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
24.	Helps me to develop increased skill in critiquing and gaining insight from my tapes.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
25.	Allows and encourages me to evaluate myself.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
26.	Explains his/her criteria for evaluation clearly and in behavioral terms.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
27.	Applies his/her criteria fairly in evaluating my performance.	1	2	3	4	5	6	NA
Additional Comments and/or Suggestions:								
Signa	ature of Intern	Date: _						-
	ignature indicates that I have read the above report and have discus rvisee. It does not necessarily indicate that I agree with the report in					my		
Signa	Signature of Supervisor Date:					_		

THE UNIVERSITY OF IOWA SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAM

STATEMENT of COMPLETION of INTERNSHIP

certify that has successfully completed the Ph.D.						
Internship experience as required by the School Psychology doctoral program at The University						
and is released for graduation. The official ending date	of the Internship was					
The Internship was completed at						
Signature of School Psychology Program Coordinate	or Date					
Student Signature	Date					

APPENDIX W

APPIC Relevant Training/Practicum Hours

*APPIC RELEVANT TRAINING/PRACTICUM HOURS Statement of Agreement

Student:		
Site Supervisor:		_
License #(Mus	t be a psychologist licensed by t	he Iowa Department of Public Health)
University Director of Train	ing:	License #
	ginning Advanced level must be circled and initial	led by the site supervisor.
this trainee/practicum experien Name of Site: UIHC, Pedia	ce:trics, CDD, Child Psychiatry, Shelter House	gy Program at The University of Iowa, I agree to complete , etc.) e (#):
Days per week on agency site	(specify days):	
Hours per day on site:		
Start Date:	End Date:	
As part of my trainee/practicular with my site supervisor:	n experience, I will work toward de	eveloping competencies in the following areas, as negotiated
my site supervisor and a letter	verifying the clock hours spent on s	upervisor. At the end of the semester, I will be evaluated by site and the satisfactory completion of this experience will ology Program Director of Training and the Practicum
My site supervisor will meet w At least one hour per w	ith me on the following basis: eek for individual supervision	
		ional clock hours do NOT take the place of the required nd the required 900/1050 clock hours.
Student Signature		Date
Site Supervisor Signature		Date

Director of Training Signature	Data
Director of Training Signature _	 Date

Appendix X

Article 2/Dissertation PROPOSAL Defense Evaluation Form

Student	Dissertation Proposal
Chair	Date
Article 2/Dissertation Title	
Article 2/Dissertation Proposal Committee Mem	abers
1	
2.	
3	
4 5.	
The Article 2/Dissertation Chair records the score the scores from each faculty member on the Artiscores correspond to the following scale:	
Please use the following rating scale	
 1 - Significantly Below Expectations 2 - Somewhat Below Expectations 3 - Meets Expectations 4 - Above Expectations 	
The student must receive a score of 3 or above for dissertation elements to pass the article 2/dissert	
Pass	
Fail	

Article 2/Dissertation Proposal and Oral Defense of Proposal Evaluation Rubric

The following rubric is used to evaluation the quality of the student's dissertation proposal and oral defense of proposal. Failure to achieve a score of 3 or 4 an any dissertation element requires that the student rewrite portions of the proposal and possibly schedule another proposal defense. The rubric was adopted from the Adelphi University rubric.

Dissertation	Significantly	Somewhat	Meets	Above	Achieved
Element	Below	Below	Expectations	Expectations	Performance
	Expectations	Expectations			Level Score
	1	2	3	4	
Statement of Problem	The problem statement lacks articulation and does not describe the issue under study. The problem statement mimics previous work and lacks uniqueness	The problem statement is presented and begins to describe the topic of study. Shows limited distinctiveness in the area of study. The importance of the research is minimally presented.	The problem statement is presented and articulated in a clear and unique way. The importance of the research is presented and relationships between concepts and/or variables under study are examined. A new perspective on previous research is presented	The problem statement is presented and articulated clearly and uniquely, and its importance to the profession/ field is demonstrated. Meaningful relationships between concepts and/or variables under study are analyzed and add a new perspective on previous research regarding the topic. A credible argument that the study will uniquely and significantly contribute to knowledge in	

				field/profession
				-
Darriary of	Danamat	Timited	Litanatarna	is presented.
Review of	Does not	Limited	Literature	Literature
Literature	discuss status	discussion of	review presents	review presents
	or gaps in	status and gaps	status of	in an accurate
	current	in current	current	and
	research	research	research	comprehensive
	literature.	literature on the	literature on	manner the
		topic.	the study's	status of
	Literature		topic.	current
	review does	Limited		research
	not establish a	establishment of	Begins to	literature on the
	theoretical	theoretical	describe a	study's topic.
	framework.	framework for	research topic,	
		current research.	question, or	Literature
			hypothesis that	review is
		Topic, question,	has the	synthesized
		or hypothesis is	potential to	into a research
		simply stated.	contribute to	topic or
		simply stated.	knowledge in	question that
			the field/	has the
			profession.	potential to
			_	contribute to
			Begins to	knowledge in
			establish a	the field/
			theoretical	profession.
			framework for	
			the current	Identifies gaps
			research	where further
			questions and	research is
			gaps in	needed.
			literature.	Establishes a
				theoretical
				framework for
				investigating
				those gaps and
				questions.
Methodology	Does not	Limited	Presents a	Demonstrates
Michigania	discuss a	discussion of	methodology	an
			suitable and	**==
	methodology	suitability of		understanding
	for collection	methodology for	systematic for	of the
	of data or	the study's	the topic.	methodology's
	performance of	purpose.		suitability to
	study.			the dissertation
				as contribution
				to knowledge.

	1	T	I	
				Presents and assesses the
				suitability of
				the
				methodology to
				the topic.
Oral	The student	The student	The student is	The student can
Presentation	only reads	tends to rely on	clear, poised,	demonstrate
	directly from	notes with	connected and	mastery of their
	notes and does	inconsistent	able to make	study and the
	not look or	looking at or	eye contact and	larger literature
	engage the	engagement of	engage the	during the oral
	audience	the audience	audience	presentation.
	during the oral	during the oral	during the oral	
	presentation.	presentation.	presentation.	The
				student's
	Student	The student	The student	answers to
	appears	appears able to	shows mastery	questions
	confused and	respond to	of the material	demonstrate
	does not seem	questions but	and does not	mastery of the
	to understand	has some	rely on notes or	material and
	their own	difficulty	slides	ability to
	study well or is	expanding on	excessively.	consider he
	unable to	the information		problem from
	expand beyond	beyond their	The student	different angles
	the information	notes.	can expand	and with depth
	in their notes.		beyond the	and complexity
		The student was	notes when	during the oral
	The student is	able to discuss	asked	presentation.
	unable to show	the study	questions about	
	mastery of	however there	the study and	
	scholarship in	was still some	appears well-	
	the area of	difficulty or	versed in their	
	research that	confusion about	topic area	
	they studied	their study		
		during the oral		
		presentation.		

Appendix Y

Dissertation Defense Evaluation Form

Evaluation of Dissertation Defense Proposal

ORAL REVIEW OF DISSERTATION

Date:		
Candidate:		
Dissertation Title:		
Dissertation Committee:		
Chair:		
Committee Member:		
Committee Member:		
Outside Reader:		
Dissertation Defense:SatisfactoryReexamine	Evaluation of Dissertation: Accepted as submitted Minor revisions Major revisions required	
Signatures:		
Dissertation Committee:		
Chair:		
Committee Member:		
Committee Member:		
Outside Reader:		

Dean	Date:

The Dissertation Chair records the scores, from each committee member, and averages the scores from each faculty member on the Dissertation Proposal Committee. The scores correspond to the following scale:

P	lease	use	the	foll	owing	rating	scale

- $\begin{array}{l} 1-Significantly\ Below\ Expectations \\ 2-Somewhat\ Below\ Expectations \end{array}$
- 3 Meets Expectations
- 4 Above Expectations

udent must receive a score of 3 or above from all committee members on each of the tation elements to pass the dissertation proposal defense.
Pass
Fail

Article 2/Dissertation Evaluation Rubric

The following rubric is used to evaluation the quality of the student's dissertation proposal and oral proposal defense. Failure to achieve a score of 3 or 4 an any dissertation element requires that the student rewrite portions of the proposal and possibly schedule another proposal defense. The rubric was adopted from the Adelphi University rubric.

Dissertation	Significantly	Somewhat	Meets	Above	Achieved
Element	Below	Below	Expectations	Expectations	Performance
	Expectations	Expectations			Level Score
	1	2	3	4	
Statement of Problem	The problem statement lacks articulation and does not describe the issue under study. The problem statement mimics previous work and lacks uniqueness	The problem statement is presented and begins to describe the topic of study. Shows limited distinctiveness in the area of study. The importance of the research is minimally presented.	The problem statement is presented and articulated in a clear and unique way. The importance of the research is presented and relationships between concepts and/or variables under study are examined. A new perspective on previous research is presented	The problem statement is presented and articulated clearly and uniquely, and its importance to the profession/ field is demonstrated. Meaningful relationships between concepts and/or variables under study are analyzed and add a new perspective on previous research regarding the topic. A credible argument that the study will uniquely and significantly contribute to knowledge in the	

				field/profession
				is presented.
Review of	Does not	Limited	Literature	Literature
Literature	discuss status	discussion of	review presents	review presents
	or gaps in	status and gaps	status of	in an accurate
	current	in current	current	and
	research	research	research	comprehensive
	literature.	literature on the	literature on	manner the
		topic.	the study's	status of
	Literature	T 1	topic.	current
	review does	Limited	D : .	research
	not establish a	establishment of	Begins to	literature on the
	theoretical	theoretical	describe a	study's topic.
	framework.	framework for	research topic,	Literature
		current research.	question, or	review is
		Tonia quastion	hypothesis that has the	synthesized
		Topic, question, or hypothesis is	potential to	into a research
		simply stated.	contribute to	topic or
		simply stated.	knowledge in	question that
			the field/	has the
			profession.	potential to
			profession.	contribute to
			Begins to	knowledge in
			establish a	the field/
			theoretical	profession.
			framework for	Protession
			the current	Identifies gaps
			research	where further
			questions and	research is
			gaps in	needed.
			literature.	Establishes a
				theoretical
				framework for
				investigating
				those gaps and
				questions.
Methodology	Does not	Limited	Presents a	Demonstrates
	discuss a	discussion of	methodology	an
	methodology	suitability of	suitable and	understanding
	for collection	methodology for	systematic for	of the
	of data or	the study's	the topic.	methodology's
	performance of	purpose.		suitability to
	study.			the dissertation
				as contribution
				to knowledge.

				Presents and assesses the suitability of the methodology to the topic.
Results	Does not present results of data collection.	Results are simply stated in an objective manner.	Results are presented in an objective manner.	Data collection results are presented in an object manner.
			Data collection results are described limitedly to reveal meaningful relationships that exist in the data.	Data collection results use techniques that describe the data and reveal meaningful relationships that exist in the data.
				The results are interpreted, allowing for a speculation on new/hidden relationships.
Discussion	An analysis of the results is not present.	Conclusions follow from the results and are explained in	Results are analyzed in an objective manner,	Complete discussion of analysis of results from
	Conclusions do not clearly follow from the results. Does not	terms of the analysis of the data. Addresses	employing several different perspectives on the same data.	many different perspectives in a scholarly and objective manner.
	discuss implications for practice. Shows no	implications for practice only limitedly.	Conclusions follow from results and are explained in	Conclusions clearly follow from results, are accurately
	awareness of place of current study in the body of	Shows limited awareness of the study's applicability to the topic.	terms of the analysis of the data, which shows methodological	described in detail in terms of data analysis and show methodological

T	T	T	T	
knowledge on		and conceptual	and conceptual	
the topic.	Shows a lack of	rigor.	rigor.	
	awareness of at			
Does not	least one major	Addresses	Fully accounts	
discuss the	area of	implications of	for the study's	
limitations of	limitation in the	findings for	practical	
research	research	practice.	implications.	
methodology,	methodology		Understands	
findings, or	and/or findings.	Can describe	the place of the	
implications of		the	study in history	
these	Cannot or does	significance of	and meanings	
limitations	not recognize	the study	associated with	
regarding the	how the current	within the	research on	
study's	study may be	contextual	topic. Can use	
efficacy and	improved.	history of	the current	
value.	improved.	research on the	study as a	
varue.		topic.	platform for	
		topic.	discussion of	
		Discusses	the topic	
		possible	globally and	
		limitations in	historically.	
		research	instoricany.	
			Fully describes	
		methodology. Connects these		
			possible limitations to	
		limitations to		
		results and	research	
		possible	methodology,	
		implications of	alternatives for	
		results.	operational	
		361	definitions of	
		Makes only a	constructs, and	
		limited attempt	possible	
		to describe	researcher	
		changes which	influences.	
		would		
		strengthen the	Connects these	
		study.	limitations	
			clearly to	
			outcomes and	
			results. Designs	
			changes to	
			study that	
			would account	
			for the above-	
			mentioned	
			limitations.	

Oral	The student	The student	The student is	The student can
Presentation	only reads	tends to rely on	clear, poised,	demonstrate
	directly from	notes with	connected and	mastery of their
	notes and does	inconsistent	able to make	study and the
	not look or	looking at or	eye contact and	larger literature
	engage the	engagement of	engage the	during the oral
	audience	the audience	audience	presentation.
	during the oral	during the oral	during the oral	F
	presentation.	presentation.	presentation.	The
	Presentation	presentation	presentation	student's
	Student	The student	The student	answers to
	appears	appears able to	shows mastery	questions
	confused and	respond to	of the material	demonstrate
	does not seem	questions but	and does not	mastery of the
	to understand	has some	rely on notes or	material and
	their own	difficulty	slides	ability to
	study well or is	expanding on	excessively.	consider he
	unable to	the information	, and the second	problem from
	expand beyond	beyond their	The student	different angles
	the	notes.	can expand	and with depth
	information in		beyond the	and complexity
	their notes.	The student was	notes when	during the oral
		able to discuss	asked	presentation.
	The student is	the study	questions about	
	unable to show	however there	the study and	
	mastery of	was still some	appears well-	
	scholarship in	difficulty or	versed in their	
	the area of	confusion about	topic area	
	research that	their study		
	they studied	during the oral		
		presentation.		

APPENDIX Z

A Brief Guide for APPIC/Internship Application for International Students

As an international student, students may have already handled endless complicated immigration documents and paperwork throughout their journey in graduate school. Students are typically fully prepared to manage the new complications when applying for an internship. As a graduate student in School Psychology, one of the last milestones needed is to complete internship. Although there are several options to complete internship, an APPIC (Association of Psychology Postdoctoral and Internship Center) or APA accredited internship seems most appealing to future careers. However, going through the APPIC application process may be completely different for international students (those on F, J or H types of visas) than students who are US citizens (citizens, green card holders, permanent residents, etc.). Please find below some key information and "words to the wise" about navigating the internship application process for international students (**Primarily for F-1 visa holders who are applying for accredited or non-accredited internships but may be applicable to others**).

Disclaimer: relevant policies change year to year. What is provided here is solely based on the information valid in the 2019-2020 academic year. When in doubt, always refer to the official internship sites, immigration officers and the International Student and Scholar Services (ISSS) advisors.

Visa related issues

The visa issue is a top concern for most international students. When studying on an F visa, it allows the student to go on a *paid* internship after 9 months of entry as long as 1) it is related to the student's major, 2) academic credit is received for completing internship. For our program, the student should be qualified automatically. However, it is advisable to always check with ISSS advisors to make sure. https://international.uiowa.edu/isss/current

- 1. The CPT application guideline by ISSS stated that "PhD and Master's thesis students who have deposited the thesis/dissertation, or Master's non-thesis students who have completed the final project or final comprehensives for the program are not eligible for CPT". (Related to some immigration laws). Planning and discussing this with ISSS advisors first is recommended if the student plans to complete all dissertation requirements before internship via CPT.
- 2. For more details about the CPT application, please see https://international.uiowa.edu/isss/current/employment/cpt
- 3. Again, it is important that students discuss the process with ISSS advisors for confirmation.

Application Tips

1. Please remember, it is the international student's responsibility to advocate for themselves through the application process. The APPIC application system and process are not designed exclusively for internationals. Students need to be proactive and even educative to the sites where the student is applying. Explaining the international student's status is important in the very beginning to clarify any confusion (see below) and will save the student from tons of ramifications and troubles.

- 2. Almost a third of accredited internship sites only accept applications from U.S. citizens. Non-citizens cannot apply to any state or federal agencies, i.e., VA hospitals, prisons, and some community mental health clinics (although a few exceptions may exist if the agency receives funds from other government sources). The good news is that some school psychology internship sites and school districts are free of this restriction. The very first thing to do when searching is to find out whether the site requires citizenship. The site information on the APPIC directory has a specific section explaining requirements.
- 3. In the very first page when completing the APPIC online application, the student needs to answer questions regarding citizenship and visas. The common confusing questions are:
 - "Do you hold a visa?" Yes and "specify the types". F is the most common type.
 - "Is the visa current and valid?" If on an F visa and the answer is no, the student should contact the sites of interest to explain the situation ahead of time. This can be confusing and becoming educated is important. First, visa is only a border entry document, like a concert ticket. Once the student enters the country (concert), even if the "visa (ticket)" expires, there is no need to buy another one if the student stays in the country (concert). Second, if the student does not plan to go abroad with an expired F visa, the visa does not need to be renewed. An expired F visa will not affect the student's eligibility to apply for a CPT/OPT to complete an internship. Similar statements are available from the UMN ISSS website or even DHS website. But please check with the internship site coordinator first to see their requirements first.
 - "Does this visa permit you to work?" Per regulations, F visa holders are permitted to work only on campus at 20hr/week maximum, or with a CPT/OPT on a major-related job at 40 hours/week maximum. For the paid internship (required in the program), the student must apply for CPT to qualify. It is suggested that student's answer yes without-a-doubt (unless the student is not qualified for CPT).
 - The student needs to email the sites before sending an application to explain those issues to get them ready and on board with the student's application. Some sites may even stop reviewing the student's application when the student answers no to "a valid visa", which is in the first page of the application package.
- 4. The student needs to be proactive and positive about the process and any immigration related issues. It is in the student's best interest to email the internship sites proactively, kindly, and firmly to advocate for themselves. Although, there may be some indication of negative experiences by some regarding internship and international students, the APPIC application is designed to be a non-discriminative process, and the systems are improving year by year. Conducting a thorough search of the sites of interest including program policies, climate, culture, demographic make-up, etc. will be helpful in identifying good matches. Previous applicants suggested that, by looking at the current intern's profiles, a student can get a sense of how the culture of the internship program welcomes diversity.
- 5. Students are reminded of all that the student has accomplished to date; it is how the students present themselves in the application that matters more than a simple citizen status. Use a delicate spin in materials to emphasize unique intellectual assets, such as multi-lingual skills, foreign clinical training, and native knowledge about a certain minority group. This is a good opportunity to stand out from other applicants. Plus, the Iowa school psychology program is a well-known and prestigious program in the field, which enhances students' competitiveness from the very beginning.

- 6. Also, the gold standard in our profession is "when in doubt, consult". The Iowa program includes strong faculty and students who can offer valuable suggestions and help. No student is alone and navigating the process with the student's advisor, who is experienced and knows the student well, facilitates the process. Please consult with advisors if there are any doubts about this guide, as program policies may change.
- 7. Lastly, be aware of the temptation from different hiring companies encountered at conferences. Some may be risky for international students, and most do not deal with international student application issues. It is important not count on these sites, which may alleviate future financial and time challenges and peace of mind. The best list of trusted resources is found with ISSS advisors, APPIC match newsletter, faculty, and program handbooks.

List of useful resources:

To subscribe to the MATCH-NEWS e-mail list (**strongly encouraged**), send a blank e-mail message to the following address: <u>subscribe-match-news@lyris.appic.org</u>

U Iowa ISSS guide for international students https://international.uiowa.edu/isss/current/employment/cpt

Introduction and General Information about the APPIC Match http://www.appic.org/Match/About-The-APPIC-Match/Match-Overview

UW's introduction for CPT and OPT

http://iss.washington.edu/employment/f1-employment/cpt http://iss.washington.edu/employment/f1-employment/opt

What's happening in the past few years about APPIC match https://appic.org/Match/Match-Statistics/Comments-about-Imbalance-Page-8

APPIC training for students

http://www.appic.org/Training-Resources/For-Students

One of APA's informative articles about international students and internships https://www.apa.org/gradpsych/2009/11/welcome.aspx